REGIONAL STUDIES

Vol.xxxvi, No.1 Winter 2015-16

INSTITUTE OF REGIONAL STUDIES ISLAMABAD

EDITORIAL BOARD

Bashir Ahmed, Aarish Khan

INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY BOARD

Mr. Dan Smith Director, Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) Solna, Sweden

Dr. Shen Dingli Executive Dean Institute of International Studies Fudan University Shanghai, China

Dr. Zhao Gancheng Director Center for South Asia Studies Shanghai Institute for International Studies, Shanghai, China

Dr Christopher Snedden Professor Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies Honolulu, Hawaii, USA

Dr. Christophe Jaffrelot CERI-Sciences Po/CNRS and King's College, London.

Maj. Gen. A.K.M. Abdur Rehman Director General Bangladesh Institute of International and Strategic Studies, Dhaka, Bangladesh

Dr. Gunter Mulack Executive Director German Orient-Institute, Berlin Germany

Amb. Khalid Mahmood Chairman Institute of Strategic Studies, Islamabad Prof. Michael Clarke Director General Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies, (RUSI) Whitehall, London, UK

Dr. Robert Hathaway Director Asia Program Woodrow Wilson International Centre for Scholars Washington, DC - USA

Dr. Rodney W. Jones President Policy Architects International Reston, VA, USA

Amb. Riaz Mohammad Khan Former Foreign Secretary of Pakistan

Dr. Maneesha Tikekar Reader & Head, Dept. of Politics SIES College of Arts, Science & Commerce, Mumbai, India

Prof. Rostislav Rybakov Director Institute of Oriental Studies Russian Academy of Sciences Moscow, Russia

Dr. David Taylor Director Institute for the Study of Muslim Civilisations Aga Khan University Karachi, Pakistan

REGIONAL STUDIES

Quarterly Journal of the Institute of Regional Studies, Islamabad

Vol. XXXVI, No. 1	Winter 2015-16
CONTENTS	
Drug Abuse: Global vs South Asian Trends with Special Reference to India and Pakistan — Syed Imran Sardar	3-25
India's Evolving Strategic Maritime Thought: Blue Water Aspirations and Challenges — Muhammad Azam Khan and Aiysha Safdar	26-47
India's Grand Nuclear Strategy: A Road Towards Deployment of Ballistic Missile Defence System — Zafar Khan	48-64
Iran's Nuclear Deal: Global Response and Implications — Amir Jan	65-87
Steadying the Difficult Poise: Sino-Pak Efforts to Counter the Growing US Role in South Asia	88-106

DRUG ABUSE: GLOBAL VS SOUTH ASIAN TRENDS WITH SPECIAL REFERENCE TO INDIA AND PAKISTAN

SYED IMRAN SARDAR*

Introduction

Drug abuse poses serious risks to human health. It is a leading cause of infectious diseases such as HIV, Hepatitis B, and Hepatitis C with the sharing of contaminated syringes, and eventually leads to short-term or permanent disability. In case of overdose, premature deaths could also occur. A recent study 'Global Burden of Disease' reveals that drug dependence alone is responsible for almost 3.6 million years of life lost due to premature death and 16.4 million years of life lived with disability, both equal to 20 million years of disability-adjusted life years (DALY) in 2010.¹ Moreover, in 2012 around 183,000 drug-related deaths were reported, and between 162 million and 324 million people of age 15-64 used illicit drugs mainly cannabis, opioid, cocaine, and amphetamine-type stimulant (ATS).²

Despite wide acknowledgment of substance abuse's risks to human health and social life, drug abuse is on the rise. Strict laws and massive seizure of illicit drugs every year did not serve the purpose. Smugglers and addicts are discovering modern ways to skirt around legal constraints. These discoveries are also giving rise to a shift in patterns of drug use worldwide. Most of the people are now switching to synthetic drugs. These drugs are made by altering the composition of legal chemicals while retaining their psychoactive effects. These altered chemicals are hard to identify, hence easily evade psychoactive substances lists. This shift is largely because of financial constraints as synthetic drugs are cheaper than organic drugs like cocaine and heroin and can be made

* Syed Imran Sardar is Research Analyst at the Institute of Regional Studies. Regional Studies, Vol. XXXIV, No.1, Winter 2015-16, pp.3-25 easily in the kitchen from ephedrine, hydrochloric acid, car battery fluids, and ethanol. This shifting trend in patterns of drug use is a matter of serious concern, particularly for a region like South Asia, which is a victim as well as a source of illicit drugs.

South Asia is highly vulnerable to organic drug abuse as well as the emerging trends as it is arrested between the largest heroin and opium producing regions of the world-the Golden Crescent (consisting of Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Iran) and the Golden Triangle (referring to the triangular zone in Southeast Asia that overlaps Burma, Thailand and Laos). Apart from extensive organic (plant-based) drug dependence in the region, a number of people use liquor for which they rely on local illicit distilleries. Most of the distilleries are working in remote and slum areas and offer cheap liquor. Those who cannot afford even locally made liquor, try preparing it at home and often adopt wrong techniques. For instance, to enhance its potency, liquor is spiked with deadly chemicals (methanol, sleeping pills, cough syrups, and even pesticides) which creates serious emergency conditions. A number of deaths are reported every year due to homemade tainted liquor, such as 'tharo', 'kuppi', 'moonshine', and the list goes on. Similarly, middle and affluent class university and college students, and even schoolchildren are tilting towards the synthetic drugs adventure that is leading to retardation, poor performance, and drug dependence among them. Hence, there is a dire need for a holistic drugs control policy that would deal with the emerging dynamics of organic and synthetic drugs.

Moreover, governments and civil society on their part must initiate awareness programmes focusing on the consequences of new classes of drugs. In line with this thinking, this study deals with the existing and emerging trends in illicit drug use and its implications for South Asia. It begins with highlighting prevalent organic drug abuse from a global as well as South Asian perspective, particularly, India and Pakistan. Facts and figures for illicit drug consumption are also presented. Trafficking networks and major drug production spots along with their supply routes in and out of South Asian region are also discussed in this section. Section two discusses the emerging synthetic drugs including Amphetamine-type Stimulants (ATS) drugs abuse in the same pattern given in the first section. In line with this thinking the study draws implications and suggestions for South Asia. The paper concludes that in South Asia, particularly Pakistan and India, already grappling with endemic organic drug abuse, the rise of synthetic abuse is grave and alarming. It is posing serious challenges for illicit drug control. There is a dire need to initiate awareness campaigns about the dangers of these chemicals so that their misuse can be avoided. Both India and Pakistan, being the largest states in South Asia should think out of the box. They must realize the gravity of this issue and proceed in a cooperative framework.

Organic drug abuse

Organic drugs are plant-based drugs. Cannabis, coca bush, and poppy are nature's addictive plants. Cannabis is obtained from hemp, cocaine from the leaves of coca bush, and opium is extracted from the poppy plant. These plants contain significant quantities of psychoactive ingredients. Since the beginning of the recorded history, these drugs have been used for medicinal and surgical purposes (their therapeutic effects helped reduce severe pain and also served as anti-diarrhoeal). Later on, the psychoactive ingredients of these plants proved highly addictive as a number of people became intolerant to these stimulants. Its usage for mood-alteration such as to have a feeling of extreme euphoria and elation grew alarmingly with the passage to time.

Prevalent trends-global view

Opium

The opium poppy is a hard, drought-resistant plant. The word poppy is derived from Latin that means 'sleep inducing'. Opium is classified as Papaver Somniferous that produces mainly two products: opium and seeds. Former is acquired from the sap or latex produced inside the pod also called capsule (see Figure 1). It is highly addictive as it yields many alkaloids, however, its seeds are quite harmless and used in cooking to enhance flavour. The raw opium contains some twenty alkaloids, of which morphine is the most active substance, named after Morpheus, the Greek 'god of dreams'. Other notable psychoactive substances are codeine, baine, papaverine, and noscapine. It can be drunk, swallowed, or smoked. In Third World countries, it is mostly consumed in traditional means; eating and smoking.³ Heroin is derived from morphine, which is two to three times more potent and highly addictive. Its common names are Smack, H, Ska, Black Tar, Dope, and Junk. It is sold in white or brownish powder form in the market. The white crystalline form is a pure form and cut with other substances such as sugar, starch, powdered milk, quinine, and somewhere, with strychnine or other poisons. The consumer is on high risk as he/she does not know the actual strength of the drug or its contents which can be fatal in case of overdose. It exhibits a surge of euphoria (rush) and clouded thinking followed by alternatively wakeful and sleepy states.⁴ Overdose of heroin poses serious health problems; for instance, suppression of breathing and lack of oxygen supply to the brain may lead to a condition called hypoxia. It has short- and long-term neurological effects on the body such as comma or permanent brain damage.⁵ It is mostly injected, but it may also be smoked and snorted, used as a suppository, or orally ingested. Smoking and snorting do not produce rush as instantly as intravenous injection or suppository route do. Through any route it is considered highly addictive and placed in the Schedule I drugs (see Annex for Schedule I, II, III, IV and V drugs). The intravenous route is more risky due to sharing of contaminated needles that lead to HIV/AIDS and Hepatitis among the abusers.

Figure 1



Source: John Glaze, 'Opium and Afghanistan: Reassessing US Counter Narcotics Strategy', Strategic Studies Institute, U.S. Army War College, Carlisle, PA, October 2007.

Opium poppy plant has a long history. It was first cultivated in Southwest Asia, around 3400 B.C., where the Sumerians⁶ named this plant 'Hul Gil' meaning 'a joy plant'. Its demand grew alarmingly as the people learned of the power of this plant. Its cultivation spread across the Silk Road, from Mediterranean to Asia, which led to the emergence of 'Golden Crescent' and 'Golden Triangle', the two major illicit drug production spots. Now, it is also cultivated in Eastern Europe, and North and South America. The area of Golden Crescent consists of Afghanistan, Pakistan, and Iran; and Golden Triangle region refers to the triangular zone in Southeast Asia that overlaps Burma, Thailand, and Laos. In the early 1990s heroin became a leading illicit drug and 80 per cent of heroin in Europe and 20 per cent in the United States was supplied through the Golden Crescent region.⁷ Afghanistan became its primary producer in 1991 with a yield of 1,782 metric tons (US Department of State estimates), surpassing Myanmar, once world's top producer.⁸ According to Jeffrey Steinberg in the *Executive Intelligence Review* journal:

Since 1980, Afghanistan has been the source of half of the heroin sold in Europe and North America. Some opium was grown in areas under Soviet control, but most of the production was in the Helmand Valley in southwest Afghanistan, and along the Afghanistan-Pakistan border northeast of Kabul, areas controlled by the mujahideen and the Pakistan Army. Hundreds of heroin labs were set up in the nearby frontier areas in Pakistan. Heroin was routed to the world market via Iran, India, the Asiatic republics of the U.S.S.R., and by Arabian Sea routes to Turkey.⁹ (See Map 1 below)





Source: Executive Intelligence Review, Vol.22, No.41, 1995.

The opium poppy cultivation in Afghanistan alone in the Golden Crescent Region was estimated at 224,000 hectares (ha) in the year 2014, a 7 per cent increase from 2013. The average opium yields were estimated at 28.7 kilograms per hectare (kg/ha) in 2014, which was a 9 per cent increase as compared to previous year's figure of 26.3 kg/ha. In terms of the overall potential opium production, it stood at 6,400 tonnes in 2014 which too was on an upward trend of around 17 per cent increase from previous year (5,500 tonnes). ¹⁰ Much of these drugs are traded via Iran, Turkey, and the Balkans route. It seems to be a major trading route for the transit of Afghan heroin to the Western and Central European markets. Another route, adopted after the Iranian sanctions on heroin production, is through Fergana Valley (spread across eastern Uzbekistan, southern Kyrgyzstan, and northern Tajikistan) towards Russia and the Baltic States.

Recently, Afghan heroin has started reaching new markets, such as Oceania and Southeast Asia, which had been supplied from the Golden Triangle Region for decades. Heroin is also smuggled through the southern route, from the south of Afghanistan to Europe via the Near and Middle East, and Africa. The two major seizures of more than 100 kilograms of heroin by Kenya and United Republic of Tanzania in the year 2011, disclosed the rise of the African route. Earlier, it was considered as a cost-effective trafficking route, but no major seizure was reported.

Since the 1990s, Myanmar's opium production is on decline as

Afghanistan is approaching East Asian markets and filling the gap. Afghan heroin is increasingly trafficked even to China, but the level of trafficking is dependent on Myanmar's opium production.¹¹ Overall, the Afghan heroin dominates the world market as compared to other four heroin producing countries: Mexico, Myanmar, India, and Colombia (see Figure 2 below).





Source: Global Afghan Heroin Trade: A Threat Assessment, UNODC, 2011.

Opium poppy cultivation in the Golden Triangle, on the other hand, is again gaining momentum, although it is far behind Afghanistan. According to United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) Opium Survey, in Myanmar and Laos, cultivation increased again for the eighth consecutive year, nearly tripling the amount harvested in 2006.¹² It increased to 63,800 ha in the year 2014 from 61,200 ha in 2013. Myanmar remains Southeast Asia's top producer and world's second largest after Afghanistan. The survey further reveals that the countries produced an estimated combined total of 762 tonnes of opium in 2014 and that most of the opium refined into heroin used smuggled precursor chemicals like acetyl anhydride. The total amount of heroin after processing is estimated at 76 tonnes which is trafficked to neighbouring countries and outside the region. It has become a profitable business for the translational crime groups because of increasing demand for heroin. There is a two-way trade going on in which chemicals are coming in and heroin is going out of the Golden Triangle.¹³ The major chunk of heroin goes to China that accounts for nearly 70 per cent of heroin users in Asia and is the largest single heroin market in the world. Between 2007 and 2013, the number of heroin users in China increased by approximately half a million, and is currently estimated to be over 1.3 million. Besides China, heroin remains a primary drug of concern in

Malaysia, Singapore and Vietnam. Overall, there were more than 3.3 million opiates users in East and Southeast Asia in 2014 (See Table 1). Globally, the opioids (including heroin and prescription painkillers) users were estimated between 28.6 million and 38 million in the year 2013, concentrated in Oceania and North America, particularly in the United States. The opiate (heroin and opium) users on the other hand are concentrated in Southwest Asia, Eastern and South Eastern Europe, and Central Asia and Transcaucasia.

	Estimated number of opiate users	Prevalence (%)	Year of estimate
China	1,930,000	0.19	2012
Viet Nam	342,806	0.53	2011
Myanmar	293,583	0.80	2010
Malaysia	187,771	0.94	2009
Indonesia	174,652	0.11	2010
Thailand	96,284	0.20	2007
Taiwan, Province of China	34,604	0.20	2005
Philippines	20,880	0.04	2011
Lao People's Democratic Republic	14,863	0.37	2008
Singapore	12,488	0.32	2010
China, Hong Kong SAR	10,674	0.20	2006
China, Macao SAR	4,978	1.12	2003
Cambodia	3,312	0.04	2007
Korea (Republic of)	357	0.00	2004
Estimates for other Member States ¹⁷	210,711		
Total estimated number and prevalence of opiate users	3,337,962	0.21	

Table 1	
Estimated number of opiate users and prevalence in Southeast As	ia

Sources: Southeast Asia Opium Survey 2014, UNODC, p.5.

Overall, global area of opium cultivation including Golden Crescent and Golden Triangle stood at 296,720 hectares in the year 2013, the largest area since 1998. With a huge production and consumption, the opiates and opioids ranked top on the list of problem drugs worldwide.

Coca bush

Coca is also nature's highly addictive plant in the family of Erythroxylaceae. It is native to the Andes Mountains of South America including Colombia, Peru, and Bolivia. Like opium poppy plant, it also yields many alkaloids. Some notable alkaloids are methylecgonine cinnamate, benzoylecgonine, truxilline, hydroxytropacocaine, tropacocaine, ecgonine, cuscohygrine, dihydrocuscohygrine, nicotine, cocaine, and hygrine. Cocaine, a crystalline alkaloid is obtained from the leaves of coca plant (see Figure 3 below). It is a highly addictive central nervous system stimulant and placed in Schedule II drug category. Its common names are Coke, Snow, Flake, or Blow. It is snorted, smoked, and injected. Mostly, Crack, a form of cocaine, is used to smoke. It is hydrochloride powder that has been processed to form a rock crystal which is then heated to produce vapours that reach the blood stream via lungs. While heating, it produces a crackling sound; therefore, it is called 'crack'.¹⁴ It produces short-term euphoria, alertness, and feeling of competence and sexuality. Its effects on the body depend on the method of intake, usually lasting for 15-30 minutes. In addition to alertness, it is potentially dangerous as it increases heart beat and blood pressure that can be fatal in case of overdose or first-time use. A number of cases of heart attacks and strokes have been reported among the people who use cocaine for the first time. Overdose also causes paranoia in which people may become violent.

Figure 3



Source: BBC.com

Historically, it has been used to relieve pain, combat altitude sickness, and as a stimulant for around 4,000 years. It has also been used as an anaesthetic medicine. In the late 18th century, cocaine was used as a primary ingredient in Coca Cola for flavour, however, in early 19th century, the use of cocaine in its

crude form in the soft drink was stopped and extract of coca leaves (a decocainized version) was adopted for flavouring Coca Cola manufactured in the United States. For most of the South American countries (Peru, Bolivia, Ecuador, Colombia, Argentina, and Chile) this plant has strong religious cosmological value and is considered a 'sacred plant'. Andean people used to chew the leaves of coca plant or brew into tea. Similar to opium, it is cut with substances such as sugar and baking soda or with local anaesthetics that enhance its potency and weight. It has made cocaine more injurious to health though. After opium, cocaine is ranked second top problem drug in the world. Its cultivation is limited to Bolivia, Colombia, and Peru that meet the world demand of the drug. Americas (North and South), Europe, and Oceania are the top users of cocaine, but it is most problematic in Americas. Due to maritime seizures, its use is found to be declining in North America. In South America, however, both trafficking and consumption have become more prominent. Western and Central Europe are the second largest market of Bolivia-Colombia-Peru's cocaine.

According to latest estimates, the coca bush cultivation is steadily declining. As of December 2012, it was 133,700 ha, the lowest since 2003. In terms of global usage, it is estimated between 14 million and 21 million. North and South America are leading in cocaine users, while in Western and Central Europe its usage is found to be declining. A number of factors contributed to the overall decline in cultivation and consumption, particularly in Western Europe such as the shifting trends in the use of illicit drugs worldwide and the emergence and rise of synthetic drugs. This shifting trend has serious implications for the South Asian countries as well, and will be discussed later in this paper.

Cannabis

Cannabis is the third naturally addictive plant. Numerous cannabis strains have been discovered and are still being discovered. The best known strains are cannabis sativa, cannabis indica, and cannabis ruderalis. Among these, cannabis sativa is the most popular and powerful strain. It grows wild throughout many tropical and humid parts of the world. Cannabis was first discovered in China around 6,000 years ago and then in India, Middle East, Africa, Mexico, and South America. The common names of cannabis are Ganja, Hashsih, Hemp, Joint (English), Bhangh, Charas (Indian), marijuana (Mexican), pot, weed, and 420 (see Figure 4 below). The delta-9-tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) found in cannabis is potentially addictive hence it is placed in Schedule I drug category. Higher the level of THC, greater the impacts would be. Recent biotechnological advances have made it possible to achieve higher level of THC up to 15 per cent and more. Permitted concentration, however, is below 0.4 per cent.¹⁵

THC is mainly found in the resin secreted by the flowering top. There is also a distinction between male and female plant, a female plant is shorter than male plant and contains higher levels of THC as compared to male. The dried leaves and the flowers are known as marijuana or herbal cannabis. It can be smoked through pipe, hand-rolled into a joint, or eaten. The resinous part of the cannabis plant is called hashish or hash. It contains high level of THC, and is obtained from the dried resin of the plant and compressed to form balls, cakes etc. Around 45 to 75 kilograms of cannabis produces one kilogram of hash that is sold in brown or black pieces in hard or soft consistency.¹⁶ The oily extract of the plant is refined to obtain hash oil that contains approximately 15 per cent THC. It is mixed with the dried leaves of marijuana and smoked. The fibrous part of the plant is called hemp, which originated in Central Asia, Middle East, and India, where it had significant ritual value. Later, it made its way to Europe and Americas. Hemp and marijuana are both used in the preparation of many products such as cereals, candies, coffees, and teas.

Figure 4

Cannabis Plant



Source: Telegraph, UK.

Cannabis products are widely trafficked throughout the world. Almost every country is affected by cannabis trafficking. Herbal cannabis, marijuana, is virtually everywhere, while the resin cannabis, hashish, is found in as many as 65 countries, most concentrated in North Africa and Southwest Asian countries, particularly, Afghanistan and Pakistan. In terms of production of hashish, Africa is leading. Most of the seizures reported in Europe were of hashish trafficked from Morocco (world's largest cultivation site). Afghanistan ranked second in the production of hashish. Lebanon had also been a leading hashish supplier. Marijuana production is concentrated in American continent that accounted for some 55 per cent of global production in the year 2006, followed by Africa at 22 per cent.¹⁷ Most of herbal cannabis produced in the continent is confined to domestic usage or export to neighbouring countries. International trafficking in this regard is rather limited as compared to hashish; however, growers have been able to achieve more potent forms of cannabis through exclusive cultivation of female plant. Currently, indoor production of Sinsemilla (female plant) is going on in many countries.

Cannabis affects the body within minutes of intake. It reaches its peak within thirty minutes and lasts for two to three hours. The THC target specific site in the brain, called cannabinoid receptors, kicks off a series of cellular reactions that lead to euphoria, distorted perception, increased sight, hearing, and taste with low to moderate doses. In chronic users, marijuana adversely impacts on learning and memory that can last for several days. Overdose may result in sedated feelings and toxic psychosis, in which the user temporarily loses consciousness and forgets who he or she is? Recent research by a Pakistani scientist, Dr. Shakeel Raza Rizvi, reveals that youngsters who regularly use marijuana before reaching puberty usually end up around four inches shorter than their non-smoking peers. He argues that "marijuana use may provoke a stress response that stimulate onset of puberty but suppresses growth rate."18 According to latest estimates, between 125 million and 227 million people are reported to have used cannabis (marijuana and hashish), corresponding to 2.7 per cent to 4.9 per cent of world population aged 15-64 years. West and Central Africa, North America, Oceania, and to a lesser extent, Western and Central Europe are found leading in global average. In North America, over the last five years, cannabis consumers are steadily on the rise. In the United States alone, between 2006 and 2010, around 59 per cent increase was reported in cannabis related emergencies and 14 per cent increase in admissions for cannabis related treatment.19

Prevalent trends in South Asia

Historically, the subcontinent has been exposed to notably two types of narcotics: opium and cannabis. Opium was carried to India and China by Arab traders in the 9th and 10th centuries. During the time of Mughal Emperors, opium was cultivated as a cash crop. Later, under the British rule, poppy cultivation further boosted to generate revenue through domestic and international trade, particularly to China—the largest market of Indian opium. With the passage of time, British maintained a monopoly over opium and cannabis. The Second

REGIONAL STUDIES

World War disturbed the trading pattern, however, and most of the opium was diverted to medicinal usage in treating the war victims.²⁰

Illegal cultivation is still rampant in South Asia. The region is home to one of the world's largest illicit opium production zones—the Golden Crescent. It is also affected by illicit drug trafficking via the south-eastern route, the Golden Triangle. In both scenarios, India and Pakistan are the sandwiched states. Both are the victims as well as the source of illicit drugs. In both states opium and cannabis are commonly used. The cocaine produce from coca bush is not native to this region, however, recent reports claim its presence as smuggled from Latin America.

Opium

Opium is widespread in rural India, but the trend in urban population is different. A study 'Ethnographic account of traditional opium use in India' reveals that opium is consumed in broadly two forms: the nugget and the powder form. The nugget is dissolved in water, filtered, and then the extract is drunk. In contrast, the powder is smoked.²¹ Throughout the Indian border state of Punjab, opium is prevalent, refined as heroin or other illegal substances. Most of the addicts are aged between 15 and 35. Its abuse is common among the school-going boys as well. They eat small black balls of opium paste with tea. There are around 8,000 government liquor stores operating in the Indian Punjab state alone. The liquor consumption in the Punjab rose to 59 per cent in five years between 2005 and 2010.22 According to the 2004 estimates there were around 1.4 million opiate abusers in India. According to 2010 estimates, the number of abusers rose to 1.54 million (heroin 871,000 and opium 674,000). Today, almost 18 per cent of India's population aged 15-64 is exposed to opiates originating between Southwest Asia and East Asia. Over the past three decades, India has become a transit hub as well as the destination for heroin and hashish production of Golden Crescent and Golden Triangle. It is observed that heroin of Southwest Asia reaches India via the India-Pakistan border and is then trafficked to Europe, the United States, and Southeast Asia. It is mainly traded via Gujarat, Rajasthan, Punjab, and Jammu and Kashmir. There is a two-way trade going on, as the heroin and hashish coming in and precursor chemicals such as ephedrine, pseudo-ephedrine, and acetic anhydride going out of India (see Map 2 below).





Source: Institute for Defence Studies and Analysis, IDSA, Occasional Paper No.24

In contrast to Southwest Asian route, the heroin produced in the Golden Triangle is being trafficked into India through India-Myanmar border into the states of Mizoram, Manipur, and Nagaland from Bhamo, Lashio, and Mandalay. Besides smuggled opium, a small amount of illicit opium cultivation is reported in India, particularly in Himachal Pradesh, Kashmir, Uttaranchal Pradesh, Arunachal Pradesh, and to some extent in Karnataka.²³ India is the only country that has allowed domestic opium gum production, a portion of which also goes into illicit channels and is then converted into heroin. The heroin production in India is evident from the latest world drug report which states, "the share of the heroin of Southwest Asian region as proportion of total heroin seizures in India

in the year 2011 was estimated at 45 percent, while most of the remaining around 54 percent originated in India itself."²⁴ It is being smuggled to bordering states such as: Bangladesh and Sri Lanka. Besides, it has reached North American and Canadian markets. The Canadian authorities continue to identify Indian as well as Pakistani origin of heroin in its market. The US and Indian state authorities indicated that there was a flow of heroin from the latter to the former.

In Pakistan, opium poppy is cultivated mainly in three types of administratively diverse areas: settled districts of Khyber-Pakhtunkhwa (KPK); merged areas or the Provincially Administered Tribal Areas (PATA), and the Federally Administrated Tribal Areas (FATA). Poppy cultivation in FATA and PATA accounts for almost all the production in Pakistan. In 2003, poppy cultivation was first reported in Balochistan province and in the same year poppy cultivation was reported at 6,703 ha in the country.²⁵ Pakistan is more vulnerable as compared to India as it shares border with Afghanistan, which is the world's largest opium producer. Five provinces of Afghanistan that account for almost 70 per cent of the total opium production of the country share border with Pakistan. These are: Kandahar, Nimroz, Nangarhar, Badakhshan, and Helmand. Pak-Afghan border is largely porous, which facilitates trafficking of Afghan drug to Pakistan and then to various parts of the world. The areas in Balochistan like Zhob, Chaman, Taftan, Mand, and Makran coast serve as dumping sites before it is trafficked to Turkey and Western Europe.²⁶ Map 3 below highlights reported opium trafficking routes in Pakistan.



Source: Drug Use in Pakistan 2013, UNODC and Ministry of Interior and Narcotics Control, Government of Pakistan.

According to the 2006 National Assessment Survey, conducted by UNODC, there were around 628,000 opiates abusers in Pakistan, of which 482,000 were

heroin users. An estimated 125,000 Injecting Drug Users (IDUs) were also identified among the addicts (see Table 2 below).²⁷

Oniate users in Pakistan, province-wise

Table 2

	Prevalence of Opiate Use (Percentage of Population)	Prevalence of Opiate Use (In Number of Users)	Injecting Drug Users Prevalence (Percentage)	Injecting Drug Users (In Number of Users)	
NWFP	0.7	90,000	0.06	8,000	
Punjab	0.4	200,000	0.2	100,000	
Sindh	0.4	87,000	0.2	44,000	
Baluchistan	1	45,000	0.1	4,500	
Pakistan	0.7	628,000	0.14	125,000	

Source: 'Illicit Drug Trends in Pakistan', UNODC, April 2008, p.15.

The annual prevalence showed in the above table has risen to 1.0 per cent from 0.7 per cent due to which there are currently 860,000 or 0.8 per cent regular heroin users and 320,000 or 0.3 per cent opium users. Combined there are 1.06 million opiate users in the country, according to UNODC's Drug Use in Pakistan 2013 Survey.²⁸ Highest prevalence of both heroin and opium users are found in the provinces of Balochistan and KPK. It is estimated that 1.6 per cent of the whole population of Balochistan is opiates abuser, while in KPK it is around 7.2 per cent of the whole adult population for opioids and opiates.²⁹ The Injecting Drug Users (IDUs) prevalence has also increased. It is estimated that 28.8 per cent of the people who injected drugs in the Southwest Asia are living with HIV, reflecting the high prevalence of HIV among the IDUs in Pakistan. China, Russian Federation, the United States, and Pakistan, account for around 62 per cent of the global total of IDUs living with HIV. There are currently, 430,000 IDUs in Pakistan. Among those 430,000 addicts, around 73 per cent are reported to be sharing syringes. Punjab, due to large population, has the largest number of substance abusers and IDUs, around 2.9 million and 260,000, respectively. In Sindh, an estimated 570,000 people used opioids in the 2012.³⁰ The situation in India is not good at all. There are between 0.18 million to 1.1 million IDUs in the whole country. It was first concentrated in north-east of the country, but rapidly growing in Punjab (as stated above) and other states in north-west. Female and male ratio is 20 and 80 per cent respectively. Sixty-six per cent of females (out of 20 per cent of total IDUs) are found engaged in sex

work in exchange for drugs in India.³¹

Cannabis

Cannabis is also very popular and widely used in India. The way coca plant was sacred to the Andeans, the cannabis plant also has religious cosmology for the Indians. It is mentioned in the Hindu text, the Vedas. In the year 2000, estimated number of cannabis abusers in India was 2.3 million or some 3 per cent of the whole population. According to the International Narcotics Control Board India Report 2005, there were approximately 8.7 million cannabis abusers in the country though.³² Like poppy, it is also illicitly cultivated in the states of Jammu and Kashmir, Himachal Pradesh, Uttar Pradesh, Andhra Pradesh, Tamil Nadu, Kerala, and Manipur. It is used in India as well as in Pakistan in three forms: Bhang, Ganja, and Charas. Bhang is composed of matured leaves; Ganja is derived from the flowering top of the female plant, while Charas is the resinous exudation secreted by the leaves, young flowers and fruit of the female cannabis as well as bark of the stem. Ganja and Charas are usually smoked and Bhang is drunk after processing. Bhang usage is a well-established social custom in many parts of East and North India, while Ganja smoking is rampant in the Uttar Pradesh and Bihar.

Cannabis in Pakistan is popular and common too; around 3.6 per cent of the whole population is addicted to cannabis (which is higher than India according UNODC estimates).³³ The reasons of its popularity are low price and easy availability. Charas is the most prevalent form of cannabis used in Pakistan. Bhang usage is also very common. The cannabis plant grows wildly in many parts of the country, particularly in mountainous northern tribal areas of Pakistan where it is openly sold in the bazaars. Although it is illegal in Pakistan, its possession is not penalized, except in the regions such as Islamabad, and Lahore. Like opium, most of the cannabis is trafficked to Pakistan through Afghanistan, but it tends to be processed in Orakzai and Kurram agencies of Pakistan. Geographically, these areas are complex and inaccessible. From these areas, it is then transported by caravan throughout the border areas of KPK to reach Balochistan, where it is trafficked out of Pakistan via Makran Coast and Karachi seaport.³⁴

Apart from the traditional organic drug abuse in India and Pakistan, the synthetic drug abuse is also on the rise. It is increasingly replacing the traditional usage. The worldwide shift in patterns of drug abuse is the catalyst behind this drive. One of the main reasons for the surge in synthetic drugs abuse is that it is less expensive and easily made. The following section will describe the emerging trends in patterns of drug abuse worldwide in general and in India and Pakistan in particular. The main purpose of highlighting emerging trends is twopronged: to draw attention towards this emerging class of drugs, and to infer recommendations for formulating effective policy against the illicit drug menace.

Emerging trends: Implications

Synthetic drugs are chemical-based drugs. These are designed to

achieve similar effects as of marijuana and cocaine but they are not derived from cannabis plant or coca bush. With the inclusion of different chemicals, their effects on the body are more severe than marijuana and cocaine, including severe paranoia, self-mutilation, hallucinations and elevated heart rate. It is important to note here that mostly, the consumer does not exactly know the chemicals used in these drugs, which compounds the health risk. Cannabisbased synthetic drugs are called Cannabinoids, while cocaine-based are called cathinones. Former is best known as K2 or Spice, while the latter is known as Bath Salts. In 2011, in the United States alone, there were around 28,531 emergency room visits of cannabinoid-affected patients. According to the latest estimates by UNODC, the worldwide organic (plant-based) drugs markets are stable or declining, while the synthetic drugs abuse is increasing. Apart from cannabinoids and cathinones, Fentanyl usage is also on the rise. It is a powerful synthetic opiate. It is more potent than morphine (derived from opium). To enhance its potency, it is usually mixed with local heroin or cocaine that makes both extremely injurious to health. Recently, the United States and Canada have issued warnings against Fentanyl, as a number of deaths have been reported due to its usage. Another homemade cheap but more potent substitute of heroin is Krokodil, extensively used in Russia. It gets its name from the scaly skin that forms at injection site. E-cigarettes are also getting popularity worldwide. It is a battery operated device used as an alternative to traditional smoking. It is also found in India and Pakistan, however, its usage is negligible. E-cigarettes deliver nicotine, which is highly addictive.

The Amphetamine-type Stimulants (ATS) market is also booming. ATS refers to the group of drugs that include amphetamine, methamphetamine, fenetylline, ephedrine, 3,4-methylenedioxymethcathinone. and methamphetamine (MDMA) also called Ecstasy or Molly. ATS is rapidly gaining popularity because of its affordability. It is also convenient in use. For instance, taking pills avoid the hassle of injection and smoking. ATS is often associated with modern lifestyle as well. A significant surge of ATS was observed in North America, particularly Canada, and in the East and Southeast Asia, particularly in Myanmar. More than 94 million pills were seized in the year 2009 in Southeast Asian region. The seizures were around 32 million pills in 2008. From Myanmar, it is being trafficked to Thailand, and Laos. ATS, mostly methamphetamine is reported to be trafficked to Asia and Oceania through Iran. Turkey also reports that the methamphetamine in the country is smuggled from Iran and then trafficked further to East and Southeast Asia by air. ATS is also expanding in Europe. This shifting trend in pattern of drug abuse has also been observed in Afghanistan. In a country like Afghanistan, one can surely expect to find drugs like opium, hashish, and heroin but the situation is somewhat changing with the advent of ATS (methamphetamine). In 2008, the first methamphetamine seizure was reported of around four grams. Currently seizures have increased sharply to some 17 kilograms in 14 provinces out of the country's 34. Recent seizure data reveals that two types of methamphetamines are being used in the country: first is the crystal meth (called Shisha in Dari that means 'glass pane') and the second is tablets. Former is seized mostly in the

western Afghan provinces of Herat, Farah, and Nimroz (probably originating from neighbouring Iran) while the latter was captured in Kabul and Kunduz (probably trafficked from Central Asia). According to Dr. Khalid Nabizada³⁵ the rate of methamphetamine samples analyzed in the laboratory of Counter Narcotics Police of Afghanistan (CNPA) is increasing gradually. In 2011, only 16 samples were analyzed. In 2012 and 2013 it rose to 99 and 93 samples, respectively. In 2014, around 146 cases were tested positive for methamphetamine, and they stood at 206 in 2015.³⁶ According to the Afghan National Drug Survey 2015, there are between 70,000 and 90,000 ATS users in the country. The ATS use is relatively very low as compared to opiates, but its gradual rise is not only alarming for Afghanistan itself but for the neighbouring countries as well.

In this grim scenario, South Asia is highly at the risk. Recent reports claim that the region is affected by methamphetamine trafficking taking place in Southeast Asia and Central Asia via Afghanistan. India and Pakistan, both are vulnerable to these trends as India is having some of the largest chemical industries in the world. It exports ephedrine and pseudoephedrine. Both chemicals are used in manufacturing of methamphetamine. In 2003, the first known illicit ATS laboratory was dismantled in Kolkata. Similarly, in 2006 another laboratory was seized in Hyderabad. In 2009, India seized 1.2 metric tonnes of ephedrine. In 2010, two more laboratories were discovered and a large amount of ephedrine and pseudoephederine was seized. The country is reported to have become a significant source of Ketamine (legally manufactured in India). It is smuggled to East and Southeast Asian markets. It is often sold as Ecstasy in these markets.³⁷

Pakistan on the other hand is a known destination and transhipment hub for precursor chemicals such as: acetic anhydride, ephedrine, and pseudoephedrine. It is amongst the countries that had the highest estimates of pseudoephedrine, according to the 2011 ATS survey. In global comparison for legitimate ephedrine requirement, Pakistan is ranked fourth largest country in the world. Its legitimate requirement has reached 22,000 kilograms, behind China, United States, and Republic of Korea. According to the 2006 National Assessment Report on Problem Drug Use in Pakistan, only two types of ATS were reported to be used in 2006, Ecstasy and benzodiazepines. Former is smuggled, as mentioned above, and the latter is either imported or locally manufactured. Its availability and affordability is now in the range of the common man as similar kinds of locally made pills are also available in the black market. As mentioned above, mostly the abusers do not know the kinds of chemicals used in the preparation. Dearth of drug-testing facilities in both India and Pakistan, further add to the worries. Already grappling with endemic organic drug abuse, the rise of synthetic drugs in India and Pakistan is certainly posing serious challenges for illicit drug control. There is a dire need to initiate awareness campaigns about the dangers of these chemicals to avoid their misuse.

The surge of synthetic drugs use is grave and alarming. Comprehensive policy with an effective implementation to curb the prevalent and emerging illicit drug menace is necessary. It is observed that Indian and Pakistani authorities are more concerned with opiates (heroin and opium) and cannabis (hashish or charas). Much of the focus is on the seizure of illicit drugs; however, no strict measures are being taken to control synthetic menace and rampant prescription abuse in both states. There is a need to establish drug-testing facilities, so that actual types and trends of ATS can be determined.

The addicts on the other hand, are maligned and considered untouchables in the society, and their rehabilitation has never been a priority. In Pakistan, KPK and Balochistan are reported to be highest drug-dependent provinces. Special attention is required to deal with this issue and to provide long-term treatment and care for drug dependents. Similarly, in Punjab the injecting drug users are comparatively higher, posing serious health problems not only for themselves but for their family members and the society as well. Cocaine use is negligible (around 2,300 people used cocaine in the year 2012, particularly in Azad Kashmir and some limited number of its abusers were reported to be treated at Modern Addiction, Treatment and Rehabilitation Centre (MATRC), Karachi. Its presence in the region is a matter of serious concern though. In India, injecting drug use is rising. The country is a large manufacturer of pharmaceuticals and it is observed and reported that IDUs are closer to the abuse of licit pharmaceuticals than to illicit. This pharmaceutical drug abuse is the catalyst behind the surge of IDUs and HIV/AIDS patients in the country.

Hardly, any government-sponsored institute provides complete rehabilitation facilities to drug addicts. Mostly non-governmental organizations and private institutes within their limited resources are performing this job. State intervention in this regard is highly required. Moreover, it is suggested that drug education should be included in school syllabi and teachers, doctors, social workers, and community health workers should be trained in a manner to provide early remedial action. Both states also need to strengthen counter narcotics surveillance on borders.

<u>Annexure</u>

Schedule I, II, III, IV and V drugs

Schedule I: A highly addictive drug. It has no safe, accepted medical use in the United States (US), such as heroin, marijuana, LSD, PCP, and Crack cocaine

Schedule II: A highly addictive drug, but has safe and accepted medical use in the US. These drugs can cause severe psychological or physical dependence. These drugs include certain narcotic, and stimulant and depressant drugs. Some examples are morphine (Percodan), methylphenidate (Ritalin), dextroemphetamine (Dexederine), oxycodone and cocaine.

Schedule III, IV or V: These are addictive but less than Schedule II. They have safe and accepted medical use in the US. These drugs include those containing smaller amount of narcotic and non-narcotic drugs, anti-anxiety drugs, tranquilizers, sedatives, stimulants and non-narcotic analgesics. Examples include acetaminophen with codeine (Tylenol No.3), paregoric, hydrocodone with acetaminophen (Vicodin), diazepam (Valium), alparzolam (Xanax), propoxyphene (Darvon), and pentazocine (Talwin).

Notes and References

- ¹ Disability-adjusted life years (DALY) is the combination of years of potential life lost due to premature death and the years of the life lived with disability. The global estimates of DALY are presented in Global Burden of Disease Study 2010 published by Degenhardt and others in 2013.
- ² World Drug Report 2014, Executive Summary, p.IX.
- ³ Ray R, Kattimani S and Sharma H.K, "Opium Abuse and Its Management: Global Scenario," *National Drug Dependence Treatment Centre, All India Institute of Medical Sciences,* New Delhi, India, p2. (A background paper for the Technical Guidelines Development Group TDG on Psycho-socially Assisted Pharmacotherapy of Opioid Dependence, WHO (Geneva).)
- ⁴ Prashant Metha, "Evaluating Trends of Illicit Drug Uses in India and Analysis of Indian and International Laws of Prohibition of Drug Abuse," *Acta Chimica and Pharmaceutica Indica*, National Law University, Jodhpur, India, Vol. I, No.1, 2011, p.36.
- ⁵ "Drug Facts: Cocaine," National Institute on Drug Abuse, US, online, http://www.drugabuse.gov/publications/drugfacts/ cocaine>, accessed 15 October 2015.
- ⁶ The people who inhabited Sumer, one of the earliest urban societies to emerge in the world, in southern Mesopotamia.
- ⁷ Prof. Aparjita Biswas, "Small Arms and Drug Trafficking in the Indian Ocean Region," *Working Paper No.4*, University of Mumbai, India, online, http://results.mu.ac.in/arts/social_science/african_studies/ biswaswp.pdf>, accessed 28 August 2015.
- ⁸ "Opium Trade Transcend Borders," *The Tribune*, Chandigarh, India, online, http://www.tribuneindia.com/2006/20060817/aplus.htm, accessed 21 December 2015.
- ⁹ Jeffrey Steinburg, "The Golden Crescent heroin connection," *Executive Intelligence Review*, Volume 22, Number 41, 13 October 1995, online http://www.larouchepub.com/other/1995/2241_golden_crescent. http://www.larouchepub.com/other/1995/2241_golden_crescent.
- ¹⁰ Afghan Opium Survey, 2014, UNODC, online, https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-monitoring/Afghanistan/Afghan-opium-survey-2014.pdf>, p.6.
- ¹¹ "The Global Afghan Opium Trade: A Threat Assessment," UNODC, 2011, p.14.

- ¹² "Opium poppy cultivation in Golden triangle hits new high in 2014," UNODC Report 2014, online http://www.un.org/apps/news/story, asp?NewsID=49540#.Vk79XOmIrIU>, accessed 5 September 2015.
- ¹³ Ibid.
- ¹⁴ "Drug Facts: Cocaine," op.cit., ref.3.
- ¹⁵ Permitted concentrations vary by country. For instance, in New Zealand, expectation is for plants to yield not more than 0.35 per cent, whereas, in Canada, not more than 0.3 per cent. For details, see, International Hemp Regulations.
- ¹⁶ Canada Senate Special Committee on Illegal Drugs, 'Cannabis: From Plant to Joint', *Chapter No.5*, Vol.1, online, <http://www.druglibrary.org/schaffer/library/studies/canadasenate/vol1 /chapter5_from_plant_to_joint.htm>, accessed 15 September 2015.
- ¹⁷ "Recommended Methods for the Identification and Analysis of Cannabis and Cannabis Products," UNODC, 2009, p.5.
- ¹⁸ Sarah Knapton, "Boys, Who Smoke Cannabis are Four Inches Shorter," *Telegraph*, UK, 19 May 2015, online, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/science/science-news/11613107/ Boys-who-smoke-cannabis-are-four-inches-shorter.html>, accessed 20 October 2015.
- ¹⁹ World Drug Report, 2014, Section F, Cannabis: An Overview.
- ²⁰ Abdul Malik and Syeda Farhana Sarfaraz, "Origin and Development of Drug Addiction in South Asia with Special reference to Pakistan," *Pakistan Journal of Commerce and Social Science*, Vol.5, No1, 2011, pp.156-157.
- ²¹ Ray R, Kattimani S and Sharma H K, "Opium Abuse and Its Management: Global Scenario," op.cit, ref.1, p.4.
- Jim Yardley, "Indian State Finds itself in Tight Grip of Addiction," *The New York Time*, 18 April 2012, online, http://www.nytimes.com/2012/04/19/world/asia/drug-addiction-is-a-growing-problem-in-punjab.html?_r=0 , accessed 30 October 2015.
- ²³ Pushpita Das, "Drug Trafficking in India: A case for Border Security," Institute of Defence Studies and Analysis, IDSA, *Occasional Paper No.24*, p.5.
- ²⁴ World Drug Report 2014, p.27.
- ²⁵ "Origin and development of Drug Addiction in South Asia," op.cit, ref.15
- ²⁶ Ibid.

- ²⁷ "Illicit Drug Trends in Pakistan," UNODC, April 2008, online <https://www.unodc.org/documents/regional/central-asia/Illicit% 20Drug%20Trends%20Report_Pakistan_rev1.pdf>, p.15, accessed 21 December 2015.
- ²⁸ "Drug Use in Pakistan 2013," UNODC, p.VI.
- ²⁹ Ibid, p.VII
- ³⁰ Ibid, p.23
- ³¹ Susan Wherley and Subhankar Chatterjee, "India's Growing Problem of Injecting Drug Misuse," *British Medical Journal*, BMJ, 27 January 2015, online, http://www.bmj.com/content/350/ bmj.h397>, accessed 30 October, 2015.
- ³² "International Narcotics Control Board, India, 2005," report is available at UNODC official website, <www.unodc.org>.
- ³³ "Illicit Drug Trends in Pakistan," UNODC, p.VI.
- ³⁴ "Narcotics and Pakistan," Background Paper, *Pakistan Institute of Legislative Development and Transparency*, PILDAT, March 2010, p.7.
- ³⁵ Dr. Khalid Nabizada is the head of German-funded forensic drug laboratory of the Counter Narcotics Police of Afghanistan (CNPA). This laboratory is situated in northern neighborhood of Kabul, Afghanistan.
- ³⁶ Jelena Bjelica, "Afghanistan Breaking Bad: Crystal Meth, A New Drug on the Market," *Afghanistan Analysis Network*, Afghanistan, online https://www.afghanistan-analysts.org/, accessed 8 December 2015.
- ³⁷ "Global ATS Assessment 2011," UNODC.

INDIA'S EVOLVING STRATEGIC MARITIME THOUGHT: BLUE WATER ASPIRATIONS AND CHALLENGES

MUHAMMAD AZAM KHAN* AND AIYSHA SAFDAR**

About blue water navy

Like the term 'terrorism' there is no universally accepted definition of a 'blue water navy'. However, there exists a broad consensus amongst scholars who describe it as specific naval 'means' along with the 'ability' to perform. Put simply:

"It refers to the ability of a navy to sustain a broad range of maritime operations across the open ocean. A blue water navy is the one able to operate in blue water, and thus beyond the coastal or littoral regions and beyond the Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ). In practice, the term 'blue water' tends to apply to those navies with a balanced range of capabilities to operate across the open oceans. Such navies usually have the capacity of sea control and sea denial as well as power projection at great ranges and across deep water, and are also able to sustain these operations. A blue water navy allows a country to project power far from home and usually, but not necessarily, includes one or more aircraft carriers. Smaller blue water navies are able to dispatch fewer vessels abroad for shorter periods of time."¹

^{*} Muhammad Azam Khan is Senior Research Fellow at the Pakistan Navy War College. He is the principal author of the first Maritime Doctrine of Pakistan currently under final review at the Pakistan Navy Headquarters in Islamabad.

^{**} Aiysha Safdar is a Fellow at Pakistan Navy War College Lahore. She is currently pursuing her PhD on, "Power Politics in Indian Ocean" from the University of Punjab, Lahore.

Sea power

At a conceptual level, sea power is one facet of state power, used for safeguarding and pursuing any nation's vital interests in dealings with other countries.² According to Alfred T. Mahan, the intellectual father of the US navy, a nation's potential for sea power is the function of the following conditions:³

- Geographic position
- Physical conformation
- Extent of territory
- Number of population
- National character
- Character of the government

Sea power of a nation stems from its maritime potential. The navy of a country is the expression of its sea power. Complementing this nautical military power are the physical, geographic, and demographic features, as well as economic resources derived from or related to the sea, all of which are used in furtherance of national interests.⁴

Sea power accordingly involves military and civil maritime capabilities of a nation.⁵ The expression is not only about what it takes to use the sea but also the capacity to influence behaviours of people, things, or events ashore by what one does at or from the sea. Sea power, however, is a relative concept with some countries having more than the others. This could be in the shape of naval strength, ship-building industry, manpower reservoir of seafarers, marine resources, off shore mercantile marine assets, or a combination of all these characteristics.⁶

Between Mahan and Corbett

For Mahan, amassing sea power meant more than raising and deploying navies or driving enemy fleets from the high seas. Writing in the 1890s, Mahan portrayed sea power as resting on 'three pillars' represented by international trade and commerce, naval and merchant shipping, and overseas bases. His contemporary Sir Julian Corbett—who scoffed at Mahan's work terming it 'shallow and wholly unhistorical'—preferred the term 'maritime', which carried both military and non-military connotations to the term 'naval', more common in Mahan's writing, despite his avowedly broad conception of sea power.

A maritime power, an expression used today for certain countries, implies a "naval power with a strong mercantile element."⁷ It must, however, be understood that the term, maritime power does not only involve the 'naval and mercantile capacity' but the 'political will' to influence events in the maritime domain well beyond a nation state's territorial waters or even beyond its exclusive economic zone (EEZ). The term is thus an amalgam of both the 'capability' and the 'political will'.⁸

Distinctly larger concept

Sea power is a distinctly larger concept than land power and air power. The term embraces the geo-economic dimensions of human activity which are neither covered by land power nor air power.⁹ Unlike the army or the air force,

whose size and firepower have to be related to that of potential adversaries, the size of navy is determined by the quantum of maritime assets and interests that a nation has to safeguard.¹⁰ Sea power can be seen as a tight inseparable system in which naval power protects the maritime assets and trade, which are the ultimate source of a nation's prosperity and military effectiveness.¹¹

As sentinels of the sea, navies at once protect, preserve, and advance a nation's maritime interests. Navies are also a powerful arm of any country's foreign policy besides being the instrument of diplomacy. They are uniquely placed to defend trade and their optimum utility is in time of peace. Investment in navies structured along systemic lines promises a massive return in the form of an extended and improving peace and prosperity.¹² While naval forces can be used to threaten an adversarial state's security, at a fundamental level sea power is relatively benign. Naval forces can generate security without threatening others' political or sovereign survival as may be the case with the intervention of ground forces.¹³

Emerging maritime order in the Indo-Pacific region

The international system is currently undergoing a momentous maritime shift. This transition is symbolized by two parallel unrelated events: the retreat of European states from the sea and the entry of Asian states into the oceanic arena.¹⁴ The noted world historian Paul Kennedy points to a "remarkable global disjuncture" involving "massive difference in the assumptions of European nations and Asian nations about the significance of sea power, today and into the future."¹⁵ He notes that Western capitals, with the exception of Washington, appear ready to abdicate their status as maritime powers, while Asian leaders seem eager to expend national treasure on building up their navies. As Kennedy readily concedes, the global implications of this apparent divergence are far from clear at the moment. The regional phenomenon in Asia, where closely clustered fleets of navies are growing at fairly rapid rates nearly simultaneously, raises some intriguing and troubling questions though.¹⁶

Be that as it may, international maritime security analysts now have consensus on one issue: the Indian and Pacific Oceans will witness an increasing contest for military dominance over the coming decades. In the past century, major Asian powers including China, Japan, and Russia repeatedly tried and failed to dominate their nautical environment militarily. The US navy succeeded in this role in the Pacific following the Second World War.¹⁷ However, with major 21st century rising economies lying on the shores of Asia-Pacific and much of their energy needs being shipped from the Indian Ocean, the security landscape is speedily reshaping. The Asian waters promise to be the geostrategic locus of international politics in the 21st century. In the past two decades, more and more Asian countries have accordingly turned to sea.

The strength of navies in the Asia-Pacific region has increased in an unprecedented manner over the past two decades. Economic growth has swelled budgets, and navies have claimed a growing share of national expenditure to acquire new vessels and capabilities.¹⁸ The US-based naval consultancy firm

AMI International anticipates a naval spending in the Asia-Pacific of some US\$170 billion by 2030.¹⁹

Table 1

	US (Pacific Fleet)		China		India	
	Hulls	Tonnage	Hulls	Tonnage	Hulls	Tonnage
Ballistic missile-firing nuclear- powered submarine (SSBN)	8	152,000	4	32,100	0	0
Guided missile-firing nuclear-powered submarine (SSGN) / general purpose fast attack nuclear-powered submarine (SSN)	33	261,200	5	29,000	1	9,250
Diesel electric-powered submarine (SS/SSK)	0	0	55	142,900	14	38,600
Aircraft carrier (CV) / nuclear-powered aircraft carrier (CVN)	6	600,000	1	59,500	0	0
Support aircraft carrier with helicopters (CVS/H)	0	0	0	0	1	29,100
Pacific aerial surveys (PAS)	10	318,300	2	37,000	1	17,500
Cruiser (CC) / Destroyer (DF) / Frigate (FF)	59	487,300	75	266.000	22	110,200
Fleet Services (FS)	0	0	0	0	24	20,000
Total Subs	41	413,200	64	204,000	15	47,850
Total Surface	75	1,405,600	78	362,500	48	176,800
% Change	8	6	-2	31	-6	10
2000-2012	6	9	30	130	20	40

Growth in Fleet Size - 2012

Source: 'Asia's Naval Expansion-An arms race in the making?', IISS London, 2012, p. 35

Naval arms race is usually thought to increase the prospects for conflict. Rapidity in arms procurement and action-reaction dynamics may be necessary conditions for an arms race, but they are not sufficient. There also needs to be an intention, real or perceived, to use these increased capabilities against other states. The interstate disputes and tensions in Indo-Pacific Oceans could worsen by contests over islands, territory, and scarce resources including minerals and fisheries. The region's energy demand has also been rising by 3-5 per cent annually for the past 20 years and is higher than new supplies could be located.²⁰

A2/AD vs Air-Sea Battle

Since the end of Cold War, the US navy and Marine Corps jointly produced a series of concepts, which brought them back to the centre stage of the US foreign policy. With the end of perceived tangible threat from the Soviet Union and classical Mahanian clash of forces on the high seas (or open ocean warfare challenge), the United States navy shifted focus to crisis-response and intervention in the Third World littorals. This led to emergence of new terms like 'littoral warfare' and 'expeditionary forces'.²¹

All these concepts were based on the premise that command of the littoral seas and the skies above from where power could be projected into areas of interest would vest with the United States forces. The phenomenal rise in China's economic clout and parallel increase in military muscle, particularly the PLA Navy, has now raised several questions about the unchallenged maritime supremacy of the United States. The US primacy in gaining access to areas of interest can no longer be taken for granted. Nor can the US maritime power be projected, any more, with impunity.²²

In this context, two new operational concepts have emerged. Attributed to China, the terms 'anti-access' and 'area denial' are often combined to produce the abbreviation A2/AD. The former refers to actions and capabilities designed to prevent an opposing force from entering an operational area. 'Area denial' on the other hand refers to those actions and capabilities which will limit the freedom of action of an opposing force that has already entered the operational area.²³ China's centrepiece in the current strategic calculus is DF-21D—a precision-guided, land-launched, anti-ship ballistic missile designed to reach surface targets at ranges greater than 900 nautical miles. Beijing is pursuing a missile-centric strategy with the purpose of holding US aircraft carriers at high risk if they operate in China's near seas, thereby hindering their access to those waters in the event of a crisis.²⁴

Regardless, with the much touted US 'rebalance' or 'Asia pivot' policy having been announced in January 2012, and expanded upon at the Shangri-La Dialogue in June 2012, the sense of a competitive military relationship between China and the US has grown. The 'rebalance' has at its heart, the development of an operational concept known as 'Air-Sea Battle', which aims to deter, defeat, and disrupt 'anti-access' and/or 'area denial' capabilities. Although the US navy emphasizes that this is a concept and not a strategy and is not specifically aimed at China, it is widely seen as an American reaction to the development of China's asymmetric naval capabilities typified by submarines, anti-ship missiles, and small attack craft that seem designed to undermine the US Navy's substantial military advantages.²⁵

The practical, immediate effect of Air-Sea Battle—which aims to develop networked and integrated aerial and naval forces to assure access against an adversary—will be to increasingly disperse US forward-deployed forces throughout the region, complicating China's ability to prevent their entry into a theatre (anti-access) and their freedom of movement once there (area denial). These developments reflect the burgeoning bilateral military rivalry developing between China and the US, even while their trade relationship continues to develop and deepen.²⁶

The newest dimension: The China-Pakistan Economic Corridor

The recently concluded US\$46 billion China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) has caused considerable anxiety in New Delhi and Washington. The lynchpin of the project is Pakistan's port of Gwadar. Situated on the western fringes of Pakistan's Makran coast in Balochistan province, the port circumvents and significantly reduces China's strategic dependence on the Strait of Malacca. It also promises to open new vistas of trade for China through Pakistan's port. Gwadar will considerably reduce the distance for China to reach Europe, Middle East, and Africa by circumventing the Malacca Strait route.²⁷ The project, a network of road, rail, and sea routes, will simultaneously open wide ranging business and economic prospects in China's western province of

Xinjiang and Pakistan's restive Balochistan province. The project's key western alignment from Gwadar to Khunjerab covers nearly 2,653 kilometres (km). Some 1,000 km or 40 per cent of this network rests in Balochistan while 25 per cent (600 km) rests in KP province.²⁸

In a survey carried out by the Americans in the early 1950s, Gwadar was declared as a natural warm and deep water port. It is a hammerhead shaped peninsula protruding at the apex of the Arabian Sea and at the mouth of the Persian Gulf. The port is just 180 nautical miles (nm) from the strategic Strait of Hormuz, and 405 nm and 76 nm from the Iranian ports of Bandar Abbas and Chabahar, respectively.²⁹ Government of Pakistan purchased Gwadar from the Sultanate of Muscat and Oman for US\$3 million on 9 September 1958 after negotiations that lasted four years.³⁰

Perturbed with the possible consequences of the CPEC, India has accelerated previous development work at Chabahar port. Located close to Gwadar port, Chabahar is a free trade zone port on the Makran coast of Sistan and Balochistan province of Iran. The port will provide India access to oil and gas resources of Iran and Central Asian states. New Delhi has already spent US\$100 million to construct a 220 km road from Afghanistan's Nimroz province to this port. Chabahar provides India an easier land-sea route to Afghanistan.³¹

The two ports in the Arabian Sea, one in Iran and the other in Pakistan, demonstrate the emerging contest for power in the Western Indian Ocean. India fears that the location of Gwadar will allow Pakistan and China to exercise control over the world's most vibrant energy route and a facility to monitor naval activity in the Persian Gulf and the Arabian Sea. Bulk of India's energy supplies transit via Hormuz. In this backdrop, India feels encircled and checkmated on land and seas by the China-Pakistan alliance. All along its western border, just a few hundred kilometres away, operates CPEC rattling the omni-presence of China-Pakistan alliance extending all the way to waters along its coast lines which renders its lands and shores vulnerable.³²

Indian strategic thought and Arthashastra

Chanakya Kautilya or Vishnugupta (300 BC) was a Hindu statesman and philosopher. Born into a Brahman family, Kautilya received his early education in Taxila (Pakistan). He is known to have had knowledge of medicine and astrology, and believed to be familiar with elements of Greek and Persian learning introduced into India by Zoroastrians. Kautilya became a minister and an adviser to Chandragupta (321-297 BC), the founder of the Mauryan Empire of northern India. He was instrumental in helping Chandragupta overthrow the powerful Nanda dynasty. Kautilya wrote a classic treatise, *Arthashastra* (The Science of Material Gain).³³ The book came to be the principal guide for Chandragupta.

Written in Sanskrit, the *lingua franca* of his times, *Arthashastra* contains 15 sections. As a manual of statecraft, *Arthashastra* records the strategic and foreign policy practices. To Kautilya, diplomacy, statecraft, administration of the state, and the art of warfare were matters of vital

importance requiring study, scientific analysis, and intelligent application.³⁴ Every situation demanded perceptive approach and solution, which could be obtained through one of the stratagems or a combination of them: the *Sam* (conciliation or treaty), *Dam* (reward or money), *Dand* (punishment), and *Bhed* (dissension). The outcome of any strategic manoeuvre in Kautilya's estimate was to result in victory.³⁵

Arthashastra encompasses a world of practical statecraft, not philosophical disputation.³⁶ The work sets out, with dispassionate clarity, a vision of how to establish and guard a state while neutralizing, subverting, and (provided opportune conditions) conquering the neighbours. For Kautilya, power was the dominant reality. It was multidimensional and its factors were interdependent. All elements in a given situation were relevant, calculable, and amenable to manipulation towards a leader's strategic aims. Geography, finance, military strength, diplomacy, law, agriculture, cultural traditions, morale and popular opinion, rumours and legends, and men's vices and weaknesses needed to be shaped as a unit by a wise king to strengthen and expand his realm—much like a modern orchestra conductor shapes the instruments in his charge into a coherent tune.³⁷

Millennia before European thinkers translated their facts on the ground into a theory of balance of power, the *Arthashastra* set out an analogous and more elaborate system termed the 'circle of states'. Contiguous polities, in Kautilya's analysis, existed in a state of latent hostility. Whatever professions of amity he made, any ruler—whose power grew significantly—would eventually find it to be in his interest to subvert his neighbour's realm. This was an inherent dynamic of self-preservation to which morality was irrelevant.³⁸ In *Arthashastra*, the purpose of strategy was to conquer all other states and to overcome such equilibrium as existed on the road to victory.³⁹ More than ever before, *Arthashastra* today is the bible—the guiding spirit—of the Indian strategic community.

Naval warfare and Arthashastra

In what way will the Kautilyan worldview apply to the oceans is not much clear. Naval combat goes unmentioned in the *Arthashastra*. But K.M. Panikkar, India's astute pre-independence geopolitical thinker and a celebrated diplomat who remains a fixture in Indian strategic discourses, quotes Kautilya on the extent of the empire: "It should span the earth." Panikkar, however, also points out that for the Mauryan strategist, 'the earth' is the subcontinent, not the entire globe. Universal empire is thus confined to the Indian Landmass, remaining within the frontiers set by the Indian Ocean and the northern mountain ranges. On what should happen beyond those frontiers, *Arthashastra* is silent.

Do the expanses washing Indian shores fit into Kautilya's *mandala* (the system of developing, maintaining, or sustaining favourable contacts with other states) and thus into Indians' mental map of their geographic environs? Absent neighbouring states with defined boundaries, what would the circle of states look like at sea? Would it conform to the law of the sea, which partitions the

oceanic domain into territorial sea, exclusive economic zones and the high seas? Or would it depend solely on each coastal state's naval power and thus its naval reach in the Indian Ocean? If so, the system's geometry would fluctuate with other measures of national power, adding complexity to the *mandala*.⁴⁰ Regardless, under the incumbent Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi, whose views on Hindutva and fascist leanings are an open secret, an aggressive policy in the Indian Ocean is now surfacing rapidly.

The Indian Ocean under Modi

Panikkar was the most forceful proponent of Indian claim over the entire Indian Ocean. In his well-known treatise *India and the Indian Ocean* published in 1945, Panikkar makes a long-drawn case and touts why the Indian Ocean should remain 'truly Indian'. Not only that, he rejects pacifism and *Ahimsa*. "It is not for *Ahimsa* and pacifism that Ramchandra stands in Indian religion: it is for active assertion of what is morally right. Nor does Krishna stand for non-violence. 'Wake, be thyself, scourge thy foes' is the main teaching of Gita."⁴¹ According to Panikkar, the Hindu theory at all times, especially in the periods of her historic greatness was one of active assertion of the right, if necessary through the force of arms.⁴² It would not be wrong to assume that Kautilya's *Arthashastra* and Panikkar's *India and the Indian Ocean* will be the chief inspiration and powerhouse in guiding New Delhi's policy on Indian Ocean under Prime Minister Modi.

With the United States strategically backing India, Modi government has gone into an overdrive to accomplish its goal of regional domination. Contrary to the previous United Progressive Alliance (UPA) government of Manmohan Singh, the Indian Ocean and its littorals are on top of New Delhi's policy under Modi.⁴³ The current diplomatic drive goes hand in glove with covert operations to destabilize regional countries, establish strategic military outposts in Indian Ocean islands, and an ambitious fast-paced expansion and modernisation of the Indian navy.

In March 2015, Prime Minister Modi took a whirlwind tour of Indian Ocean islands covering Mauritius, Seychelles, and Sri Lanka. It was a move designed to further India's longstanding desire to convert Indian Ocean into its sphere of influence.⁴⁴ Coming on the heels of President Obama's visit to New Delhi, Prime Minister Modi while in Mauritius could hardly conceal his government's intent to shape the security environment in the Indian Ocean. To the applause of India's foreign policy and security analysts, soon after commissioning India's first export warship, a 1,300 tonne patrol vessel Baracuda, he contended, "she [Baracuda] will be there to help in times of disaster and emergencies. But she will do more than that. She will also help make our Indian Ocean safer and more secure."⁴⁵ Mauritius, a strategically located island in the Indian Ocean has a vast 2.3 million square kilometres Exclusive Economic Zone. A base in the island effectively means India will have enormous strategic and military leverage against China and Pakistan.⁴⁶

While in Seychelles, Modi laid out a fivefold framework for India's engagement with the Indian Ocean littorals. It includes securing India's

mainland and island territories, deepening security cooperation, building multilateral cooperative maritime security, sustainable economic development, and discarding India's longstanding reluctance to cooperate with other major powers in the Indian Ocean. In both Seychelles and Mauritius, Modi won agreements to develop infrastructure in the two islands that could also serve as military outposts.⁴⁷

There is little doubt that Modi has taken a decisive break from the ambivalence of UPA government. It has come up with a crystal clear policy to dominate the Indian Ocean and its island territories, no matter what it takes.⁴⁸ Providing perpetual strength to Modi government's resolve is the US defence policy (the Asia pivot) that declares India as a "regional economic anchor and provider of security in the broader Indian Ocean region."⁴⁹ If there was ever to be a truly determined drive to realize Panikkar's dream, it would perhaps be in the watch of Prime Minister Modi. Championing a domineering adaptation of puritanical Hinduism and drawing from sacred scripture Bhagvad Gita alongside the epic Mahabharata—the latter promoting war to exact revenge for injustice irrespective of blood necessary to be shed—this should come as no surprise. The denial of exclusive ownership of the Indian Ocean as deemed by New Delhi could be interpreted as injustice in this case.⁵⁰

Challenges

Between aspirations and reality-the void

Any state that has both the 'capability' and the requisite 'will' to become a maritime power will almost certainly cast an impact on other coastal states. This could either be because of the coastal state's freedom in the use of the seas for own purpose or because of the aspiring power's ability to project power into the littorals. Maritime power and by extension maritime strategy is a tool of grand strategy that serves the ends of national security. It is hence natural for the maritime power to contribute to the accomplishment of national security objectives.⁵¹

Indian Ministry of Defence website lists seven national security objectives.⁵² Founded on national interests, these objectives are summarised in the Indian Maritime Doctrine as follows:⁵³

- Ensure security of national territory, territorial space, citizens, resources, and maritime trade routes;
- Maintain a secure internal environment to guard against threats to national unity, core values, and development;
- Strengthen cooperation and friendship with other countries to promote regional and global stability;
- Maintain a strong and credible defence posture, and capability to safeguard the national aim and interests.

Eminent scholars on Indian national security posit that the Indian grand strategy is premised on three concentric geographic circles: The inner most circle consists of India and its 'immediate neighbourhood'; the second or middle geographic circle consists of the so-called 'extended neighbourhood'; while the
third circle constitutes 'the rest of the world'.⁵⁴ This construct is echoed in the Indian Maritime Military Strategy, the military dimension of India's maritime strategy, which aims to synergise all aspects related to maritime activities.⁵⁵ The clear manifestation of inner most circle is the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC). Four of the total eight members (Bangladesh, Maldives, Pakistan, and Sri Lanka) represent the adjoining maritime domains of India. Myanmar is not a member but India can bring maritime power to bear on it.

Analysts hypothesise that India's two goals in the inner circle are to seek primacy and to exercise a veto over actions seen as infringing on its interests. Primacy connotes to India's ability to impose its 'will', significantly influencing the actions of others.⁵⁶ The manner in which this primacy is likely to be exercised is articulated in Chapter 7 of the Indian Maritime Military Strategy for Employment, wherein New Delhi envisions conducting sea control and sea denial operations in wartime before taking part in joint operations. By supporting land and air forces, the navy would contribute directly to victory. As the Maritime Military Strategy notes, this would involve operating in enemy littoral zones.⁵⁷

At the moment, however, India lacks the power-projection forces and lift potential to execute significant joint operations outside its immediate neighbourhood. Leaving aside Bangladesh and Sri Lanka, Pakistan remains the only neighbour with adequate potential to contest for control over Indian territorial waters. In the medium to long term, as China's naval capabilities expand, India may confront another challenge to its home waters.⁵⁸

The second goal, that is, to veto detrimental actions by outside powers in India's immediate environs, has a distinct maritime dimension. India—and more precisely the Indian navy—carries the burden of history. During the 1971 war with Pakistan, the United States moved its carrier battle-group USS Enterprise into the Bay of Bengal. The move was seen by New Delhi as intimidating gunboat diplomacy.⁵⁹ It has left an indelible imprint on the Indian security mind, despite the fact that today the two navies are the closest allies.

Instead, New Delhi now fears PLA Navy as a contender. In no uncertain terms, the Indian Maritime Military Strategy predicts: "Chinese navy is set on the path to becoming a blue water force. It has an ambitious modernization programme. Notable amongst those are the renewed interest in aircraft carrier programme, the nuclear submarines, and the ballistic cruise missile projects along with attempts to gain a strategic toehold in the Indian Ocean region."⁶⁰ A military mission envisioned by Indian navy in the Indian Maritime Doctrine is to exercise sea control at the entry/exit points of the Indian Ocean region. Performing this mission would be a prerequisite for India to block Chinese ingress in the Indian Ocean or in other words, shutting China out of India's immediate neighbourhood. For now, however, this, at best, is an aspiration than a reality.⁶¹

The second or middle geographic circle consists of the so-called 'extended neighbourhood'—a rather amorphous area containing a significant amount of ocean expanse. Accordingly it could encompass the rest of

continental Asia (beyond the immediate neighbourhood) as well as the Indian Ocean littoral. Again, it remains questionable as to how India would wield power to protect its interests in this large continental and maritime expanse when hostility towards Pakistan drains so much of its resources.⁶² The fiscal year 2015-16 Indian budget presented by the Modi government in February 2015 set aside US\$40.4 billion for defence, showing an increase of 7.7 per cent over the previous year. While army accounts for 53 per cent of total defence budget, the share of air force and navy is 23 and 16 per cent, respectively.⁶³

Despite the fact that Indian military acquisitions and posture is chiefly oriented towards Pakistan,64 Chinese navy's advances in the Indian Ocean continue to rattle Indian strategic mind. As recently as June 2015, Indian media reported that a conventional type 039 Yuan class diesel electric-powered submarine with a crew of about 65 docked in Karachi harbour.⁶⁵ Equipped with torpedoes, anti-ship missiles, and air-independent propulsion that dramatically enhances the submarine's underwater endurance, it was neither the first nor going to be the last in the Indian Ocean. A Song class diesel electric-powered attack submarine docked in Colombo port in September 2014 greatly irking New Delhi.⁶⁶ China had previously indicated that its Type 093 Shang class nuclear-powered attack submarines would commence patrolling in the Indian Ocean, which Delhi sees as its natural domain. This raised fears in India that China could try to blockade the Indian coastline using nuclear-powered submarines.⁶⁷ Given these developments and a less than satisfactory state of its navy, India achieving unchallenged ascendancy in the middle circle is highly debatable.

The third circle, "the rest of the world" envisions India becoming a true world power and a heavyweight in matters of international peace and security. Quoting India's former prime minister Dr. Manmohan Singh, the foreword to the Indian Maritime Military Strategy states, "India's growing international stature gives it strategic relevance in the area ranging from the Persian Gulf to the Straits of Malacca."68 In continuation, the introduction also echoes India's global interests where Dr. Singh proclaims, "current projections indicate that India will be among the foremost centres of power." He goes on to note that "military power will constitute a critical dimension of India's increased national power."⁶⁹ Both Indian prime minister and the epilogue⁷⁰ of the Indian Maritime Strategy remind the readers that the primary title of the strategy is 'Freedom to Use the Seas', something deemed critical if India is to realize its potential on the global stage. This 'freedom' obviously should be global in scope. In other words, India must possess both the 'will' and the 'capability' to contribute on the global plane. This requires amassing enough power-projection capabilities to reach beyond the Indian Ocean (farther than Malacca and Hormuz on either side of Indian shores).71

At a minimal operational level, this translates roughly into a combat potential to conduct simultaneous and sustained maritime military operations in more than one maritime theatre. A minimum of three carrier battle groups duly integrated with nuclear-powered submarines (SSNs/SSBNs) armed with submarine launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs) concurrently performing military operations in Indian and Pacific theatres should be the least required force structure. In other words, Indian navy must have the wherewithal, endurance, and operational prowess to conduct sustained operations well beyond the Red Sea in the west and the South China Sea/Pacific in the East. While in the foreseeable future (next 10-15 years)—with the strategic military backing from the United States—India could earn a significant place in the western Indian Ocean and Bay of Bengal, it is exceptionally uncertain beyond those bounds.⁷²

Strategic and doctrinal fault-lines

Influential strategists have argued in the past that India had problems in developing a robust security policy, including a strong military force, since the country is "bereft of coherent strategic thought."⁷³ Much of this is attributed to internal divisions within the society which left a small elite responsible for strategic matters. Former Indian defence and foreign minister Jaswant Singh says that unless India as a society comes together more effectively, it is unlikely to generate requisite military power to pursue an active security policy. Indian scholar Harsh Pant argues that in the absence of strategic thinking, economic growth has become a surrogate for national strategy.⁷⁴

While the Indian navy operates fairly close to Indian shores, its leadership is utterly confused regarding a strategy towards Pakistan or China.⁷⁵ The Indian Maritime Doctrine and some previous policy documents do not suggest how Indian naval power could alter the balance with Pakistan or offset China's growing naval capacity. The Indian Maritime Doctrine further does not address how China's increasing forays into the Indian Ocean will be checked. Indian officials speak of the huge gap in terms of budgets and ship numbers between India and China. Others argue that India's advantage will be in advanced technology, not sheer numbers.

The Indian navy is currently the eighth largest in the world with a fleet of some 136 major vessels. It has a target of 200 major platforms in the next 10 years.⁷⁶ This includes raising the number of landing platform docks (LPDs) or amphibious assault ships from the current one (INS Jalashwa) to four more.⁷⁷ Also included is the plan for indigenous development of six nuclear-powered submarines (SSBNs) and seven stealth frigates.⁷⁸

China, on the other hand, with existing fleet of over 200 major warships is projected to have its navy grow to 351 ships by 2020. This includes an additional aircraft carrier and several cruisers armed with land-attack missiles, besides a number of nuclear-armed submarines (SSBNs). Chinese SSBNs are currently able to patrol with nuclear-armed JL-2 SLBMs, which can strike targets at more than 4,500 nm.⁷⁹ Reliable sources indicate that in the next 15 years, the PLA Navy's expansion will include 99 submarines of all types, four aircraft carriers, 102 destroyers and frigates, 26 corvettes, 73 amphibious ships (LPDs) and 111 missile craft.⁸⁰ The Indian navy has only 13 conventional-powered submarines and one under-trial nuclear submarine. China already has 51 diesel electric-powered submarines and has now announced that it will put five Type 094 Jin class nuclear-powered ballistic missile submarines into service

in the near future.⁸¹ Indian Maritime Doctrine deals with Pakistan indirectly as one of many littoral threats, and the Indian navy expects to assert control and even project power into enemy land. To what extent this is feasible against a robust Pakistan navy is open to question.⁸²

In this backdrop, both Indian and international scholars have roundly criticized Indian navy. They say, "The navy's inability to offer forthright responses to the challenges from China and Pakistan—the nation's primary external security challenges—mars its potential candidacy to be one part of the country's nuclear triad... Navy analysts and their supporters speak and write of a sea based deterrent, yet the inability to articulate a meaningful wartime role reduces the navy's political capacity to bargain for more resources and ultimately hurts its ability to pursue transformation."⁸³

The hardware issues

Howsoever put, the early maritime vision outlined by Nehru and Panikkar was sea control which remained at odds with the reality of weak Indian naval capacity until 1971. But following the end of Cold War, the Indian navy became the first of the three services to adjust to geopolitical transformation.⁸⁴ Between 1986 and 1996, the Indian navy placed no new orders for principal combatants. During the 1990s it added five Kilo class Russian submarines, one corvette and one tanker. Later during 1997-2000, two more Kilo class submarines and three frigates were added.

The 1994 deal of an aircraft carrier is a tale of horror replete with snags and cost overruns. The handing over of the refurbished 44,500 tonne Kiev class carrier was not only delayed several times but the cost also escalated astronomically. When the final deal was signed in January 2004, the cost of overhaul was estimated to be around US\$974 million. By 2007, Russia demanded a cost revision of US\$2.3 billion with delivery deadline revised to November 2012. Today, despite being commissioned, the carrier is crippled to the extent where it cannot operate beyond 200nm of mother base at Karwar on the western coast south of Mumbai. Its integral fleet of Mig 29K fighter jets is facing take-off and landing problems and hence the carrier must stay close to shores.⁸⁵

India's indigenously constructed 37,500 tonnes aircraft carrier (IAC) is also a sorry depiction of India's domestic military research and development. During the past two decades, IAC's launch has been deferred on several occasions. In 2011, the then Indian naval chief Admiral Nirmal Verma said that the IAC launch has been deferred from December 2010 to the latter part of 2011 due to shortfall of gearboxes and generators.⁸⁶ The IAC is expected to include the Indian naval version of Light Combat Aircraft (LCA) under production with Defence Research and Development Organisation (DRDO). However, despite passage of around five years, the IAC has yet to be formally launched by the Indian navy. Similarly, there have been snags and cost overruns in other major projects as well.

mula Reveals Major Navar Flogramme Cost Overruns					
Project	Units	Contractor	Date	Cost-overrun (as of 2011)	Original cost estimate
Kolkata (Project 15a) destroyers	3	Mazagon Dock	Started 1986. In service date 2011 to 2014	225%	USD500 million
Shivalik (Project 17) frigates	3	Mazagon Dock	Started 1997. In service date 2010 to 2011	260%	USD450 million
Kamorta (Project 28) Corvettes	4	Garden Reach	Started 2003. In service date 2012 to 2016	157%	USD600 million

Table 2

India Reveals Major Naval Programme Cost Overruns

Source: 'India reveals major cost overruns', *Janes Defence Weekly*, Vol. 48, No 32, 10 August 2011, pp.21.

The stricken submarine fleet

Indian navy's conventional submarine force is in precarious state. Several Kilo class Russian submarines in Indian naval inventory face technical problems. In 2013, one of the submarines sunk while in Mumbai harbour following an accident on board that caused a huge explosion. Another caught fire at sea in 2014 and ran aground.⁸⁷ More recently, at least one Indian naval chief had to resign following a series of accidents that hit the Indian navy.⁸⁸

The acquisition of six new French Scorpene submarines has been delayed and deferred several times over the past decade. The first Scorpene boat is scheduled for commissioning in 2016. Under the agreement, one Scorpene submarine is to be constructed in France while the remaining will be built by Mazagon Dockyard Limited Mumbai. Each boat is expected to take 12 to 14 months for construction from the date of keel laying. Considerable delay cannot be ruled out, however, given the fact that even the first submarine is yet to be commissioned.⁸⁹

Nuclear submarines

After a long wait starting in late 1980s, INS Arihant, India's locally constructed nuclear submarine was finally launched in July 2009. It has since persistently run into technical and operational problems. The high-tech vessel project, which has been in research and development for well over 22 years, has incurred exponential cost overruns and delayed delivery schedules on several occasions. Like several other projects, it is again a tale of poorly performing Indian defence and strategic organizations like the DRDO. The nuclear submarine only started sea trials as late as December 2014.⁹⁰

But even when completed, the more cumbersome process of operational integration of Arihant into the country's strategic deterrence construct will commence. It will subsequently necessitate the mating of SLBMs with nuclear warheads to be deployed on the vessel to meet the requirements of Triad and 'credible minimum deterrence' (CMD) as articulated in the Indian Nuclear Doctrine.⁹¹ Such a process may take several years if not a decade. And for a country that has never allowed serving defence personnel to sit in any of its national level security meetings, entrusting a fully mated nuclear warhead to a field commander (commanding officer of Arihant) remains to be seen.⁹²

In the meantime, India's sea-based ballistic missiles, the submarine launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs), are creeping towards validation and achieving desired parameters after test firings. In January 2013, following some nine years in development, the DRDO conducted a successful test of the 750 km solid fuel nuclear-capable K-15 SLBM. K-4, a successor to K-15, was also secretly test-fired by India in March 2014. It is expected to have ranges in excess of 3,000 km.⁹³ But despite this impressive breakthrough, India's undersea missiles are not deployable weapons yet. These have to be first mated with the Arihant nuclear-powered submarine,⁹⁴ which is still far from over with its test trials, let alone operational integration. Thus even with fully developed SLBMs, their deployment depends on the successful operational induction of Arihant in the Indian fleet. As of June 2015, this is far from over.

Figure 1





Source: Murky Waters: Naval Nuclear Dynamics in the Indian Ocean, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, available online, accessed 9 March 2015.

Conclusion

Despite seemingly dramatic increases in its defence spending, projected to go upwards of US\$100 billion on modernizing its armed forces, the Indian military faces significant shortfalls. These run from strategy level thinking to structural and capability deficiencies. This precludes India from attaining any significant regional power status, let alone global, in the foreseeable future. The most visible manifestation of the Indian military 'hollowing out' occurred in the wake of the 2008 Mumbai attacks, when the then army chief General Deepak Kapoor was reportedly forced to admit to his country's political leadership that the Army "was not ready for war."⁹⁵

Matters are even worse in the Indian navy. The navy's strategic capability to perform beyond immediate shores is severely curtailed. Due to schism in internal thinking, critical hardware issues, and problems with operational integration of weapon systems, the Indian navy's operations are considerably repressed. What's more, the increasing number of major accidents in the recent past raises several questions about its professional competence.

China's rapidly expanding navy and a small yet resilient navy of Pakistan continue to present India with a formidable challenge. India's geographic vulnerabilities include proximity of its major sea arteries and principal ports (like Kandla) to Pakistan, rendering them open to exploitation. In the short to medium term, India is set to accrue advantage of the strategic crutches provided by the United States. It will bolster its domestic military industrial base and improve its operational capability. But India's aspiration to boast a blue water navy remains a distant dream.

Notes and References

- ¹ Principal author's online discussion with Professor Geoffrey Till of King's College, London. Also, cited in the draft "Maritime Doctrine of Pakistan," 2015, PN War College, Lahore, p.193.
- ² David Blagden, "Sea Power is Benign Power The International Case for a Maritime Posture," *The Rusi Journal*, June/July 2014, Vol. 159, No 3, p.55.
- ³ See, Toshi Yoshihara and James R. Holmes, Ed. "Asia Looks Seaward, Power and Maritime Strategy," *Praeger Security International*, 2008, p.7.
- ⁴ Australian Maritime Doctrine 2010, p.206.
- ⁵ See, Geoffrey Till, "Sea power—A Guide for the Twenty First Century," Third Edition, *Routledge 2013*, p. 24.
- ⁶ Ibid., p. 25.
- ⁷ Ibid., p.17.
- ⁸ See, Yoshihara and Holmes, Ed. "Asia Looks Seaward...," op.cit., p.126.
- ⁹ Geoffrey, "Sea power...," op.cit., p.17.

¹⁰ Ibid.

- ¹¹ Ibid.
- ¹² Ibid., pp.17-19.
- ¹³ *The Rusi Journal*, June /July 2014, Vol. 159, No.3, p.57.

- ¹⁴ Toshi Yoshihara & James R. Holmes, "Asia Looks Seaward," Library of Congress US, 2008, p.1.
- ¹⁵ Ibid.
- ¹⁶ Ibid.
- ¹⁷ Ibid.
- ¹⁸ Geoffrey Till, "Asia's Naval Expansion—An arms race in the making?" IISS, London, 2012, p. 11.
- ¹⁹ Ibid., p. 32.
- ²⁰ Ibid., pp. 20-21.
- ²¹ See, Pradeep Kaushiva and Kamlesh K. Agnihtri, "Indian and American Perspectives on Technological Developments in the Maritime Domain and Their Strategic Implications in the Indian Ocean Region," (KW Publishers, New Delhi, 2013), pp. 3-4.
- ²² Ibid., p. 4.
- ²³ Ibid.
- ²⁴ Kris Osborn, "Report: Chinese Navy's Fleet will outnumber US by 2020," *DEFENSETECH*, 3 December 2014, http://defensetech.org/2014/12/03/report-chinese-navys-fleet-will-outnumber-u-s-by-2020/>.
- ²⁵ "Geoffrey, 'Asia's Naval Expansion...," op.cit., p.33.
- ²⁶ Ibid., pp.33-34.
- 27 Shuaihua Wallace Cheng, "China's New Silk Road: Implications for the US," *Yale Global*, See, daily *Pakistan Today*, 2 June 2015.
- ²⁸ Farhat Ali, "Economic corridor and a worried India," daily *Business Recorder*, 3 June 2015.
- ²⁹ Ibid.
- ³⁰ Ibid.
- ³¹ Mudassir Ali Shah, "Chabahar vs. Gwadar," daily *Dawn*, 10 May 2015.
- ³² Farhat, "Economic corridor...," op.cit.
- ³³ See *Encyclopedia Britannica*, 2012.
- ³⁴ Chandra B. Brig Khanduri, "Generals and Strategists," (Patriot Publishers, New Delhi, 1992), p.3.
- ³⁵ Ibid.
- ³⁶ Henry Kissinger, "World Order," (Penguin Books, USA, 2014), p.195.

37	Ibid.
38	Ibid., pp.195-196.
39	Ibid., p.196.
40	James R. Holmes, Andrew C. Winner and Toshi Yoshihara, "Indian Naval Strategy in the Twenty-first Century," (Routledge, London, 2009), p. 21.
41	K.M Panikkar, "India and the Indian Ocean," (George Allen and Unwin Ltd, 1945), p.16.
42	Ibid.
43	See, Raja C. Mohan, "India's master plan for the Indian Ocean," <i>Daily Times</i> , 29 June 2015.
44	Asif Ezdi,, "India's string of pearls," The News, 23 March 2015.
45	Deepal Jayasekera,, "Modi bears strategic 'gifts' to Seychelles and Mauritius," World Socialist Website, 14 March 2015, <wsws.org. www.wsws.org="">.</wsws.org.>
46	Ibid.
47	Asif Ezdi, "India's string of pearls," daily The News, 23 March 2015. See also, Rahul Bedi, "India seeks to win naval base contract in Maldives," <i>Jane's Defense Weekly</i> , Vol 51, Issue 21, 21 May 2014, p.15.
48	Mohan "India's master plan," op.cit.
49	Sustaining U.S. Global Leadership: Priorities for 21 st Century Defence, p. 2. http://www.defense.gov/news/Defense_Strategic_Guidance.pdf >.
50	Latha Jishnu, "Epic culture of retribution," daily <i>Dawn</i> , 28 December 2015.
51	James R Holmes. "Asia Looks Seaward," op.cit. p.127.
52	Ibid.
53	Indian Maritime Doctrine, INBR 8 Ministry of Defence, New Delhi, 2009, pp.6-7.
54	C. Raja Mohan and Stephen Cohen are two long time analysts of Indian national security. See, also "Asia Looks Seaward," p.129.
55	Holmes, "Asia Looks Seaward," op.cit., pp 129. Also, "Freedom to use the Seas: India's Maritime Military Strategy," Ministry of Defence, New Delhi, 2007, p.3.

- ⁵⁶ Holmes, Winner and Yoshihara, "Indian Naval Strategy...," op.cit., p.74.
- ⁵⁷ "Freedom to use the Seas: India's Maritime Military Strategy," Ministry of Defence, New Delhi, 2007, p.101.
- ⁵⁸ Yoshihara, Holmes, "Asia Looks Seaward," op.cit., p.127.
- ⁵⁹ Stephen P Cohen and Sunil Dasgupta, *Arming without Aiming-India's Military Modernization*, (Brookings Institution press, 2010), p.75.
- ⁶⁰ "Freedom to use the Seas...," op.cit., p.41.
- ⁶¹ See also, Holmes Winner and Yoshihara, "Indian Naval Strategy...," op.cit., p.75.
- ⁶² Ibid., p.76.
- ⁶³ Laxman K Behera, "India's defence budget 2015-16," Institute for Defence Studies and Analyses IDSA, Issue Brief, 2 March 2015, http://www.idsa.in/issuebrief/IndiasDefenceBudget2015-16_lkbehera_020315.html>.
- ⁶⁴ Walter C. Ladwig III, "Indian's conventional Military Superiority Over Pakistan is Exaggerated," *Pakistan Today*, 4 July 2015.
- ⁶⁵ Zachary Keck, "Watch out, India: China just sent first-ever submarine to Pakistan," *Pakistan Today*, 30 June 2015.
- ⁶⁶ Ibid.
- ⁶⁷ Keck, "Watch out, India...," op.cit.
- ⁶⁸ "Freedom to use the Seas-India's Maritime Military Strategy," Ministry of Defence, New Delhi, 2007, Foreword, p. iii.
- ⁶⁹ Ibid.
- ⁷⁰ Ibid., p.129.
- ⁷¹ See also, Holmes, Winner and Yoshihara, "Indian Naval Strategy...," op.cit., p.77.
- ⁷² Ibid.
- ⁷³ Stephen P Cohen and Sunil Dasgupta, *Arming without Aiming...*, op.cit., p.xv.
- ⁷⁴ Ibid., p.xvii.
- ⁷⁵ Ibid., p.94.
- ⁷⁶ Atul Kumar Jain, "Indian Navy to have 200 Warships in next 10 years," *The Times of India*, 13 November 2013.

- ⁷⁷ INS Jalashwa, Landing Platform Dock is the second biggest warship in the arsenal of the Indian navy. It was acquired from the United States in 2007. With a capacity to carry 1,000 fully armed troops, INS Jalashwa can embark, transport and land various elements of an amphibious force. It is equipped with mechanized landing craft, Sea King helicopters and armed with radars, ship to air missiles and rapid firing guns. The warship can also be used for maritime surveillance, special operations, search and rescue and to undertake humanitarian tasks. It has four operation theatres, 12 bed wards, laboratory and a dental care center. See "INS Jalashwa-Landing Platform Dock," Global Security <http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world>.
- ⁷⁸ Ankit Panda, "India's Next Warships will have to be Built at Home," *The Diplomat*, 3 May 2015. <</p>
- ⁷⁹ Kris Osborn, "Report: Chinese Navy's Fleet will outnumber US by 2020," *Defense Tech*, 3 December 2014, <www.defensetech.org>.
- ⁸⁰ Christopher P Cavas,, "China's Navy Makes Strides, Work Remains to be Done," *Defense News*, 24 May 2015.
- ⁸¹ "PLA to put five Type 094 ballistic missile subs into service," *The China Times*, 2 July 2015, <www.wantchinatimes.com/news>.
- ⁸² Cohen, Dasgupta, "Arming without Aiming...," op.cit., p. 94.
- ⁸³ Ibid., p. 94.
- ⁸⁴ Ibid., p. 90.
- ⁸⁵ S. Anandan, "INS Vikramaditya's operation crippled," *The Hindu*, 21 February 2015.
- ⁸⁶ Rahul Bedi, "Interview with Admiral Nirmal Verma, India's Chief of Naval Staff," *Janes Defense Weekly*, 27 July 2011. p.34.
- ⁸⁷ Osman Khan, "Frequent accidents in Indian Navy," daily *The News*, 3 March 2014.
- ⁸⁸ "Indian navy chief resigns after submarine accident," daily *Dawn*, 26 February 2014.
- ⁸⁹ Rahul Bedi, "Great Expectations' Special Report," Janes Defence Weekly, 28 May 2014, p.18.
- ⁹⁰ Amit R. Saksena, "Can India accommodate the INS Arihant," *The Diplomat*, 26 January 2015.
- ⁹¹ Triad means delivery system in all three domains, that is: air, land, and sea exists. Triad is essential for a deterrence to be 'effective' or 'credible'.

- ⁹² Amit R. Saksena, "Can India accommodate the INS Arihant," op.cit..
- ⁹³ "Indian Missile Update –May 2014," Wisconsin Projection Nuclear arms control, <www.wisconsinproject.org>.
- ⁹⁴ Vishal Thapar, "India tests 3,000 km range n-missile in secret," *The Sunday Guardian*, 10 May 2014.
- ⁹⁵ Ladwig III, "Indian's conventional Military Superiority...," op.cit. Also, South Asia Journal of Strategic Studies, Vol. 38, No. 4 (2015).

INDIA'S GRAND NUCLEAR STRATEGY: A ROAD TOWARDS DEPLOYMENT OF BALLISTIC MISSILE DEFENCE SYSTEM

ZAFAR KHAN*

Introduction

Since its announcement in the famous 'Star Wars' speech of the former president Ronald Reagan in 1982, the US has been heavily investing on the development and deployment of Ballistic Missile Defence (BMD) system both within the US and in Europe and Asia to protect its allies and partners from, what the US would call, the incoming rogue missiles from the so-called rogue states. The US development and extension of the BMD would certainly make China and Russia worry about their deterrence force credibility though. With the growing security concerns, both China and Russia would feel vulnerable unless the US tries hard to diplomatically convince the two strategic counterparts that these deployed defences are not developed against them. In the meantime, the US extended this partnership to India as part of the growing India-US strategic partnership. It would not only increase India's power potential in the South Asian region, but would also drift it away from its classic nuclear strategy and diplomacy conceptualized by its leadership earlier. In addition, it would dramatically change the security dynamics of South Asia in terms of increasing one state's security at the expense of the other. Moreover, India's deployed defences would become part of its grand nuclear strategy.

Regional Studies, Vol. XXXIV, No.1, Winter 2015-16, pp.48-64

^{*} Dr. Zafar Khan is the author of *Pakistan's Nuclear Policy: A Minimum Credible Deterrence* (Routledge: London, 2015). He is PhD in Nuclear and Strategic Studies from the University of Hull, UK, and is currently serving as Assistant Professor at the Department of Strategic Studies, National Defence University, Islamabad. The views expressed in this paper are those of the author and do not necessarily represent the views of the National Defence University, Islamabad.

The advocates of the BMD argue that it would serve India's doctrinal posture in the following ways:

- It would enhance the credibility of its deterrent forces;
- It would make it secure and more confident to protect its major cities and strategic assets from the incoming missiles;
- India could also expect it to blunt Pakistan's declaratory doctrinal posture of first use of nuclear weapons;
- The deployed defences could assure its security against terrorism and/or the threat of rogue missiles;
- The deployed defences would convince India about achieving its arms control and disarmament objectives in the region;
- It could support the credibility of India's massive retaliation; and
- The shield could make India look defensive and strengthen its no-first-use posture.

Conceptually, this article mainly argues that all of these assumptions are flawed as part of India's grand nuclear strategy in terms of what the deployed defences of India would expect to achieve.

This research paper argues that India's deployed defences would have diverse strategic effects in South Asia, and would not achieve what many proponents of the BMD argue. In addition to analyzing a few important works on India's deployed defences, this paper crafts a conceptual demonstration that would critically analyze the proposals that proponents of India's BMD present. There is little or no conceptual work that substantially demonstrates the flaws of the proponents of India's deployed defences. This paper conceptually treats these essential arguments and substantially elaborates how and why the proponents of India's deployed defences may not be too convincing and how this could emit diverse strategic repercussions in the South Asian region.

It begins with a brief discussion on India's development and deployment of the BMD system. It then analyzes the debate between BMD pessimism and BMD optimism in order to understand the central assertion: how and why the arguments presented by the proponents of India's deployed defences are unconvincing and flawed?

A road towards development and deployment of the BMD system

India initiated various missile developments in its broader missile technological programme dubbed as the Integrated Guided Missile Development Programme (IGMDP) in 1983 just when President Reagan delivered the 'Star Wars' speech to formally commence the Strategic Defence Initiative (SDI). The conceptualization for formally initiating India's indigenous BMD system by its Defence Research and Development Organization (DRDO) came in the 1990s though. The full scale development and deployment of the BMD began after India ultimately agreed to a broader strategic framework that would include US assistance to India for building its BMD system. Besides the French, Russian, and Israeli strategic partnership with India, the US assistance in this broader strategic domain gave it greater confidence to exploit the strategic opportunities available from all corners of the world. In possession of nuclear weapons, India's missile defence system becomes part of its grand nuclear strategy, which goes beyond the security orientation to a grandiose power projection in the South Asian region.

India has been actively pursuing a two-tiered missile defence shield:

- Prithvi Air Defence missile (PAD) to intercept the high altitude (exo-atmospheric) missiles;
- Ashwin Advanced Air Defence (AAD) to intercept the low altitude (endo-atmospheric) missiles.

It is estimated that this two-shield BMD system is supposed to intercept any incoming missile launched from 5,000 km away. India has been continuously conducting various PAD and AAD missile defence tests to enhance their credibility and meet the range requirements of the two missile defence systems for successful interception of incoming missiles. For example, PAD could intercept incoming missiles at the altitude of 50-80 km and AAD could intercept the incoming missiles at the altitude of up to 30 km. In support of these two missile defence layers, India requires various technological equipments such as radar systems, satellites, a number of launch vehicles, and launch control and mission control centres to help successfully deploy its BMD. India has acquired Green Pine radar from Israel as it failed to obtain Arrow-2 system because of Missile Technology Control Regime requirements. In addition to a successful development of fire control system and Swordfish tracking in collaboration with France and Israel, India is seriously working on obtaining Israel's Iron Dome missile system.1 Furthermore, the DRDO has ambitious plans to integrate its BMD system with an array of geostationary satellites in order to monitor missile activities within a radius of 6,000 km.²

As India advances to mature its BMD system with greater assistance from the US and other countries such as Israel, Russia, and France, it claims to have successfully conducted various ballistic missile tests intercepting a variety of ranges of incoming missiles. Although India's claims are tall, it is yet to deploy and successfully operationalize a BMD mechanism to protect all of India and its strategic assets from incoming missiles. It is not completely clear whether or not India has really achieved such a magnificent BMD system that could 'hit to kill' all types of missiles, and protect all its major cities. Currently, India claims to protect only two important cities, i.e., New Delhi where India's political leadership sits, and Mumbai, India's economic nerve on which its commercial and economic activities depend.

However, there is a difference between the favourable simulation conditions during peacetime and the real crisis time where India's BMD could confront different and more challenging conditions.³ One malfunction could put the expensive defensive mechanism in jeopardy. The consequences could be unacceptable for India in general and for regional peace and strategic stability in particular. This fear pushes India to work hard on integrating innovative technologies with its BMD system to avoid malfunctions and failures, notwithstanding the costs. Sumit Ganguly argues, "India is still quite far from being able to deploy them in battlefield circumstances or during crisis conditions. Furthermore, it is not entirely clear whether India intends to develop its BMD capabilities to protect its major population centres, key installations, or other sites of strategic significance."⁴ This is discussed later. First, it is important to know the arrival of BMD in India and its ultimate acceptance for its defence. The following section would talk about the BMD system in India with reference to the debate between BMD optimism and BMD pessimism. This is important to elaborate in order to understand the central argument of this paper, which follows this section.

The arrival of the BMD system: debating the optimism and pessimism

With the arrival of missile defence system in India, it seems to depart away from the classical Gandhian and Nehruvian principles of non-alignment, and arms control and disarmament. The need for missile defence system divided Indian experts into two camps: BMD pessimists and BMD optimists.

The BMD pessimism

The BMD pessimism calls attention towards the negative implications of the proposed BMD deployment for India, such as an arms race in the region, increase in India's security spending, strategic pressures on both China and Pakistan to counter its effects on their security, and driving India away from the normative principles of global arms control and disarmament its earlier leaders conceptualized. When the United States announced its SDI as a long-term programme for erecting missile shield for protecting its homeland, India opposed it as it disapproved of the various combinations of nuclear strategies the US and the Soviet Union crafted and played out during the Cold War. For India, the US National Missile Defence Programme would promote the "continuing arms race between the superpowers; a further movement away from the ideals of disarmament; increased pressure on its superpower patron, the Soviet Union; a potentially expanded nuclear threat from its key Asian rival China; and a threatening shift towards uni-polarity."⁵

India's earlier strategy clearly reflected its opposition to the BMD system of the US, but it continued to work on the military development of nuclear weapons. Despite India's efforts to correct its strategic partnership with the US that would gradually drift India away from the Non-Aligned Movement, Indian leadership opposed the US SDI programme in the 1980s. For example, the then Indian prime minister Indira Gandhi opposed the US SDI at the Thirty-Eighth Session of the United Nations General Assembly in 1983.⁶ The then Indian minister for external affairs P.V. Narasimha Rao was extremely blunt in expressing India's opposition to such framework of missile shield. He stated, "the extension of arms buildup to outer space would mean a permanent goodbye to disarmament and peace and [would] plunge mankind into a perpetual nightmare."⁷ In a similar context, the then Indian ambassador to the Conference on Disarmament, Muchkund Dubey, opposed the US president's proposed SDI

and urged for negotiations on the prevention of an arms race in the outer space (PAROS). A decade later, PAROS became one of the essential elements of the Shannon Mandate proposing a framework for the Fissile Material Cut-off Treaty (FMCT).⁸ Ironically, India currently does not agree to what Shannon framed in 1995, i.e., an agreement on the existing fissile material that need to be eliminated.⁹

Even after India had acquired nuclear weapons and tested this capability in May 1998 in addition to its 1974 nuclear weapons test-which India proclaims to be a Peaceful Nuclear Explosion (PNE)¹⁰—the BMD pessimism continued in India attempting to reject the formal US assistance for developing India's missile defence shield. Through the lens of international opposition to the unilateral US attempt to abrogate the Anti-Ballistic Missile (ABM) Treaty¹¹ by deploying missile defence shield, many in India opposed what was going to be greater India-US strategic partnership, particularly introducing the missile defence shield in India. The US BMD was seen by many in India as a unilateral, reckless, and patent disregard for the international endeavours for a universal arms control and complete disarmament.¹² The US BMD was also seen as expensive, ineffective, and de-stabilizing for the region, as it would weaken the credibility of Russian and Chinese deterrence forces. Despite the sharp opposition to the emerging India-US strategic partnership on missile defence shield both within India and abroad, the new Indian leadership embraced the BMD framework after some initial confusion to facilitate India's drift away from the earlier normative principles of arms control and disarmament. So the BMD optimism prevailed in India as it ultimately committed to broader strategic partnership with the US on missile defence shield.

The BMD optimism

India's preference for an allied status, starting in 2000s, gradually helped India shed its baggage of the Non-Aligned Movement. This would prove to be a great shift in India's foreign policy. The BMD optimists argued that it would provide India security, enhance its deterrence stability, and help the arms control process in South Asia. The central argument of this camp was that India would benefit from striking strategic initiatives with developed countries, including the US, to build a defence shield that would secure India from incoming missiles and ultimately make India part of the would-be Global Missile Shield.

Former US presidents, Bill Clinton and George Bush, were interested in taking India on-board both to seek India's support for the US missile defence programme internationally and to provide an incentive to it for commencing its BMD system in the region. In the early 2000s, the US administration encouraged India on the initiation of this hallmark India-US strategic partnership. During former US president Bill Clinton's visit to India in March 2000, the then Indian prime minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee remarked that the two countries "have all the potential to become natural allies."¹³ This shift also reflected that India would be least bothered about the US abrogation of the ABM treaty in 2002. The then Indian defence minister Jaswant Singh's special adviser Arun Singh also expressed his support for the US strategic partnership on facilitating Indian BMD system for increasing strategic cooperation and technology transfer, which the so-called ABM treaty hindered. This strategic partnership would include India in the category of the 'legitimate nuclear weapons states'.¹⁴ Therefore, India realized that it was not to lose much from the US departure from the ABM treaty; rather many Indians considered it an opportunity in the shape of the US recognition of India's nuclear legitimacy and its role in the increasingly globalized world. It was India's departure from its earlier conceptualization of a nuclear order.¹⁵ It would provide India "advanced military technology development, opening the door for joint technological development and data sharing."¹⁶ Moreover, many Indians ambitiously thought of the growing US-India strategic partnership in terms of assisting India to secure a permanent seat at the United Nations Security Council.¹⁷

To summarize: India's leadership, that initially opposed the US missile defence shield programme and its ultimate abrogation of the ABM treaty, later realized the importance of the US-India strategic partnership that would provide India incentives to meet its economic, political, and strategic goals. This is not merely a shift from India's traditional policy of Non-Aligned Movement based on the older nuclear order that called for arms control and disarmament between the major nuclear weapons states, but also reflects a shift in India's nuclear strategy in terms of embracing the missile defence system. The arrival of the BMD system in India-with its sophisticated cutting-edge technologydepicted India's grand nuclear strategy, which aspires to make India look bigger in terms of its security, prestige, and power projection in the South Asian region. But India's road towards deployment of both limited and extensive ballistic missile defence shield will have a greater strategic impact in the region. It is important to analyze why India actually pursues the BMD system. Do these dynamics-driving India towards a more extensive BMD programme-justify what India strategically conceptualizes? How could this logically and rationally embed within India's security parameters?

Conceptualizing the essential dynamics of India's BMD

There are several strategic dynamics that drive India to acquire the missile defence shield. The mere technological and organizational calculus with regard to one of India's most influential organizations—the DRDO—is not enough to explain why India goes for the BMD. Many Indians link the development and deployment of the BMD to strategic dilemma factors. Others think that with the deployment of the BMD, India would defend itself from incoming missiles, enhance its security, and strengthen its retaliatory nuclear strategy. They may also conceptualize that the BMD system would strategically support India's motives of arms control and disarmament both at the international and regional levels. Additionally, they argue that this could help India's traditional nuclear doctrinal posture of no-first-use, which in turn would blunt Pakistan's first-use nuclear option that it follows because of a growing

conventional asymmetry between India and Pakistan. Some of these dynamics of India's missile defence are conceptualized next.

India's deployment of the BMD against accidental and unauthorized use, and terrorist attacks

It is argued that India's development and deployment of the BMD would protect its territory, and partially its strategic assets, against the accidental or unauthorized use and terrorist attacks when and if deterrence fails and India confronts a worst-case scenario. Many would think that it would be able to reduce the damage if any one of these eventualities takes place against India. For example, Rajesh Basrur opines that one of these attacks might come from Pakistan and its territory and India's BMD system would be able to reduce, if not completely eliminate, the danger.¹⁸

The importance of these arguments coming largely from India, however, would depend on the likelihood of such attacks, that is, these attacks might not take place against India from the Pakistani territory in the first place. There is no evidence that Pakistan has either lost control of its strategic assets or the terrorists have used its deterrence forces against India. Even the relative probability of such scenarios is extremely speculative with no empirical evidence. The terrorist attacks that occurred in India in the past were from within India, which it could have prevented by taking certain proactive counterterrorism measures rather than necessarily erecting missile shield that may not forcefully address the complex issue of terrorism. The stringent export control measures and robust and centralized command and control of Pakistan's deterrence forces have further reduced such possibilities that India fears about. The international community actually acknowledges Pakistan's rigorous institutional and organizational measures in terms of safety and security of its forces.

There is also a lesser possibility that these scenarios might occur from China. Since the short 1962 China-India border war, both the countries have been trying to resolve their border issues amicably and improve economic ties. In fact, economic integration between India and China is growing today, which in turn reduces the chances of these speculative scenarios. The commonalities within their nuclear strategies such as the no-first-use official doctrinal posture, massive retaliation, and credible minimum deterrence further avert such possibilities. But the deployment of India's BMD system could create complications between China and India at some point in future.

Therefore, the argument that India's deployment of the BMD system is against these scenarios does not hold, since the probabilities of such attacks are slim. In this context, India's BMD system would not make significant difference. The lower the possibility of such attacks on India in the absence of BMD, the smaller is the need for such a shield to protect it. What India could do is to revisit its normative posture of universal arms control and disarmament to address such issues.

India's deployment of BMD could ease its past frustrations and blunt Pakistan's first-use nuclear option

Being frustrated both in the Kargil episode in 1999, as well as in the 2002-03 standoff because of the fear of nuclear escalation, some Indians would want BMD to decrease the likelihood of the repeat of such strategic frustrations. Many in India think of the arrival of the BMD as an incentive to revitalize India's possibility of waging a limited war, as it would blunt Pakistan's declaratory nuclear strategy of first-use.¹⁹ In other words, India's BMD could strengthen India's proactive military strategy dubbed as the Cold Start Doctrine (CSD)²⁰ aiming at conducting a limited surgical attack against Pakistan.²¹ Thus, India would have both the sword to fight and shield to protect.

These arguments make India look more competitive, offensive, and assertive. It is understandable that India's deployment of BMD could possibly strengthen its CSD in terms of providing incentive to strike first with the confidence to defend with its shield. But it is not clear how India's deployment of BMD would help Pakistan understand that the integration of the BMD with the CSD could possibly blunt Pakistan's first-use nuclear option. This confusion could have the following strategic repercussions:

- 1. It could complicate the strategic balance between the two states;
- 2. It could increase Pakistan's reliance on nuclear weapons;
- 3. It could further widen the conventional asymmetry in the South Asian region; and
- 4. It could increase the risk of a nuclear catastrophe in South Asia.

Pakistan has developed a short-range (60 km) ballistic missile (Nasr) in response to India's military development and deployment of the CSD closer to Pakistani border to plug the missing gap at the tactical level and counter India's military motives for surgical strikes against Pakistan. Although there are worries with regard to the deployment of the non-strategic weapons such as 'lose and use', 'pre-delegation', and 'pre-emption', these worries can be averted if Pakistan continues to practise the principles of centralized command and control mechanism.²² Arguably, these strategic worries largely existed during the Cold War era between the Soviet Union and the US. With the centralized command and control of the battlefield weapons, Pakistan may not only avert these strategic worries associated with the non-strategic weapons, but it could also potentially deter India's proactive military strategy designed for waging a limited war. However, attempts for integrating the BMD with the CSD in terms of neutralizing Pakistan's nuclear capability of first-use could undermine Pakistan's deterrence credibility, providing incentives for India to wage a limited war at its own choosing. This could put greater strategic pressure on Pakistan.

To prevent the erosion of strategic balance in South Asia, the CSD combined with the BMD would entice Pakistan to opt for certain options. In this context, India could expect the following from Pakistan:

- 1. It could strengthen its reliance on battlefield nuclear weapons, but under the centralized command and control system to avoid the worries of preemption, pre-delegation, and lose and use strategic dilemma.
- 2. It could clearly communicate to the adversary that although Pakistan considers its nuclear weapons for deterrence purposes and it, in no way, considers them as military tools, it *could* use them if *absolutely* needed for its ultimate survival.²³ Presumably, Pakistan may not convey its red lines, i.e., when, how, and where Pakistan might use nuclear weapons. Ambiguity, that serves Pakistan's deterrence purposes and suits the broader contours of its nuclear strategy, could play a central role in this domain. This is to manipulate the mindset of its adversary and ensure the credibility of its deterrence forces for the purpose they are developed. The strategic motive is to prevent both conventional and nuclear wars.
- 3. More important, India's CSD bolstered by deployed BMD could not only help Pakistan increase its reliance on deterrence forces, but could possibly encourage it to proportionally increase the warheads to meet the changed strategic demands prevailing between India and Pakistan.

The argument that India's BMD deployment integrated with the CSD could blunt Pakistan's nuclear strategy of first-use is flawed. It could possibly strengthen the CSD in some way, but it may not blunt Pakistan's option of first-use. Also, Pakistan's increasing reliance on and the proportional increase of its deterrence forces vis-à-vis its adversary's CSD/BMD deployment may gradually make India realize the weaknesses and complexities of its warlike doctrinal posture in the presence of nuclear weapons.

India's deployment of BMD is defensive

Another argument in favour of India's deployment of BMD is that it is not offensive: not for territorial gains. It is asserted that BMD is only for defensive purposes to protect India's major cities and its strategic assets, and not to intimidate or threaten Pakistan.²⁴ Apparently, India repeats a rationale similar to that of the US with respect to its strategic rivals Russia and China. The US asserts that its abrogation of ABM treaty in 2002, and plans to deploy missile defence shield both in Europe and Asia do not necessarily aim to intimidate the Russians and Chinese, but are against the possible incoming missiles of Iran, North Korea, and Iraq (for instance, during Saddam's regime). The Chinese and the Russians are not fully convinced through. They still have serious reservations on the consistent US development and deployment of BMD.²⁵

India could expect a similar kind of response from Pakistan. The Indian argument, that its missile defence system is only for defensive purposes and not necessarily to intimidate Pakistan, is weak. India's power potential and its growing strategic partnership with the developed countries including the US aim at increasing its security. It falls within the classic sense of strategic security dilemma, i.e., the increase of one state's security would intentionally or unintentionally decrease the security of the other state. India's deployment of defences would not only increase India's security thereby largely undermining the security of Pakistan, but would also increase the strategic competition between the two states. Charles Glaser argued about US BMD, "Deploying defenses will almost certainly increase the competition: Soviet deployment of BMD will increase US leaders' doubt about the adequacy of their offence, and vice versa. As a result, the current competition in offensive forces would be exacerbated; and, of course, a new full-fledged competition in defenses would likely be set in motion."²⁶

In a similar context, security dilemma and strategic competition become part of deployed defences either for defensive or offensive purposes. Although India's deployment of defences would make it look defensive and unintimidating, its adversary, Pakistan or China, would perceive India from a different strategic lens. For example, since Pakistan would perceive India to be offensive, India's offensive assertion will pull Pakistan into a classic security and strategic competition. Moreover, India's DRDO is making efforts to achieve the escalation dominance in terms of developing multiple independently targetable reentry vehicles (MIRVs) for some of India's Agni missiles in conjunction with a layered BMD system. This could be interpreted as India's strategic endeavour to achieve first strike capability.²⁷ The deployed defences would provide it strategic advantage to strike first with the confidence to shield the attacks of incoming missiles of various ranges, which in turn pushes up India into the escalation ladder, driving it for a massive retaliation. This escalatory scenario could make Pakistan worry about the adequacy of its forces, thereby, pushing it towards what Glaser conceptualized: increasing the size of the attack to overcome the defence.²⁸

Therefore, the argument that India's BMD is for defensive purposes is flawed. Pakistan may expect India to convincingly assure it that its BMD is not to intimidate Pakistan and strike first. Currently, the US practises these diplomatic assurances through the language of nuclear diplomacy to assuage the worries of China and Russia that its BMD system is not necessarily to undermine the credibility of the offensive forces of both the countries, but to address the contemporary complex issues of nuclear terrorism or incoming rogue missiles. But as the US continuously fails to convince both the Chinese and Russians, India could be unable to convince both Pakistan and China on the aims of its deployed defences.

India's BMD to support arms control process and encourage the offensive reduction

The US strongly believed in the 1980s that deployment of defences would help reduce the offensive forces between the two superpowers of the time (the US and the Soviet Union), and at the same time, the BMD system would encourage the two sides for an arms control process. For instance, former US president Ronald Reagan stated, "[the BMD] could pave the way for arms control measures to eliminate the weapons themselves."²⁹ This was along the

lines of the logic that the BMD system would reduce the utility of the offensive forces and convince the adversaries about not building more. The proponents of the BMD arguing in favour of the deployment of the defences said, "if the cost of building offenses to defeat defenses is greater than the cost of building defenses, (i.e., the 'cost-exchange ratio' favoring the defense), then the US deployment of defense might essentially force the Soviet Union (Russia) to give up its offensive capability."³⁰ In a similar context, the proponents of the BMD in India would claim that the deployment of the defences would provide incentives for strategic stability and counter-proliferation of the ballistic missiles with weapons of mass destruction.³¹

The BMD pessimists, however, convincingly argue that the BMD deployment would not encourage arms control process, particularly if the BMD reduces and/or significantly undermines the adversary's offensive capability.³² For instance, the US estimated during the Cold War that if the US BMD deployment would reduce the Soviet offensive force capability by erecting the shield, it would be hard for the US to get the Soviet Union on board for an arms control process. Rather, the US would expect an increase of the Soviet's force size and penetrability.³³ Similarly, the opponents of the defences deployment in South Asia would critique the idea that defences would support arms control process and force reduction. They would argue that the so-called defences could undermine the offensive forces of the adversary, thus encouraging it to enhance its force size and penetrability to offset the defences. If India's defence deployment creates difficulties for Pakistan's minimum deterrence forces that are meant for counter-value and counterforce missions, the utility of nuclear weapons would remain high and Pakistan could react to these defences with increasing the lethality, manoeuvrability, accuracy, and penetrability of both its ballistic and cruise missiles in order to defeat the defences. This could also include the force size increase to equal or surpass the estimated numbers of the adversary's interceptors for obtaining a considerable hedge against the deployed defences. India's BMD deployment as part of its grand nuclear strategy and Pakistan's likely responses could in turn change the contours of credible minimum deterrence in South Asia. It could make it hard to define the minimum in the South Asian context. Minimum deterrence would bear different interpretations and would likely get framed in accordance with the changed strategic environment.

One may argue that if both India and Pakistan develop and deploy defence forces, then this could negate both the adversaries' capabilities to undermine the deterrence forces of each other. That said, if India's deployed defences undermine the utility of Pakistan's nuclear weapons, Pakistan could also frustrate India's motives by striking first to significantly undermine India's nuclear strategy of retaliation through its deployed defences. Whether or not the defence would favour the offence would then depend on the credibility of the deployed defences though. If defence becomes more expensive than offence, then a state could highly rely on offence, not necessarily erecting the shield. In this case, the deployed defences become more costly as "they are asked to perform more demanding missions since they must be able to defeat the full range of offensive countermeasures, which in turn makes the cost-exchange ratio more favorable to the offense."³⁴ Both the development and deployment of the BMD system would consume lots of India's economy, which in turn would put economic pressure on Pakistan's annual defence expenditure. India's gradual hike in its defence expenditure would affect the economic health of South Asia. Nevertheless, neither the US nor the Soviet Union would be in a position to protect many of their major cities through their deployed defences during the Cold War period, and even today. In a similar vein, it might not be possible for India to protect all of its cities and strategic assets by its BMD system. India still lags far behind in achieving its BMD perfection.

India, through its deployed defences, should not expect Pakistan to accept its logic for it that Pakistani deterrence force capabilities have become redundant and not worth spending on. India should expect Pakistan to work hard to find ways to defeat the defences. One may not assume that Pakistan would reach to a conclusion of considering its deterrence forces worthless before India's deployed forces. After all, it was Soviet Union's deployed defences during the Cold War period that spurred the US to develop MIRVs and other missile capabilities that could perform well in defeating the Soviet missile defence system. China has developed anti-satellite missiles with the capability to destroy the satellite system supporting the missile defence shield in Asia, which makes the US deployed defences in Asia vulnerable to the Chinese force development. Similarly, Pakistan could also produce certain types of capabilities to undermine India's missile defence mechanism. India might intercept some of the incoming missiles for some of the cities and/or strategic assets, but India might not be able to protect all the cities and all the strategic assets, thereby, demonstrating the vulnerabilities of the deployed defences.

Therefore, the argument that India's deployed defences could ease the arms race and provide incentives for offensive reduction is flawed. Deployed defences would rather encourage the other side to increase the size of the attack and penetrability to defeat the missile defence system. Arguably, although India's deployed defence may increase India's security and defences, these forces decrease the security of China in general and Pakistan's in particular. The deployed defences of one state would have strategic effect on the other state.

Conclusion

India is fast developing its missile defence system in order to protect its major cities and strategic assets. In addition to securing cutting-edge technological assistance from developed states, especially the US, India remains confident to integrate these ingredients indigenously in relation to its plans for deployed defences. However, India still lags far behind from achieving such a perfect integration that could ensure the protection of its major cities and many other population centres, including strategic assets, in a real crisis situation. India's deployed defences would spur an arms race by undermining the deterrence credibility of Pakistan, weakening its deterrence posture, and discounting the efforts aimed at both the conventional and nuclear confidence building measures in South Asia. Although India's deployed forces could provide India the strategic confidence to increase its security, its missile defence system could also decrease India's security in the following ways:

- It could pull Pakistan into an unending arms race, even though Pakistan may not necessarily desire to indulge in it;
- It could decrease Pakistan's security in particular and China in general;
- It would challenge the credibility of both Pakistan's and China's deterrence forces;
- It would increase nuclear risks;
- It would not be able to protect all of India's major cities and strategic assets; and
- It would provide incentive to its adversaries to rely on their nuclear weapons to offsets India's deployed defences.

The more India works on its deployed defences, the more it decreases its own security, because the higher the strategic pressure on Pakistan, the greater the risk of war.

The arguments that India's deployed defence would stop arms race, strengthen India's no-first-use doctrinal posture, reduce the offensive forces in South Asia, control the complex issues of terrorism, blunt Pakistan's nuclear weapons, improve India's defences, and ease its past strategic frustrations are flawed. Therefore, India's deployment of missile defence system, which undermines the strategic balance and deterrence stability in South Asia, is not in the greater security interest of India. Furthermore, this will not be consistent with India's nuclear doctrinal posture it earlier conceptualized. In fact, India's deployed defences would be an immediate departure from what it earlier pursued in favour of its recently developed grand nuclear strategy.

This grand nuclear strategy includes India's gradual shift in its nuclear draft policy, proactive military strategy (the CSD) aimed at waging a limited war in the presence of a nuclear overhang, the development and deployment of inter-continental ballistic missiles, MIRVs, nuclear submarines, special wavier by the NSG in terms of securing advanced nuclear technology to be able to produce more fissile material to suffice the credibility of modernized deterrent forces, and last but not least, the missile defence system. Apparently, all of these ingredients become an essential part of India's evolving nuclear doctrinal posture, which in turn makes India look assertive.

India continues to treat the essentials of its credible minimum deterrence differently, diverging from the language of minimum and coherent nuclear diplomacy. Its deployed defences could significantly undermine the deterrence stability in South Asia. It needs to return to what it earlier conceived, following the principles of the minimum and coherent nuclear diplomacy to avoid the danger of an arms race, strategic instability, and nuclear war in South Asia.

Notes and References

- ¹ See Sumit Ganguly, "India's Pursuit of Ballistic Missile Defense," *The Nonproliferation Review*, (2014), 21(3/4), pp.373-374.
- ² Manoj K. Das, "India to use geo-stationery satellites for missile defense," *Times of India*, 19 May 2013, accessed at: http://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/India-to-use-geo-stationery-satellites-for-missile-defence/articleshow/20130007.cms.
- ³ Ganguly, "India's Pursuit of Ballistic Missile Defense," p.374.
- ⁴ Ibid. p.374.
- ⁵ Ashley J. Tellis, "The Evolution of US-Indian Ties: Missile Defense in an Emerging Strategic Relationship," *International Security*, (spring 2006), 30(4), p.119.
- ⁶ Indian Prime Minister Indira Gandhi's speech to the UN General Assembly, 38th Session, 9th Plenary, 28 September 1983, accessed at: https://www.pminewyork.org/adminpart/uploadpdf/73201lms32. pdf>.
- ⁷ "Rao Wars of Arms Race in Outer Space," *Strategic Digest*, 14(3), (March 1984), p.232.
- ⁸ A Canadian ambassador, Gerald Shannon, who helped secure a mandate for an ad hoc committee of the Conference on Disarmament (CD) to negotiate the FMCT, which was later, named the "Shannon Mandate." The Shannon Mandate called for an "internationally and effectively verifiable treaty." For detail, see Robert J. Einhorn "Controlling Fissile Materials World Wide: A Fissile Material Cut-off Treaty and Beyond," <http://media.hoover.org/sites/default/files/documents/ 9780817949211_ch8.pdf>, (accessed 24 March 2013).
- ⁹ I have heard many academics and retired Pakistani ambassadors highlighting on this point in various national and international conferences in Islamabad.
- ¹⁰ For interesting contemporary account on India's nuclear development programme, see Andrew B. Kennedy, "India's Nuclear Odyssey: Implicit Umbrellas, Diplomatic Disappointment, and the Bombs," *International Security*, (Fall 2011), 36(2), pp.120-153; Gaurav Kampani, "New Delhi's Long Nuclear Journey: How Secrecy and Institutional Roadblocks Delayed India's Weaponization," *International Security*, (Spring 2014), 38(4), pp.79-114.
- ¹¹ Joseph Kay, "Withdrawals from ABM treaty signals escalation of US militarism," (27 December 2001), accessed at, https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2001/12/abm-d27.html>.

- ¹² For those who opposed the India-US strategic partnership with regard to the proposed BMD system to India, see Subhash Agrawal, "NMD: India's Curious Response," *Far Eastern Economic Review*, 14 June 2001, p.34; Steven La Montagne, "NMD Will Slow India's Rise," *Hindu*, 14 June 2001.
- ¹³ "Prime Minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee's Statement after the Address by the US President William J. Clinton to the two House of Parliament," 22 March 2000, quoted in, Sumit Ganguly, Brian Shop and Andrew Scobell, US-Indian Strategic Cooperation into the 21st Century, (eds.) (London & New York: Routledge, 2006), p.188.
- ¹⁴ Quoted in, Tellis, "The Evolution of US-Indian Ties: Missile Defense in an Emerging Strategic Relationship," p.132.
- 15 For interesting analysis on this, see Raja Mohan, "In Praise of Diplomatic Exuberance," The Hindu, 2001. 7 May accessed at: <http://www.thehindu.com/2001/05/07/stories/05071348.htm>; K. Subrahmanyam, "Shoot for Indo-US Missile Ties," Indian Express, 18 February 2005; P.R. Chari comments on the US-India strategic partnership with regard to the BMD, see P. R Chari in R. Senupta, "Why Embraced India NMD?" (Mav 2001). accessed at: <http://www.rediff.com/news/2001/may/10nmd.htm>.
- ¹⁶ Harsh V. Pant, "India Debates Missile Defense," *Defense Studies*, 5(2), June 2005, p.236.
- ¹⁷ Pramit Pal Chaughuri, "Arrows and Exports: the new Indo-US nuclear agenda," *Hindustan Times*, 30 September 2002.
- ¹⁸ Rajesh M. Basrur, "Missile Defense and South Asia: an Indian Perspective," May 2001, accessed at: <http://www.stimson.org/ images/uploads/research-pdfs/SABMDBasrur.pdf>, pp.15-16; Pant, "India Debates Missile Defense," p.235; Tellis, "The Evolution of US-Indian Ties: Missile Defense in an Emerging Strategic Relationship," pp.139-141; Ganguly, "India's Pursuit of Ballistic Missile Defense," p.377.
- ¹⁹ See Ganguly, "India's Pursuit of Ballistic Missile Defense," p.378; B. Muralidhar Reddy, "Patriot Missiles: Pakistan Conveys Concerns to US," *The Hindu*, 24 February 2005; G. Parthasarthy, "Tomorrow's Security Missile Defense," *The Pioneer*, 10 May 2001; S. Chandrasekharan, "NMD, TMD and India: Let Not Our Imagination Run Riot," *South Asia Analysis Group*, Paper No. 140, (August 2000); Pant, "India Debates Missile Defense," pp.234-235.
- ²⁰ Tellis, "The Evolution of US-Indian Ties: Missile Defense in an Emerging Strategic Relationship," pp.143-144.

- For interesting analysis on the CSD, see Walter C. Ladwig III, "A Cold Start for Hot Wars? The Indian Army's New Limited War Doctrine," *International Security*, 32(3), (winter 2007/08), pp.158-190; Zafar Khan, "Cold Start Doctrine: The Conventional Challenge to South Asian Stability," *Contemporary Security Policy*, (2012), 33(3), pp.577-594; Shashank Joshi, "India's Military Instrument: A Doctrine Stillborn," *The Journal of Strategic Studies*, (2013), 36(4), pp.512-540.
- ²² Zafar Khan, "The Arrival of Tactical Nuclear Weapons in South Asia: Deterrence Stability or Instability," *Comparative Strategy*, 2013, 32 (5), pp.402-417.
- ²³ Peter Feaver, *Guarding the Guardians: Civilian Control of Nuclear Weapons in the United States*, (Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1992).
- ²⁴ Ganguly, "India's Pursuit of Ballistic Missile Defense," p.377.
- ²⁵ For more recent studies on this, see Wu Riqiang, "Limited Missile Defense –or Expand it? A Chinese Response," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, 2015, 72(2), pp.9-12; Tatiana Anichkina, "Limited Missile Defense –or Expand it? A Russian Response," *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists*, 2015, 72(2), pp.17-20.
- ²⁶ Charles L. Glaser, "Do We Want the Missile Defences We Can Build?" *International Security*, 10(1), (summer, 1985), p.46.
- ²⁷ Ganguly, "India's Pursuit of Ballistic Missile Defense," p.378.
- ²⁸ Glaser, "Do We Want the Missile Defences We Can Build?" p.36.
- ²⁹ Quoted in, Glaser, "Do We Want the Missile Defences We Can Build?" p.37.
- ³⁰ Ibid. p.37.
- ³¹ Tellis, "The Evolution of US-Indian Ties: Missile Defense in an Emerging Strategic Relationship," p.138; Pant, "India Debates Missile Defense," p.239.
- ³² For an excellent conceptual analysis on this, see Zafar Nawaz Jaspal, "Ballistic Missile Defense: Implications for India-Pakistan Strategic Environment," *NDU Journal*, Volume XXV, 2011, pp.1-27.
- ³³ For interesting analysis, see McGeorge Bundy, George Kennan, Robert S. McNamara, and Gerard Smith, "The President's Choice: Start Wars of Arms Control," *Foreign Affairs*, Vol.63, No. 2 (Winter 1984-85), pp.264-278.
- ³⁴ Glaser, "Do We Want the Missile Defences We Can Build?" p.39.

IRAN'S NUCLEAR DEAL: GLOBAL RESPONSE AND IMPLICATIONS

AMIR JAN*

Introduction

The nuclear programme of Iran has been the main cause of confrontation between Iran and the West for the last three decades. Tehran portrayed its nuclear programme as only aiming to meet the energy deficiency in the country, and tried to assure the international community that uranium enrichment would only be used for peaceful purposes. On the other hand, the West generally and the US specifically pressurized Iran to dismantle its nuclear programme because they believed that Iran's enriched uranium could fall into the hands of non-state entities to endanger world peace. The contradictory views of Iran and the West over the nuclear issue of the former led them into a series of confrontations, allegations, and counter-allegations.

Getting nothing out of the confrontation, the US finally engaged Iran in a series of bilateral discussions. In March 2013, the last bilateral discussions with the administration of former Iranian president Mahmoud Ahmadinejad were held in Oman. These talks were attended by Jake Sullivan and William Joseph Burns from the US and Ali Asghar Khaji from Iran.¹⁶⁷ When Hassan Rouhani was elected as President of Iran in June 2013, the pace of negotiations accelerated. The reason for this was that the newly appointed president was moderate, flexible, and more willing to have negotiations with Western countries over the nuclear programme of Iran as compared to his predecessor. In August 2013, Rouhani invited the West to table-talks over the nuclear programme of Iran. Right after the invitation, US President Barack Obama had a direct telephonic conversation with President Rouhani. It was considered a big breakthrough, since it was the first high-level contact between Iran and the US

Regional Studies, Vol. XXXIV, No.1, Winter 2015-16, pp.65-87

^{*} Amir Jan is Lecturer at the Department of Basic Sciences, Lasbela University of Agriculture Water and Marine Sciences, Uthal, Balochistan. He is currently enrolled for Ph.D at IR Department, University of Sindh, Jamshoro.

after 1979. Soon after the telephonic conversation, US Secretary of State John Kerry held a meeting with Iran's Foreign Minister Mohammad Javad Zarif. It paved the way for cooperation and negotiations.¹⁶⁸

After a series of meetings and discussions, finally on 24 November 2013, an interim agreement was concluded which was officially named Joint Plan of Action. The said agreement on Iran's nuclear programme was signed by P5+1 (US, Britain, Russia, China and France + Germany), European Union, and Iran in Geneva, Switzerland. The interim agreement bound Iran to freeze a small portion of its uranium enrichment for a short period, while on the other hand, Western countries agreed to reduce the number of sanctions which had been imposed on Iran. Moreover, the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) was assigned the task to inspect nuclear sites of Iran and submit its reports at the earliest possible. On 20 January 2014, IAEA issued a report in which it stated that Iran had been following the terms and conditions of the interim agreement. The report further stated that Iran had reduced its enrichment of uranium to 20 per cent, started the reduction process, and stopped work on the Arak heavy water reactor.¹⁶⁹

It should also be noted that under the terms and condition of the interim agreement, Iran accepted to end its medium-enriched uranium, eliminate its lowenriched uranium by about 98 per cent from its stockpile, and decrease its centrifuges to almost two-thirds for a period of 15 years.¹⁷⁰ It was also agreed that for the coming 15 years, Iran would have uranium enrichment up to 3.67 per cent. Iran also accepted the condition that it would not construct any heavy water facilities for the same period. Iran agreed that its existing uranium enrichment materials would be confined to one facility where First Generation centrifuges would be used for ten years with no other similar functional facilities.¹⁷¹ Furthermore, the agreement gave IAEA access to Iran's entire nuclear plants and authorized it to monitor and verify whether Iran was complying with the Interim Agreement or not. It was also agreed by the signatories to the Interim Agreement that if it is verified that Iran has completely complied with it, the US and EU, along with the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) would lift nuclear-related sanctions against Iran.

Moreover, in order to formalize and regularize the agreement for a longer period of time, Iran and the West started negotiations. The series of negotiations, which continued for 20 months, laid the foundations of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA).¹⁷² Before, the formal conclusion of JCPOA, Iran, P5+1, and EU concluded Iran's Nuclear Deal Framework on 2 April 2015 in Lausanne, Switzerland. Actually, after the conclusion of Iran's Nuclear Deal Framework, Iran agreed to restrict its nuclear programme and allow the international agencies to access its nuclear sites and facilities on regular basis. Therefore, flexibility on the part of Iran and the West formally paved the way for concluding a comprehensive agreement, known as the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action, in Vienna on 14 July 2015.¹⁷³ The Nuclear Deal Framework of April 2015 was thus the founding stone of JCPOA. Before the conclusion of JCPOA, many observers felt that the negotiations may not be successful, but the negotiators continued their efforts and finally reached an

agreement.¹⁷⁴ As the signatories were about to conclude the deal, the US Secretary of State John Kerry directly asked Foreign Minister of Iran Mohammad Javad Zarif to make sure whether he had the authority to make a final deal or not. The latter assured Kerry that he had come to negotiate with full authority.¹⁷⁵ As a result, the huge breakthrough was announced publicly that JCPOA has been finalized. The said announcement brought relief not only at official level but also among public in general.¹⁷⁶ No doubt, the true spirit of the agreement lies in the intention of Iran and the West. But the Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) and IAEA need to play their pivotal roles for the true protection of the agreement so that tensions between the West and Iran de-escalate.¹⁷⁷

The facts of JCPOA

No doubt the JCPOA forced Iran to compromise on its nuclear programme, but it also relieved it of a host of international sanctions. The agreement that Iran would decrease its existing low-enriched uranium by about 98 per cent means that Iran would reduce its stockpile of said uranium from 10,000 kg to 300 kg. The said reduction will be sustained for 15 years.¹⁷⁸ Iran has also been restricted to limit its uranium enrichment to 3.67 per cent since it is believed that the 3.67 per cent will be enough for the use of civilian nuclear power and research.¹⁷⁹ The 3.67 per cent could also be enough for development of nuclear weapons but Iran will not be allowed to use it for that purpose.¹⁸⁰ The reduction of Iran's uranium enrichment is the greatest decline in Iran's nuclear energy ever. But after 15 years, the West will remove all physical limits on enrichment of uranium which includes the types and numbers of centrifuges. Iran will also enjoy the enrichment facilities.¹⁸¹

Iran also accepted the condition in JCPOA that for the duration of ten years, it would keep two-thirds of its centrifuges in storage. Among the existing stockpile of 19,000 centrifuges (10,000 are operational) Iran would only be able to use 5,060 to enrich uranium only in Natanz Plant.¹⁸² It was also agreed that for the same period, Iran would use its IR-1 centrifuges at the Natanz site. It should be noted that IR-1 are the oldest and least effective centrifuges of Iran. On the other hand, Iran would not use its more modern IR-2M centrifuges according to the agreement.¹⁸³ Moreover, the centrifuges which are not operational would be kept and stored in Natanz under IAEA supervision. Iran would be allowed, however, to replace any failed centrifuges with the IR-2M versions. Iran also agreed under JCPOA that it would not construct any new facilities for enrichment of uranium for the next 15 years.¹⁸⁴ Further, Iran can only conduct research and development activities on enrichment at Natanz Plant, albeit with certain limitations, for eight years.¹⁸⁵ Moreover, Iran with the collaboration of P5+1, will construct the Arak heavy water reactor in accordance with the agreed conditions of JCPOA for research and energy generation. This was actually aimed at reducing the production of plutonium in order to stop the production of weapons-grade plutonium. According to the terms and conditions of JCPOA, the P5+1 assured Iran of full support for the construction of Arak complex. It was also agreed that Iran would send all the spent fuel outside the country along with all the excess heavy water when Iran's need is sufficient, and sell it in the international market on reasonable prices. Furthermore, as per the JCPOA, Iran cannot do research on or use the spent fuel within its facilities for 15 years.

As per the JCPOA, the Fordow nuclear facility of Iran is neither allowed to enrich uranium nor conduct research on enrichment of uranium for 15 years. Iran is required to convert the Fordow facility into a nuclear physics and technological centre. For the said period, Iran will sustain the quantity of 1,044 IR-1 centrifuges in six cascades in one branch of Fordow. Among these, two cascades would be maintained without any uranium with the suitable infrastructure modification for the purpose of production of radioisotopes which would be used only in agriculture, medicine, science, and industry. The remaining four cascades will remain inactive since Iran would not be allowed to use or keep any sort of fissile materials in the Fordow facility.¹⁸⁶

In the JCPOA, it was decided that Iran will enforce an Additional Protocol Agreement, which will be carried on unless Iran becomes a party to NPT because the Additional Protocol Agreement will be the symbol of continuation of the monitoring and verification process.¹⁸⁷ It was also decided that an inspection team will be formed to monitor and ensure whether Iran has fully complied with its obligations or not.¹⁸⁸

IAEA has been assigned the work of oversight and monitoring of the nuclear programme of Iran including its enrichment of uranium, uranium mills, processing, and its sites and plants.¹⁸⁹ IAEA would be allowed access to the nuclear facility of Natanz and Fordow on daily basis along with its surveillance equipments. IAEA has been authorized to use different sorts of technologies including fibre-optic, which electronically sends information to IAEA. The IAEA would use infrared satellite technologies which help detect secret sites. It would also use environmental sensors and detective technologies that find minor signs of nuclear elements, and tamper-resistant and radiation-resistant cameras.¹⁹⁰ Moreover, in order to collect information and detect anomalies, IAEA has been given the task to use computerized accounting programmes.¹⁹¹ The inspectors' team would be expanded from 50 to 150. They would be chosen from countries with which Iran has diplomatic ties.¹⁹²

It is to be further noted that the inspectors of IAEA would be allowed to inspect any of Iran's non-declared sites if they have even minor reservations over it. The process of inspection would begin, however, with the request of IAEA to Iran for grant of permission to access and verify undeclared nuclear materials and activities. Iran would be obliged to give permission for inspection of any site about which IAEA has concerns.¹⁹³ If any disagreement would occur between IAEA and Iran during the process of inspection, they would be required to resolve it among themselves within 14 days, if it would remain unsolved; it would go to the Joint Commission (a commission formed by the members of JCPOA to supervise and observe the implementation of JCPOA) for resolution within a week. The majority of the commission will have the final decision, which Iran will have to comply. In case of failure to comply within three days, the sanctions will be re-imposed automatically on the basis of snapback provision.¹⁹⁴

International response to the deal

As soon as the JCPOA was concluded, the international community responded with different views. Most of the states applauded the deal and termed it a big breakthrough of modern age. On the other hand, however, the Israeli government and the Republicans from the US termed it an inescapable danger for world peace. Some hardliners within Iran criticized the deal too.

US stance

In an address, US President Barack Obama said that the deal was deliberated thoroughly and take into account every single factor of Iran's nuclear programme with provisions of inspection for verification of each item of its nuclear sites.¹⁹⁵ The US President further said that the deal was concluded on verification rather than trust.¹⁹⁶ The president also said that he would veto any Congressional bills that would be against the deal and its implementation process since the said deal met all national security needs of the US and its allies. He publicly criticized the people who were against the deal.¹⁹⁷

US Secretary of State John Kerry termed the deal a successful agreement and added that it was a great step to halt further proliferation of nuclear weapons. He further said that the deal would, by any means, stop Iran from enriching uranium secretly.¹⁹⁸ John Kerry argued that the way the critics wanted to halt Iran's nuclear programme was not possible because coercive options were not a solution.¹⁹⁹ Former US secretary of state Hillary Clinton labelled the deal as an essential step in stopping Iran's nuclear race. Former chairperson of the US Senate's Committee on Veterans' Affairs Senator Bernie Sanders said that the deal was the triumph of diplomacy over any military action in Iran that would throw the US into another never-ending war in the Middle East.²⁰⁰ House Minority Leader Nancy Pelosi, who is a Democrat, called the deal an important step towards the non-proliferation of nuclear bombs. Supporting the deal, she said that it is a bold and positive work of President Obama for the assurance of peace and harmony in the world and stoppage of proliferation of weapons of mass destruction.²⁰¹

Democrat Senator Harry Reid, currently serving as Senate Minority Leader, said in a statement on 14 July 2015 that the deal was the result of many years of struggle; therefore, Congress had to review it sincerely and with positive attitude.²⁰² Appreciating the deal, he said that it would stop Iran from getting nuclear bombs.²⁰³ Experts among Democrats not only consider it an act to stop Iran from acquiring nuclear weapons but also a step to reshape the politics of the Middle East. Therefore, they believe that it would be foolish to let go of such a great chance.²⁰⁴

On the other hand, the critics of the deal, especially the Republicans, term the agreement hazardous, imperfect, and thoughtless. Senior Republican Senator Lindsey Graham said that the deal would make Iran superior to Israel. He further said that the state of Israel would be at risk because of it.²⁰⁵ Republican leader and the Speaker of the House John Boehner called it a very bad deal.²⁰⁶ The Republican Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell strongly condemned the deal as having positive and best options for Iran rather than

covering and advancing the US national security goals.²⁰⁷ Chairperson of Senate Foreign Relations Committee Bob Corker opposed the deal, saying that the US along with the West had given too much room to Iran for its nuclear programme.

Iran's points of view

The President of Iran Hassan Rouhani called the deal a great step of international cooperation with Iran. He said that unnecessary confrontations would lead the international community nowhere, adding that problems would be resolved on the basis of mutual cooperation and collaboration.²⁰⁸ Iranian Foreign Minister Mohammad Javad Zarif issued a statement saying that the deal had brought a new hope for Iran, which it had to further build on.²⁰⁹ He added that the deal was in fact a defeat to the Zionist Regime of Israel since the very agreement had isolated Israel from its Western allies.²¹⁰ On 12 July 2015, Zarif met the leader of Hezbollah Hassan Nasrallah and said that the deal created an important opportunity for regional cooperation to end extremism and terrorism created by Israel.²¹¹

Moreover, public in Iran believes that the deal is a sign of peace as well as a great achievement of Iran. People of Iran even took to streets to celebrate the day of the announcement of the deal.²¹² On 16 July 2015, the Supreme Leader of Iran Ayatollah Ali Khamenei applauded the negotiators saying that it was a big achievement for them that they converted the negotiations into a permanent deal.²¹³ He further said to the US that Iran would not change its policies towards the arrogant regime of the US.²¹⁴ He termed the deal a great sign of success and said that he could not oppose or reject the agreement in the Supreme National Security Council or the parliament.²¹⁵ He accepted and welcomed the deal and strongly praised the struggle of Rouhani.²¹⁶ The Islamic Republic News Agency (IRNA) published a report that Iran's nuclear programme was accepted by the world powers, and that becoming nuclear was the right of Iran within the international norms.²¹⁷ It further reported that there would not be any sort of pressure over Iran with respect to its nuclear programme after the deal.

On the other hand, some hardliners of Iran opposed the deal and called it a victory of the West over Iran. They criticized President Rouhani as much as President Obama was denounced by the Republicans in the US. Alireza Zakani, a conservative lawmaker, said that it was too early for the people of Iran to celebrate the deal since it would send negative signals to the West.²¹⁸

Views of Israel

The JCPOA was strongly condemned and criticized by the officials of Israel. Israel's Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu strongly rejected the deal and termed it a threat to Israel's security. He further elaborated that Israel would not accept the deal by any means, calling it a big mistake of the West.²¹⁹ Israel's Deputy Foreign Minister Tzipi Hotovely said that the deal was a historic surrender of the West and Israel would not let it get ratified in the US Congress by any means. Another leader of Bayit Yehudi Party of Israel, Naftali Bennett

clearly opposed the agreement by saying that it would make the period dangerous and hazardous. 220

Zionist Union leader Isaac Herzog staunchly condemned the deal and said that it would make Iran's position stronger in the Middle East and would allow it to acquire nuclear weapons.²²¹ Many experts and politicians from Israel believe that it is a failure of the government of Netanyahu and its weak diplomacy with the West. They call it the failure of Prime Minister of Israel in safeguarding Israeli interests in the region. The opposition leader of Yisrael Beiteinu Party Avigdor Lieberman, condemned the agreement and said that it would boost Iran's position in the Middle East.²²²

On the other hand, some officials appreciated the deal and said that it was the best option for the security of Israel. Ami Ayalon, ex-leader of Israel's internal security service Shin Bet, said that the deal is the right choice for Israel and its security. He further said that the deal had driven Iran back from the nuclear path since it was so close to getting a nuclear bomb.²²³ Former Director General of Israel's intelligence agency Mossad Efraim Halevy (1998 -2002) said that the JCPOA included certain components which were very much essential for the security of Israel and that an end to the deal would make Iran free to do what it wished.²²⁴

Stance of the Gulf states

The Gulf states including Kuwait, Oman, Oatar, and Saudi Arabia also appreciated the deal and called it a big breakthrough. Terming the deal a great success, they congratulated the nations who were part of JCPOA. The Arab community believes that the deal would bring stability to the region.²²⁵ Oman actually played an important role for the initiation of negotiations between Iran and P5+1 since Oman has friendly relations with both Iran and the US.²²⁶ Oman had been trying to bring Iran and the West to the negotiating table, and had even offered to launch backdoor channels between Iran and the US for successful negotiations over Iran's nuclear programme in 2009. Eventually Oman was successful in arranging the first secret talks between the US and Iranian diplomats in Muscat in July 2012.²²⁷ Qatar and Saudi Arabia welcomed the deal and called it the best option for regional peace and stability. The government of Saudi Arabia believes that the deal is the only option which prevents Iran from becoming nuclear and also gives a mechanism through which all the nuclear sites of Iran will be inspected, verified, and checked clearly. The deal is also welcomed because it has clauses that would re-impose the released sanctions if Iran was found guilty of violation of any article of the deal.²²⁸ The Secretary-General of the Arab League Nabil Elaraby called the deal a great success and said that JCPOA would result in peace and harmony in the region and ensure stability in the Middle East.²²⁹ On 2 August 2015, the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) publicly supported the deal in Doha, Qatar, stating that it would bring peace to the region.²³⁰

Stance of Pakistan

Pakistan strongly welcomed the deal and said that it would promote confidence building measures and create peace and harmony in the region.²³¹ Former president of Pakistan Asif Ali Zardari described the agreement as great diplomacy and a triumph of table-talks over confrontation, hostility, and gunboat diplomacy. He was of the view that negotiation was the only solution to the problem.²³²

Experts' views

Experts have criticized as well as appreciated the deal. Experts related to arms control believe that it is a positive step through which peace will be ensured and Iran will be stopped from becoming a nuclear state. They further argue that the deal will slow down the pace of Iran's nuclear programme. But other analysts and experts who have a soft corner for Israel describe it as a dangerous step that invites Iran in the pace of arms race. They are of the opinion that the deal is an actual recognition of Iran's nuclear status.

The Director of the East Asia Non-Proliferation Programme at Monterey Institute of International Studies Jeffrey Lewis has called the deal a positive step in the right direction. He further said that the final deal would slow down the nuclear programme of Iran and compel it to go through verification, monitoring measures, and a cooperation process with the IAEA.²³³ Actually, the deal does not change the US-Iran relations but brings them on one point over the nuclear issue of Iran.

Senior fellows at the Centre for American Progress, Lawrence Korb and Katherine Blakeley, maintain that the deal is the best option.²³⁴ They have called it an excellent step for the US specifically and the international community in general. They further wrote that it prevented Iran from continuing its nuclear programme since it closed the ways and paths of Iran that could be used to build up enough nuclear material to make a nuclear weapon. They appreciated the terms of the deal that compelled Iran to be the subject of different IAEA verifications.

Another senior research physicist and professor of the Programme on Science and Global Security at the Princeton University Frank Von Hippel called the deal a milestone in the political structure of the world. He said that for the sake of sanctions relief, Iran had stepped back from nuclear enrichment.²³⁵ He further maintained that the nuclear programme of Iran needed to be taken seriously even after ten years because the nuclear arm race in the Middle East could escalate to the dangerous phases of nuclearization.

Former CIA analyst Fred Fleitz's statement, analyzing the provisions of the agreement, said that the deal had given too much to Iran. He argued that Iran would easily meet the terms and conditions of the deal and would later develop advanced centrifuges to easily get back on the nuclear track.²³⁶

Siegfried S. Hecker of the Centre for International Security and Cooperation at Stanford University described the agreement as the best alternative. He argued that Iran had agreed on many areas to restrict its nuclear
programme.²³⁷ He appreciated the deal saying that the international community would collectively respond in case of violation of the agreement on Iran's part.

Zia Mian of the Programme on Science and Global Security at Princeton University said that the deal provided three essential lessons which would ensure peace and harmony in the world: First, it opened the way for successful nuclear diplomacy which was necessary to create a common ground for negotiations and table-talks. Second, JCPOA has been concluded despite a lot of criticism from within the US, Israel, Gulf States, and Iran. Concluding a successful deal in a tense situation amid internal criticism is a political milestone in world politics. Third, nuclear disarmament problems cannot be dealt with by one state alone. Therefore, it is a process that requires involvement of different powers.²³⁸

Approval of the draft of JCPOA by the UNSC

On 15 July 2015, the US Ambassador to the UN Samantha Power forwarded the draft consisting of 14 pages to the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) for approval.²³⁹ It was finally approved unanimously in a 15-0 vote by the Council on 20 July 2015 under the UNSC Resolution 2231.²⁴⁰ The resolution was supposed to take 90 days for implementation to give time to US Congress for consideration and deliberation under the Iran's Nuclear Agreement Review Act of 2015. Moreover, the resolution also created a mechanism for lifting the seven sanctions, which had been imposed by UNSC.²⁴¹ However, ballistic missile technology ban and the arms embargo of UNSC would retain their own places. Moreover, the said resolution of the UNSC would have nothing to do with the sanctions separately imposed by the US and European Union. The hardest part of the resolution for Iran was that it codified the terms of snapback mechanism of the deal by virtue of which all lifted sanctions would be re-imposed automatically if Iran would be found guilty of violating the agreement.²⁴²

When the voting process was over, Samantha Power told the Security Council that sanctions will be lifted on Iran after it would meet all its obligations. In addition to this, she asked Iran to free all under arrest Americans who were imprisoned in Iran, such as: Amir Hekmati, Saeed Abedini, and Jason Rezaian.²⁴³ On the day of the approval of resolution by UNSC, the European Union held a meeting of Foreign Affairs Council in Brussels where they sanctioned the JCPOA following which the EU member states started lifting the sanctions on Iran. However, the sanctions of EU with respect to forbidding the export of ballistic missiles technology, and the sanctions related to abuse of human rights were not lifted forthwith.²⁴⁴

Public debate in Iran and the US

People in general have different views regarding the JCPOA. There are two schools of thought. The ones who are anti-Iran believe that Iran has been recognized as a nuclear power; and that the current deal has encouraged Iran to slowly progress further. They consider Iran as the beneficiary of the deal. They believe that the deal did not end the nuclear dream of Iran but gave it a green signal to continue further with a ten or fifteen years pause. The deal was strongly condemned in Israel where anti-Iran people took to the streets. Israeli propaganda continued through media in order to pressurize the West and the US to impose harder strings so that Iran's nuclear programme could be dismantled permanently. The American Israel Public Affairs Committee constituted an informal body called Citizens for a Nuclear Free Iran. The body continued propaganda through advertisements against the deal in order to create public agitation.²⁴⁵ Another group, United Against Nuclear Iran (UANI) severely condemned the deal and called it completely foolish to allow Iran in the nuclear club.²⁴⁶

On the other hand, a huge number of people appreciated the deal and some even labelled it as the biggest diplomatic breakthrough ever. This school of thought believes that the agreement ensures peace in the region and ends hostility between Iran and the West to a large extent. The deal, according to its supporters, not only ends the political crisis between Iran and the West but also discourages the nuclear proliferation programme of Iran. They further argue that it brought Iran under strict terms and conditions to obey the rules and regulations of IAEA and NPT. The National Iranian American Council (NIAC) termed the deal a great success of negotiators. NIAC said that the negotiators of the deal successfully concluded the agreement which apparently halted Iran's nuclear programme. They suggested to Congress to further strengthen the deal since it had come to the final stage with a lot of hard work. The NIAC, with the help of different advertisements in media, tried to win public support in favour of the deal.²⁴⁷ It also forwarded a suggestion to the Congress that in order to stop the war permanently between Iran and the West, the deal ought to be implemented in good faith and with honest intention. A great number of former US ambassadors consider the deal a great success. They believe that if the deal is implemented in true spirit, it would stop Iran from the proliferation of nuclear weapons, bring peace and stability to the Middle East, secure the security interests of the US in the region, and check the arms race in the world.²⁴⁸ A good number of scientists from the US issued a statement on 8 August 2015 in which they congratulated President Obama on his great, inventive, rigorous, and Westoriented deal with Iran which not only ended a nuclear arms race in the Middle East, but also protected US interest.²⁴⁹

Even the military cadre of the US is divided over the deal. A good number of retired military officers staunchly endorsed the agreement and forwarded a letter titled 'The Iran Deal Benefits US National Security' on 11 August 2015 in which they said that the deal was truly aimed at halting the nuclear programme of Iran. They further said that it would be a diplomatic opportunity for Iran to stop its nuclear path; otherwise it would be justified for the US to use the military options against it after its failure in complying with the agreement.²⁵⁰ On the other hand, a group of retired military officers showed displeasure with the deal and said that it did not completely halt Iran's nuclear programme, and rather gave it a recognized way to obtain nuclear weapons.²⁵¹

The deal has also been under discussion in Iran where a majority of people supported it and said that it had opened the way for Iran to trade with the international community. They are of the view that the economy of Iran would get a boost when the sanctions are released; therefore, the deal is essential for saving it from isolation in world politics. There was also a strong domestic condemnation of the deal, but Iran's President Hassan Rouhani paid a deaf ear to the criticism and continued to do what he considered the best for his country.²⁵² He further said to the hardliners that Iran had no option; it had to choose either to get out of economic crises or continue nuclear confrontation with the West which was never going to end. He said that oil export and access to the international banking system were blocked and Iran had been isolated in world politics. Most people in Iran believe that in this modern era, Iran cannot afford to engage in a fruitless confrontation with the West. Therefore, they think that the ones who oppose the deal would fall in the category of extremists.²⁵³ Most human rights activists and intellectuals in Iran appreciated the deal and said that it would decrease the political and economic gap between Iran and the West and would create conducive relations between them.

Implementation of JCPOA

The successful conclusion of JCPOA between P5+1 and Iran made many believe that almost the entire international community was on a single page with respect to peace, nuclear proliferation, and arms race. Therefore, the international community applauded the efforts of the US and hoped that it would show sincere efforts for the true implementation of JCPOA. In order to ensure the proper and timely implementation of the deal, the Obama administration brought JCPOA to US Congress on 19 July 2015 to get it approved.²⁵⁴ The deal was reviewed and discussed in the US Congress under the terms and conditions of Iran Nuclear Agreement Review Act of 2015 which had been concluded on 22 May 2015.²⁵⁵ After the submission of JCPOA, the US Congress had 60 days for the review during which it could approve or disapprove it.²⁵⁶ Keeping in view the Republicans' majority vote against the approval of the deal, President Cobama said that he would veto any such disapproval.²⁵⁷ But the US president could maintain his veto power if he had the support of 34 votes in the Senate and 146 votes in the House of Representatives.²⁵⁸

During the period of review, hot debates over the deal opened up, not only in Congress but also among US public. The Republican leaders tried their best to get the deal rejected as they believed that it would officially recognize Iran's nuclear programme. They further viewed the deal as ill-planned, not covering all aspects of cutting off Iran's nuclear ambitions. Therefore, they wanted the Obama administration to avoid lifting of the sanctions. On the other hand, the deal also had a good number of supporters in the US Congress creating problems for its approval or rejection from both the houses. The review period, which ended on 11 September 2015, was marked by a failure of the resolution with a vote of 269 nays (25 Democrats and 244 from Republicans), and only 162 ayes, which all came from Democrats.²⁵⁹

On the other hand, Iranian government also faced similar resistance in getting the JCPOA approved in the parliament where the hardliners strongly criticized it. They argued that the deal put the sovereignty of Iran at risk.²⁶⁰ The

president of Iran, however, staunchly supported it as the need of the time for the recovery of Iran's economy, and called for an internal compromise on it to reach a final settlement with the West.²⁶¹ Nobody could doubt the sincere efforts of Iran when it even prohibited all media men, officials, and the analysts from criticizing the JCPOA.²⁶² Through the efforts of the Iranian government, the parliament of Iran eventually approved the deal on 13 October 2015, despite strong pressure from the hardliners, by a vote of 161 in favour and 59 in opposition, with 13 parliamentarians being absent.²⁶³

To save the sincere efforts and commitments of Iran and the EU from going to waste, the Foreign Minister of Iran Javad Zarif along with the High Representative of the European Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy Federica Mogherini, jointly declared the "Adoption Day" of the deal on 18 October 2015.²⁶⁴ On the same day, it was expressed by all parties that JCPOA would soon be implemented.

The long wait came to an end on 16 January 2016 when, despite strong opposition from the Republicans in the US and the hardliners of Iran, implementation of the JCPOA was finally announced by Zarif and Mogherini in Vienna after the satisfactory report from IAEA.²⁶⁵ Moreover, the report of IAEA confirmed Iran's compliance with all the terms and conditions of JCPOA. Soon after the announcement of the Implementation Day, the EU, the US, and the UN lifted the nuclear-related sanctions against Iran.

Although the implementation of JCPOA was warmly welcomed by the officials of Iran and the peace-loving nations of the world, on 17 January 2016 the US imposed some new sanctions on the companies of Iran on the pretext of Iranian involvement in testing of ballistic missiles.²⁶⁶ It has to be noted that these new sanctions were imposed only a day after the US, UN, and EU lifted all sanctions related to the nuclear programme of Iran. This demonstrates the non-seriousness of the US in getting the issue resolved peacefully.

Positive impacts of JCPOA for Iran

Economic impacts

The deal not only ends the political tensions between Iran and the West, but also allows the former to take part in international trade in the world market. Iran, which holds 10 per cent of the world's oil and 18 per cent of its natural gas reserves, would be very much beneficial for the international community to trade with.²⁶⁷ The deal allows Iran to export its oil to Europe, which benefits both the West and Iran.²⁶⁸ Foreign investors would invest in technologies and industries in Iran for the refinery process of oil and natural gas. Multinational companies and foreign firms would be allowed to invest in Iran since Iran has a great energy market. The details of sanctions relief are as follows:

- The UN or EU will not impose new nuclear-related sanctions on Iran.
- When IAEA publishes the satisfactory verification report with respect to compliance with the nuclear-related measures by Iran, the UN will terminate all its sanctions, the EU will

terminate some sanctions and other will be suspended, and the US will stop the application of its nuclear-related sanctions against Iran.²⁶⁹ This was achieved with the implementation of JCPOA in January 2016 as per the earlier expectations.²⁷⁰ Iran's foreign assets worth around US\$100 billion frozen in foreign banks were also released following the announcement of implementation of JCPOA.²⁷¹

- The sanctions imposed on Iran in relation to ballistic missile technologies will continue for eight years. On the other hand, the sanctions which are enforced on conventional weapons sales to Iran may continue for five years.²⁷²
- EU would lift a good number of sanctions against Iranian companies and institutions, including Revolutionary Guards after eight years into the agreement.²⁷³

Through the said agreement, the US will not lift the sanctions connected to human rights abuses, missiles, and terrorism support.²⁷⁴ The sanctions of the US are stricter as compared to the sanctions of the EU.²⁷⁵ Furthermore, it was agreed in the deal that if Iran was found violating the agreement, the sanctions can be re-imposed by any of the P5+1.²⁷⁶

Basically JCPOA aims to settle Iran's nuclear-related issues with the Western countries through the following process:

If any member believes that the other party of JCPOA is not complying with the terms of the agreement, the complaining party may take the issue to the Joint Commission.²⁷⁷ If the complaint has been carried to the Joint Commission by any opposing members of Iran, and is not resolved in accordance with the satisfaction and wishes of complaining member within 35-days, the concerned member may term the issue unresolved and will stop to perform its commitments under JCPOA by notifying the UNSC that JCPOA is not effective. Within 30 days, UNSC will pass a resolution for the purpose of lifting more sanctions.²⁷⁸ If the UNSC fails to adopt the resolution within the said period, all nuclear-related sanctions of the pre-JCPOA will be automatically re-imposed. On the other hand, Iran clearly stated that in such cases, Iran will stop to comply with the nuclear deal.²⁷⁹ The aforementioned rule simply means that any one of the five permanent members can veto the sanction relief but no permanent power will deny the re-imposition of sanctions.

The Executive Director of the Foundation for Defense of Democracies (FDD) in Washington Mark Dubowitz opposed Iran's views that on such grounds Iran would stop to follow the terms of deal as, on the other hand, the US would be unwilling to enforce a "snapback" for minor violations. If the violation on the part of Iran would be serious, the issue would be taken to the UNSC; otherwise for minor violation, no sanctions would be re-imposed.²⁸⁰

Political impacts

In the 1950s, the US established cordial relations with Iran. After the 1958 revolution of Iraq, which was anti-Western, the US aided Iran militarily by strengthening its defensive potentialities. When Cold War entered the Middle

East, Iran's importance was further boosted in the US point of view. As a result, the US continued to sell weapons to Iran for its defence. In the 1960s, US developed cordial political relations with Iran for the sake of its dominance in the Persian Gulf.

During the reign of Shah Mohammad Reza Pahlavi (1941-1979), US-Iran relations were further strengthened. US had interest in Iran because it shared a long border with the USSR and was also the most dominant power in the Persian Gulf through which US could strengthen its foreign policy in the Middle East. Shah Mohammad Reza Pahlavi received diplomatic support and financial aid from the US during the Cold War. US forces were stationed in different cities of Iran; in return Iran was guaranteed every kind of security.

In 1963, Pahlavi even tried to Americanize all of Iran through the White Revolution. It included the grant of right of votes to women, growth of industries, development and enhancement of health facilities, building of schools, expansion of transportation, land reforms, and construction of roads, railways and airports. It was carried out with the help and friendly cooperation of the US.

The friendly relations experienced a massive setback when Islamic Revolution took place in Iran in 1979. The converging interests of the US and Iran converted into diverging interests. Their friendly relations turned into bitter relations. The mistrust, misconception, and confrontation between both states took a serious turn which Iran had to pay the price for. Iran was politically and economically isolated and socially cut off. Iran was forced to dismantle its nuclear programme which it insisted to be for peaceful purpose. After a confrontation of three decades over the nuclear issue of Iran, finally Iran and the West concluded JCPOA which politically relieved Iran. After the successful conclusion of the deal, Iran would enjoy friendly relations not only with the US but also with the European states. Britain re-opened its embassy in Iran which was shut down when Iranian mobs attacked it in 2011.²⁸¹ British-Iranian relations have considerably improved after the arrival of Hassan Rouhani as president of Iran. The deal further boosted the diplomatic relations where both countries have developed mutual trust to resolve their problems peacefully.

Positive impacts of the deal for Middle East and South Asia

Nuclear confrontation between the US and Iran also has serious implications for the political and economic structures of the Middle East and South Asia. Moreover, in case of a future confrontation between Iran and the US, the latter would want to station its forces either in the Middle East or in South Asia to try to dismantle or seize the nuclear materials of Iran. Any kind of resistance from Iran might cause disturbance for the said regions. The nuclear confrontation between Iran and the US would possibly spread in the entire region of Middle East and South Asia.

Keeping the direct consequences of a nuclear confrontation between Iran and the US in mind, the neutral states of the two regions want a permanent solution to the problem. Therefore, the deal is the best option for the region. A majority of states of the region warmly welcomed the deal and drew the attention of the signatories towards its sincere and quick implementation. Positive impacts for the Middle East are as follows:

- The JCPOA would put to an end the series of allegations and counter-allegations between Iran and the West;
- The deal would help in weakening the arm race and nuclear proliferation in the region;
- Middle East, which is an oil-rich region, will enjoy trade with international community without any disturbance;
- International firms and companies will be allowed to invest, which ultimately benefits the region;
- Peace will be ensured.

If Iran had been allowed to acquire nuclear weapons, the balance of power in the region would have been disturbed and other smaller states would have got encouraged to initiate their own nuclear programmes. Thus, the possibility of nuclear bombs transferring to the hands of extremists and terrorists would have exacerbated.

Conclusion

The JCPOA has been welcomed by the peace-loving nations of the world since it brought the West and Iran to an agreement on peaceful resolution of the dispute over the nuclear programme of Iran. Moreover, Iran has resolved to limit its nuclear programme for the period of ten years for the sake of its economy because it was burdened by sanctions. The conclusion of nuclear deal between the P5+1 and Iran would pave the way for peace and stability in the region. Therefore, the neighbouring states of Iran, including Pakistan, have strongly welcomed the deal and asked the signatories for its sincere implementation.

However, another substantial pressure group of experts and politicians within Israel and the US strongly condemned the deal, saying that it would officially recognize the nuclear programme of Iran. They believe that Iran would easily meet the terms of the deal and would soon register itself in the nuclear club which would ultimately disturb the balance of power in the Middle East.

Although the deal was implemented in January 2016, from the oppositions' vote and resistance in US Congress against the deal, there is a growing apprehension that implementation of the deal might face resistance in the US. But one has to realize that the ultimate solution of any issue would take place at the negotiating table. Therefore, the Republicans need to cooperate with the US president for approval of the deal. There is no denying that fact that the deal would not only end the hostile relations of US and Iran but would also ease the tension of the region. Therefore, the peace-loving nations have to play their role for successful implementation of the deal from both sides.

Notes and References

- ¹⁶⁷ Laura Rozen, "Three days in March: New details on how US, Iran opened direct talks," *Al-Monitor*, 8 January 2014.
- ¹⁶⁸ Timeline of Nuclear Diplomacy With Iran, Arms Control Association, July 2015.
- ¹⁶⁹ Frederick Dahl, Justyna Pawlak, 3 April 2015. "West, Iran activate landmark nuclear deal," Reuters, retrieved 21 January 2014.
- ¹⁷⁰ "IAEA Head Reports Status of Iran's Nuclear Programme," International Atomic Energy Agency, 20 January 2014, retrieved 23 February 2014.
- ¹⁷¹ Key Excerpts of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), Office of the Press Secretary, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁷² Michael R. Gordon & David E. Sanger, "Deal Reached on Iran Nuclear Program; Limits on Fuel Would Lessen With Time," *The New York Times*, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁷³ Paul Richter, "Iran nuclear talks extended again; Friday new deadline," *Los Angeles Times*, 7 July 2015, retrieved 8 July 2015.
- ¹⁷⁴ Karen DeYoung & Carol Morello, "The path to a final Iran nuclear deal: Long days and short tempers," *The Washington Post*, 15 July 2015.
- ¹⁷⁵ Ibid.
- ¹⁷⁶ European Union EEAS (European External Action Service) Joint statement by EU High Representative Federica Mogherini and Iranian Foreign Minister Javad Zarif Vienna, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁷⁷ George Perkovich, Mark Hibbs, James M. Acton, & Toby Dalton, [1] Parsing the Iran Deal], Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (8 August 2015).
- ¹⁷⁸ Michael R. Gordon & David E. Sanger, op. cit.
- ¹⁷⁹ Eric Bradner, What's in the Iran nuclear deal? 7 key points, CNN, 2 April 2015.
- ¹⁸⁰ See <<u>http://www.politifact.com/punditfact/statements/2015/feb/25/</u> michael-morell/odd-reality-irans-centrifuges-enough-bomb-not-powe/>.
- ¹⁸¹ Press conference on Nuclear Deal With Iran, US Department of State, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁸² Eric Bradner, op.cit.
- ¹⁸³ Eyder Peralta, "6 Things You Should Know About The Iran Nuclear Deal," NPR, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁸⁴ Eric Bradner, op.cit.
- ¹⁸⁵ Iran's key nuclear sites, BBC, 14 July 2015.

- ¹⁸⁶ Key Excerpts of the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), op.cit.
- ¹⁸⁷ Factsheet: Iran and the Additional Protocol, Center for Arms Control and Non-proliferation, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁸⁸ Eyder Peralta, op.cit.
- ¹⁸⁹ Ishaan Tharoor, How the nuclear deal can keep Iran from 'cheating,' according to a former UN inspector, *The Washington Post*, 15 July 2015.
- ¹⁹⁰ Tim Mak, "The Spy Tech That Will Keep Iran in Line," *The Daily Beast*, 7 July 2015.
- ¹⁹¹ Oren Dorell, "High-tech scrutiny key to Iran nuclear deal," *USA Today*, 16 July 2015.
- ¹⁹² William J. Broad, "Iran Accord's Complexity Shows Impact of Bipartisan Letter," *The New York Times*, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁹³ Oren Dorell, op.cit.
- ¹⁹⁴ Karen DeYoung & Carol Morello, "Historic deal reached with Iran to limit nuclear program," *The Washington Post*, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁹⁵ Ray Locker, "First take: Obama's winning streak continues with Iran deal," *USA Today*, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁹⁶ Paul Lewis, "Obama vows to veto any Republican attempt to derail Iran nuclear deal," *The Guardian*, 14 July 2015.
- ¹⁹⁷ Ibid.
- ¹⁹⁸ Press Conference on Nuclear Deal With Iran, op.cit.
- ¹⁹⁹ Ibid.
- Adam Wollner, "How the 2016 Presidential Candidates Are Reacting to the Iran Deal," *National Journal*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁰¹ Nora Kelly, "Nancy Pelosi Is On Board With the Iran Nuclear Deal," *National Journal*, 16 July 2015.
- Reuters, "Reid calls for 'level-headed' review of Iran nuclear deal," 14 July 2015.
- ²⁰³ Associated Press, "Reid Says He's Going to Support Obama's Iran Nuclear Deal," 23 August 2015.
- ²⁰⁴ Editorial: "An Iran Nuclear Deal That Reduces the Chance of War," *The New York Times*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁰⁵ Carrie Dann, "2016 Republican Candidates Slam Iran Nuke Deal," NBC News, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁰⁶ David Lawder, (14 July 2015), Bill Trott, ed. "U.S. House Speaker Boehner says Iran accord looks like a 'bad deal," retrieved 15 July 2015.

- ²⁰⁷ "McConnell: Iran Deal a Result of 'Flawed Perspective'," *ABC News Radio*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁰⁸ Parisa Hafezi, Louis Charbonneau, John Irish & Arshad Mohammed, "Iran deal reached, Obama hails step toward 'more hopeful world'," Reuters, 14 July 2015.
- Reuters, "Iran's Zarif, EU say nuclear deal is new chapter of hope," 16 July 2015.
- ²¹⁰ "Iran Calls Nuclear Deal Great Defeat for Israel: 'Never Has the Zionist Regime Been So Isolated'," Reuters, 21 July 2015.
- ²¹¹ Thomas Erdbrink, "Iran Celebrates Nuclear Deal, Tempered by Cynicism and Hard-Liner Warnings," *The New York Times*, 14 July 2015.
- ²¹² Ibid.
- ²¹³ Thomas Erdbrink, "Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei Urges 'Careful Scrutiny' of Iran Deal," *The New York Times*, 15 July 2015.
- ²¹⁴ Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran's Supreme Leader Says Nuclear Deal Won't Change Policy Toward 'Arrogant' US," Associated Press, 18 July 2015.
- ²¹⁵ Ibid.
- ²¹⁶ Sam Wiklin, "Iran's Khamenei lent cautious support to pursuit of nuclear deal," Reuters, 14 July 2015.
- ²¹⁷ Greg Botelho, "Iran nuclear deal full of complex issues and moving parts," CNN, 14 July 2015.
- ²¹⁸ Parisa Hafezi, Louis Charbonneau, John Irish & Arshad Mohammed, op.cit.
- ²¹⁹ Peter Beaumont, "Netanyahu denounces Iran nuclear deal but faces criticism from within Israel," *The Guardian*, 14 July 2015.
- ²²⁰ Ibid.
- ²²¹ Goldberg, Jeffrey, "Israeli Opposition Leader: Iran Deal Will Bring Chaos to the Middle East," *The Atlantic*, 16 July 2015.
- ²²² Peter Beaumont, op.cit.
- ²²³ Jonathan Alter, "Ex-Intel Chief: Iran Deal Good for Israel," *The Daily Beast*, 21 July 2015.
- ²²⁴ Carol Giacomo, "In Israel, Some Support the Iran Deal," New York Times, 23 July 2015.
- ²²⁵ Nabih Bulos, "Iran deal: Arab world's cautious reaction reflects deep fault lines," *Los Angeles Times*, 14 July 2015.
- ²²⁶ Sarah MacDonald, "His Majesty lauded for his role as global peacemaker," *Times of Oman*, 22 July 2015.

- ²²⁷ Christa Case Bryant, "The man behind secret US-Iran talks: Sultan Qaboos," *Christian Science Monitor*, 24 November 2013.
- ²²⁸ Official Source on Nuclear Deal between Iran and P5+1 Group, Saudi Press Agency, 14 July 2015.
- ²²⁹ Doug Bolton, "Arab League chief Nabil Elaraby calls out 'double standard' of international attitude to Israeli nuclear programme," *The Independent, 16* July 2015.
- ²³⁰ Jay Solomon & Carol E. Lee, "Gulf Arab States Voice Support for Iran Nuclear Deal," *Wall Street Journal*, 3 August 2015.
- AFP, "Pakistan, global powers welcome Iran nuclear deal," 14 July 2015.
- ²³² Mateen Haider, "Zardari welcomes Iran nuclear deal," *Dawn*, 15 July 2015.
- ²³³ Max Fisher, "I would give it an A': Why nuclear experts love the Iran deal," *Vox*, 15 July 2015.
- ²³⁴ John Mecklin, "The experts assess the Iran agreement of 2015," *Bulletin* of *Atomic Scientists*, 14 July 2015.
- ²³⁵ Ibid.
- ²³⁶ See <<u>http://www.foxnews.com/opinion/2015/07/14/iran-nuclear-deal-much-worse-than-experts-predicted.html>.</u>
- ²³⁷ Ibid.
- ²³⁸ Ibid.
- ²³⁹ Somini Sengupta, "Consensus Gives Security Council Momentum in Mideast, but Question Is How Much," *The New York Times*, 16 July 2015.
- ²⁴⁰ Somini Sengupta, "UN Moves to Lift Sanctions on Iran After Nuclear Deal," *New York Times*, 20 July 2015.
- ²⁴¹ CBS News/Associated Press, "Iran deal set to become international law," 17 July 2015.
- ²⁴² "Iran nuclear deal: UN Security Council likely to vote next week: US diplomats to promote deal to UN counterparts in coming days, Thomson," Reuters, 15 July 2015.
- ²⁴³ United Nations Security Council Resolution 2231 (2015), adopted by the Security Council at its 7488th meeting, on 20 July 2015. The three aforementioned prisoners were subsequently released by Iranian authorities on 19 January 2016.
- ²⁴⁴ Somini Sengupta, "UN Moves to Lift Sanctions on Iran After Nuclear Deal," op.cit.

- Ailsa Chang, "Lobbyists Spending Millions to Sway the Undecided on Iran Deal," NPR, 6 August 2015.
- ²⁴⁶ "Citizens for a Nuclear Free Iran (CNFI) Launches Third National TV Ad," press release, United Against Nuclear Iran, 20 August 2015.
- ²⁴⁷ Catherine Ho, "Mega-donors opposing Iran deal have upper hand in fierce lobbying battle," *Washington Post*, 13 August 2015.
- ²⁴⁸ Letter to the President from over 100 former American Ambassadors on the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action on Iran's Nuclear Programme, 17 July 2015.
- ²⁴⁹ Scientists' Letter to Obama on Iran Nuclear Deal, 8 August 2015, reprinted by the *New York Times*.
- ²⁵⁰ An open letter from retired generals and admirals on the Iran nuclear deal, letter released on 11 August 2015, reprinted by the *Washington Post*.
- ²⁵¹ Carol Morello, "Retired generals and admirals urge Congress to reject Iran nuclear deal," *Washington Post*, 26 August 2015.
- ²⁵² Thomas Erdbrink & Rock Gladstone, "Iran's President Defends Nuclear Deal in Blunt Remarks," *New York Times*, 23 July 2015.
- ²⁵³ Abbas Milani & Michael McFaul, "What the Iran-Deal Debate Is Like in Iran," *The Atlantic*, 11 August 2015.
- ²⁵⁴ Jonathan Weisman & Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "Republican Lawmakers Vow Fight to Derail Nuclear Deal," *The New York Times*, 14 July 2005.
- ²⁵⁵ Ibid.
- ²⁵⁶ Kevin Liptak, "Now that he has a deal with Iran, Obama must face Congress," *CNN*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁵⁷ Jonathan Weisman & Julie Hirschfeld Davis, "Republican Lawmakers Vow Fight to Derail Nuclear Deal," *The New York Times*, 14 July 2005.
- ²⁵⁸ Kevin Liptak, "Now that he has a deal with Iran, Obama must face Congress," *CNN*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁵⁹ <http://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2015/sep/11/house-rejects-obamanuclear-accord-iran>.
- ²⁶⁰ Thomas Erdbrink & Rock Gladstone, "Iran's President Defends Nuclear Deal in Blunt Remarks," *New York Times*, 23 July 2015.
- ²⁶¹ Ibid.
- Kasra Naji, "Iran nuclear: Media ordered to be positive about deal," *BBC* Persian, 26 July 2015.
- ²⁶³ <<u>http://www.nytimes.com/2015/10/14/world/middleeast/irans-</u>parliament-backs-details-of-nuclear-deal.html>.

- ²⁶⁴ <http://eeas.europa.eu/statements-eeas/2015/151018_01_en.htm>.
- ²⁶⁵ Saeed Kamali Dehghan. "Sanctions against Iran lifted after compliance with nuclear deal," *The Guardian*, 17 July 2016.
- ²⁶⁶ <http://www.bbc.com/urdu/world/2016/01/160117_iran_sanctions_ atk>.
- ²⁶⁷ Clifford Krauss, "A New Stream of Oil for Iran, but Not Right Away," *The New York Times*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁶⁸ Bill Spindle, Nicole Friedman & Benoît Faucon, "Iran Deal Raises Prospect of Fresh Oil Glut," *The Wall Street Journal*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁶⁹ Ellie Geranmayeh, "Explainer: The Iran nuclear deal, European Council on Foreign Relations," 17 July 2015.
- ²⁷⁰ Rick Gladstone, "With Iran Nuclear Deal Implemented, What Happens Next?" The New York Times, 16 January 2016 <http://www.nytimes.com/2016/01/17/world/middleeast/why-iransanctions-were-lifted-and-what-happens-next.html?_r=0>, and "Timeline: Implementation of the Iran nuclear agreement," Reuters, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁷¹ See http://www.dailystar.com.lb/News/Middle-East/2016/Jan-20/332924-iran-moves-billions-in-once-frozen-assets.ashx>, and Jackie Northam, "Lifting Sanctions Will Release \$100 Billion To Iran. Then What?," *All Things Considered*, NPR, 16 July 2015.
- ²⁷² Bryan Bender, "How the Pentagon got its way in Iran deal: Restrictions on advanced military weapons sales to Iran will remain in place for five to eight years," *Politico*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁷³ Felicia Schwartz, "When Sanctions Lift, Iranian Commander Will Benefit," *The Wall Street Journal*, 15 July 2015.
- ²⁷⁴ Elizabeth Whitman, "What Sanctions Against Iran Won't Be Lifted? Bans For Terrorism Support, Human Rights Abuses To Remain Intact," *International Business Times*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁷⁵ Felicia Schwartz, "When Sanctions Lift, Iranian Commander Will Benefit," *The Wall Street Journal*, 15 July 2015.
- ²⁷⁶ Jessica Simeone & Anup Kaphle, "Here Are The Highlights of the Iran Nuclear Agreement," *Buzzfeed News*, 14 July 2015.
- ²⁷⁷ Ankit Panda, "How the Iran Deal's "Snap Back" Mechanism Will Keep Tehran Compliant," *The Diplomat*, 15 July 2015.
- ²⁷⁸ Ibid.
- ²⁷⁹ Ibid.
- ²⁸⁰ Jackie Northam, "Lifting Sanctions Will Release \$100 Billion To Iran. Then What?," *All Things Considered*, NPR, 16 July 2015.

²⁸¹ British embassy in Tehran reopens four years after closure, *BBC News*, 23 August 2015.

STEADYING THE DIFFICULT POISE: SINO-PAK EFFORTS TO COUNTER THE GROWING US ROLE IN SOUTH ASIA

MUHAMMAD ZUBAIR IQBAL*

Introduction

Pak-China bonhomie is no secret in international politics. While it serves Chinese strategic interests in the region, it also tends to counter the ofthypothesized 'negative' American interference in South Asia. The sub-continent is a unique region in many respects. It is home to two new nuclear powers, Pakistan and India, who have fought three full-scale and two half wars, neighbouring two superpowers, Russia and China. Presence of religious and sectarian extremist tendencies, the burning issue of Kashmir, and continuous antagonistic posturing between India and Pakistan further complicate matters. In such a volatile and conflict-prone region, regional stability is a delicate balancing act. Any skewed behaviour from regional or international players may disturb the tantalizing balance.

This is a dangerous setting, which demands careful behaviour from all concerned. Any untoward event may send the region reeling into the throes of yet another full-scale war with a real danger of going nuclear. Within this environment, the unusual recent growth of camaraderie between India and the US is perturbing. One way to counter the situation is to boost Pak-China relationship. In this regard, this paper attempts to see China-Pakistan strategic partnership vis-à-vis Indo-US long-term cooperation. It also aims to explore whether both these interactions are providing a balancing influence in the region. Also, as an extension, this paper divulges multiple strategies of hard balancing between India and Pakistan which seem to maintain stability in the region.

^{*} Dr. Muhammad Zubair Iqbal is Associate Professor at Bahria University, Islamabad. *Regional Studies, Vol. XXXIV, No.1, Winter 2015-16, pp.88-106*

The context

Considering the intricate dynamics of South Asian politics, where both India and Pakistan are proactively engaged in 'hard balancing' strategies to advance their respective national interests, risk of an armed clash is always imminent. India enjoys superiority over Pakistan in conventional military strength, which is supplemented by its strategic partnership with the US. Continuous sales of modern and sophisticated American weapons to India invigorate Indian military power which may adversely affect the already fragile regional balance of power. Consequently, this imbalance in military prowess of the two countries may lead both nuclear rivals to brinksmanship. In this backdrop, Pakistan-China relations appear to be a balancing strategy against Indo-US strategic partnership. As Afridi and Bajoria argue, "Beijing clearly sought to build up Pakistan to keep India off balance."1 Despite the fact that the US lashed sanctions against Pakistan because of the latter's nuclear pathway, China has continued its military support to Pakistan; an example of their sustained strategic ties. Sino-Pakistan joint collaboration now includes joint military exercises, personnel training, intelligence cooperation, and joint counter-terrorism efforts. Pakistan has also made headway in nuclear development with the help of Chinese counterparts, and in hi-tech procurements from the latter like short-range and medium-range ballistic missiles.² In April 2015, three weeks before Chinese President Xi Jinping's visit to Islamabad, Pakistan's Prime Minister Mian Muhammad Nawaz Sharif approved a deal of purchasing eight submarines from China worth US\$5 billion.³ With this deal, it is expected that "Pakistan Navy will gain a competitive advantage in their underwater fighting capability."⁴

China not only supplied weaponry to Pakistan, it has also contributed to enabling Pakistan to develop conventional arms indigenously. Sino-Pakistan joint production of Al-Khalid tank, JF-17 Thunder fighter aircraft, and the development of Hatf, Shaheen, and Ghauri long-range ballistic missiles are a few examples in this regard. They seem to help maintain balance of power and preserve peace and stability in the region. Another milestone in nonconventional security is China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) which is expected to extend Sino-Pakistan strategic influence beyond South Asia to the Middle East and Central Asia.

Steadying the balance of power in South Asia

Balancing the Indian hegemonic designs is a hard job for Pakistan. Despite reaching nuclear parity with India, Pakistan still lags behind in missile technology and conventional weapons. If missile technology is sine qua non for maintaining minimum credible nuclear deterrence, the conventional weapons are equally crucial for any country, particularly to combat non-state actors. There is an urgent need to modernize Pakistan's conventional warfare capability as the country is fighting a war against terrorism and facing multiple other challenges.

Due to Pakistan's traditional dependence on American weaponry, it could not excel in indigenous arms industry. Although Pakistan established Pakistan Ordnance Factories in early 1950s,⁵ it has not been able to compete

with the growing Indian military might. Pakistan seems to have reached a decent level of indigenous arms with the production of JF-17 Thunder fighter jets, Mushshak and Super Mushshak trainer aircrafts, and Al-Khalid and Al-Zarrar tanks produced in various locations throughout Pakistan.⁶

The military and economic aid coming from the United States is considered to have been used largely in fight against terrorists and militants.⁷ The US kept Pakistan highly dependent on its arms and even imposed arms embargoes historically. While on the other hand, China being a faithful ally and friendly neighbour, always supported Pakistan to strengthen its security against internal and external threats. Akram Zaki, Pakistan's former Ambassador to China, in an interview to the media about strategic partnership between Pakistan and China stated, "In ideological terms, China wants peace and stability in South Asia, but that is only possible if the imbalance created by the United States' extraordinary support to India is to some extent corrected."⁸ For Zaki, China's strategic philosophy is to make Pakistan self-sufficient in the production of defence equipment as far as possible.

In response to growing modernization of Indian military machinery, Pakistan is also making an effort to upgrade its military. Compared to conventional weapons, Pakistan has put a good deal of effort into the nuclear and missile technology which can offer some credible deterrence against potential threats. China stands as Pakistan's principal arms supplier.⁹ Pakistan's purchases are pocket-sized in comparison to Indian defence procurements though. India views itself as a rising regional player and considers military strength a crucial factor in its quest for regional ascendance. Conversely, Pakistan is vying to catch up with India to deter any threat from it. Pakistan cannot match India's military power man-for-man or gun-for-gun but Pakistan's huge investment in technological weapons and modernization of its armed forces would present an effective challenge to the enemy.¹⁰

India's conventional military superiority over Pakistan largely owes to its hike in defence expenditure over the past three decades. Its defence expenditure is six to seven times larger than that of Pakistan.¹¹ Between 1990 and 2003, Indian ability to combat offensively has outpaced Pakistan remarkably with 3:1 high performance aircraft numerical advantage. Other technological advancements in warfare technology like wide-area communications and reconnaissance are much better than Pakistan's. Asymmetry of economic resources and limited choices to acquire modern technology has slackened conventional modernization of Pakistan's armed forces. This imbalance in conventional weaponry raises strong concerns about the outbreak of another conventional war between the two countries or leading to brinksmanship on the part of India. In view of aggressive Indian policies, there is a possibility of a pre-emptive Indian air campaign against Pakistan as envisaged in the Cold Start Doctrine. In such a scenario, Pakistan's conventional and nuclear power will have to be sufficiently capable of deterring Indian conventional superiority. Since 1960s, India's defence establishment has carved out a policy to deal with Pakistan and China simultaneously by declaring twofront war strategies.¹²

Indo-US strategic defence relations

India's relations with the US have not been great historically, but a recent convergence of their interests has brought them together in a strategic partnership. Indo-US cooperation in the fields of economy and defence has experienced an agile up-thrust in the last 15 years or so. Former US president Bill Clinton's visit to India in March 2000, proved ground-breaking in cementing mutual ties at a rapid pace. The subsequent Bush administration ameliorated mutual relationship further. It changed US stance towards China, categorizing it as a 'strategic competitor' rather than a 'strategic partner'.¹³ The then US deputy secretary of state Richard Armitage visited India in May 2001 to inform his counterparts about President Bush's strategic framework that included missile defence programme and terrorism.¹⁴ India-US strategic cooperation grew further with the signing of the General Security of Military Information Agreement (GSOMIA) in January 2002, a non-agreement on which was earlier seen as an impediment in defence cooperation. By signing GSOMIA, India got greater access to dual use technology, which further expanded sale of US arms to it.15

Building Indian military power

India clinched an arms deal with the United States in April 2002 for acquiring Raytheon System AN/TPQ-37 (V) 3 Fire-finder artillery locating radar systems. Thereafter, a subsequent deal included GE F404-GE-F2J3 engines and advanced avionics for India's indigenous Light Combat Aircraft (LCA) project.¹⁶ Furthermore, negotiations for the sale of P-3 Orion naval reconnaissance planes to India were initiated. For updating and modernizing its Special Forces, India bought a lot of military equipment, and used the Indo-US strategic partnership as a tool to balance China and bring about a global balance of power. Under Bush administration and then under the Obama administration, the US has been seeking a 'sustainable strategic partnership' with India. Although India has evolved strategically cooperative relationship with China, it is still wary of the latter's military modernization and its implications for regional security environs. The most important advancement in Indo-US strategic partnership came with the '10-year Agreement', which further consolidated India-US defence ties. Under this agreement both the countries would extensively engage in joint production and cooperation on missile defence. It would also step up efforts to conduct joint military exercises and expand cooperation in peacekeeping operations to further regional stability. This multifaceted cooperation includes 'The 2006 Indo-US Framework for Maritime Security Cooperation' under which challenges of maritime threats, transnational offences, proliferation of nuclear weapons, environmental protection, and natural calamities will be addressed.¹⁷

US President Barack Obama defined Indo-US strategic partnership as partnership of 21st century and a priority of US Department of Defence.¹⁸ United States has declared India as a natural partner on the basis of shared interests and values. United States is struggling hard to ramp up Indian defence capability and has emerged as a reliable and transparent arms supplier to India, which is

evident from deep-rooted security engagement. Since 2002, India has signed more than 20 foreign military sales agreements for procurement of defence articles and services such as C-17 and C-130J aircraft, TPQ-37 radars, Self-Protection Suites (SPS) for VVIP aircraft, specialized tactical equipment, Harpoon missiles, Sensor-Fused Weapons, and carrier flight and test pilot school training.¹⁹

In a short time India's foreign military procurements have reached a total value of approximately US\$6 billion, and are likely to rise in future.²⁰ C-130Js were delivered to India in February 2011. These aircrafts have already been successfully employed to provide critical humanitarian assistance. Additionally, US Air Force gave training to more than 100 Indian Air Force personnel. After concluding the C-17 pact with the US, India would establish the second largest fleet of C-17s in the world. Indian navy also received updated technological weaponry to furnish its warfare skills. It has received an upswing by adding the amphibious transport dock, also called a landing platform/dock (LPD), INS Jalashwa, which was transferred in 2007. Educational exchange programme of military staff between the two countries has also expanded dramatically. India has over fifty defence laboratories. The network is being further enlarged by implementing an agreement signed in 2011, which would extend areas of joint research and acquisition of technology. Mutual cooperation further includes power and energy, micro-aerial vehicles, and human development. Indo-US defence cooperation over the last five years is much more robust and rigorous in comparison with bilateral defence cooperation between other countries. US government is committed to ramp up this defence cooperation with India by increasing people-to-people contacts, military-tomilitary ties, and implementing shared agreements on security, counterterrorism, and arms production.²¹

US and Indian navies participated in five-nation joint exercises held in September 2007 in the Bay of Bengal with the navies of Australia, Japan, and Singapore. The exercises involved 25 ships, more than 20,000 personnel, and 150 aircraft. The primary objective of the exercises was to train in antisubmarine warfare, counter-piracy, and disaster response. The exercises evoked strong criticism from Beijing because it considered the multilateral venture as aimed at China.²² Indian and US militaries have conducted 56 cooperative events in fiscal year 2011. India is conducting more military exercises with the US than any other country. All the aforementioned events and the nature of joint ventures have led Washington to expect India to play a significant role regionally and globally. Former US secretary of state Hillary Clinton stated in October 2011, "United States is making a strategic bet on India's future-that India's greater role on the world stage will enhance peace and security."23 Former defence secretary Leon Panetta's characterization of India as a 'linchpin' for 'rebalancing' towards Asia Pacific was part of a new defence strategy of United States.²⁴ Indian Air Force has shown considerable superiority over Pakistan's Air Force, but for India there is another challenge and that is from China's airpower. Indian military strategists are planning to increase Indian Air Force's expeditionary capability so that it can extend power from the Red Sea to the

Strait of Malacca. Indian Air Force is preparing to achieve the capacity to combat Pakistan and China simultaneously. To accomplish this challenge, it is trying to replace old platforms such as Mig-21, Mig-23, and Mig-27.²⁵

India's large procurements of weapons from the US during last decade have had a considerable impact on modernization of Indian military. India's arms shopping spree worth US\$4.8 billion includes trainers, amphibious ships, maritime-patrol aircraft, and transport aircraft (ten huge C-17s). Another purchase of six C-130s costs another billion dollars. India's purchase of 126 modern jet fighters from France in a mega arms deal worth US\$20 billion even annoyed the White House. India is also about to buy 22 AH-64D Apache Longbow attack helicopters, more than 1,300 Hellfire missiles, and advanced radar systems. It would provide India a battle-tested system which is effectively used by the US, UK, and Israeli forces.²⁶

India is also developing a ballistic missile defence system to safeguard against any nuclear attack through ballistic missiles. India has developed longrange ballistic missiles that can now reach Beijing. The following table shows the missiles India developed with technical support from the US, Russia, and other great powers.

India's ballistic missile arsenal ²⁷					
System	Status	Range	Propellant		
Prithvi-2	Operational	250 km	Liquid		
Prithvi-3	Development	350 km	Solid		
Dhanush	Testing	350 km	Liquid		
Sagarika/K-15 (SLBM)	Testing	700 km	Solid		
Agni-I	Operational	700 km	Solid		
Agni-II	Operational	2,000 km	Solid		
Agni-IV	Tested	4,000 km	Solid		
Agni-V	Testing	5,000+km	Solid		
Agni-VI	Development	8,000-10,000 km	Solid		
K-4	Testing	3,000 km	Solid		
K-5 (SLBM)	Rumored Development	5,000 km	Solid		
• • •		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1		

Source: http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/missiles (Edited for this paper)

More recently, Indian missile defence system has received a boost in the wake of latest technological and technical assistance from other countries including the US. 'Agni-V' missile, tested last year, can reach deep into China and is said to be a crucial achievement for Indian missile programme.²⁸ Much of India's nuclear strategy focuses on improving delivery vehicles. India is aiming to complete a 'nuclear triad'—a system that would allow nuclear weapons to be delivered from air, land, and sea. India's nuclear-powered submarine named 'Arihant' was tested in 2009, but there are no formal reports of making it operational. Indian fighter jets are another vehicle for launching nuclear weapons, but it is not yet clear whether Jaguar IS/IB, Mirage 200-H, and Sukhoi-30 MKI models are capable of carrying nuclear payloads. Indian security expert Bharat Karnad said, "the tests had impact on Pakistan, a nuclear power that has fought three wars with India. New Delhi's shorter-range ballistic missiles already cover Pakistani territory."²⁹

Table 1

Pak-US relations

International relations are based on both and long- and short-term interests of respective countries. These interests keep changing, hence the international relations. In this connection, Pak-US relations have always experienced a topsy-turvy ride. From the roller coaster of 'non-NATO allies' to a rather sedate strategic partnership—with intermittent currents of strategic partners, partner of security alliance, forerunners of war against terrorism, and episodes of mutual distrust—there has been a long history of mutual benefits and love-hate paradigm between the two countries. Two episodes after 9/11 marked the lowest ebb of relations between the two countries. One was the Salala incident in 2011 when the US-led NATO attack on two Pakistani check posts along Pak-Afghan border resulted in the death of 25 Pakistani soldiers. The other was in May 2011 when US helicopters carried out an operation in a Pakistani town Abbottabad—without clear permission from Pakistani authorities—killing Osama Bin Laden and his aides.

Pakistan experienced at least three periods of mutually beneficial relations between the two countries: 1960s, the Ayub era; 1980s, the Russian invasion of Afghanistan; and 2000s, as a frontline partner in the war against terrorism. In all these years Pakistan received assistance from the US in various forms. This assistance came in the form of varied financial support, supply of military hardware, cooperation in military training and law enforcement, counter-insurgency support with the creation of counterinsurgency fund, aid in development sector in terms of infrastructure, trade and energy projects, international humanitarian assistance, and support in getting funding from international donor agencies like IMF, Asian Development Bank and the World Bank.³⁰

Despite the foregoing, Pak-US relations are "fluid at present, but running a clearly negative course: still based on several national interests shared by both countries."³¹ The common perception in Pakistan has never been favourable about the US, especially after the withdrawal of Soviet forces from Afghanistan. Many Pakistanis believed that the US left them in the lurch once their interests had been fulfilled by defeating the Russians in their backyard. The events before and after 9/11—the Kargil crisis of 1999, heavy restrictions after Pakistan went nuclear, incidents like Salala, Raymond Davis, and the killing of Bin Laden in Pakistani territory without its prior knowledge etc.—did not help either.

There has been an avid understanding in the US policymaking circles of "troubled and even deteriorated U.S.-Pakistani relations, as well as the need to balance Pakistan's importance to U.S. national security interests with U.S. domestic budgetary pressures."³² The negative perception in Pakistan towards the US is very high and strongly unfavourable as well. Many Pakistanis do not put the US in friends' circle and harbour very negative emotions towards it.³³ Similarly, an alarmingly low number of US citizens, only 2 per cent, considered Pakistan an 'ally' in a survey conducted soon after the killing of Osama Bin Laden.³⁴

There is no doubt, however, that the US provided significant amount of aid to Pakistan, which fluctuated widely since the latter's independence though. The post-2001 US assistance programme for Pakistan has seen notable accomplishments, not least in the area of humanitarian relief related to the country's devastating 2005 earthquake and 2010 floods. US aid has measurably improved Pakistan's energy, health, and education sectors, bolstered its infrastructure, and facilitated better governance and gender equity.³⁵ In the security realm, US assistance has provided Pakistan's military and law enforcement agencies with equipment and training that has improved their capacity to combat the country's indigenous terrorism threat. It has also contributed to successes realized by the Pakistani military in offensive military operations undertaken in tribal areas, and enabled Pakistan to better support US-led military operations in Afghanistan. Pakistani law enforcement agencies have received equipment and training from the US.

Pak-China defence cooperation

Technology is part and parcel of military strategy. To strengthen military capability against potential threat is indispensable. In this age of nuclear weapons, conventional arms have lost their significance but it never means they are irrelevant or obsolete. Conventional weapons are still important to respond to intra-state or inter-state security threats. Conventional weapons are becoming far more lethal and sophisticated. Military analysts speak of military-technical revolution that is ushering in weapons with dramatically enhanced capabilities. New military technologies are gradually narrowing down the difference between conventional weapons and weapons of mass destruction. A number of new conventional weapons are of dual use. They can carry chemical, biological, and nuclear weapons. Modern conventional weapons with more devastative capability and accuracy can annihilate on a large scale.³⁶

Pakistan has been dependent on weapons from the US and European countries historically, but after experiencing arms embargoes during war times with India, Pakistan realized that it should achieve self-sufficiency or at least reduce dependence on unreliable partners. China stepped in to fill that gap for Pakistan. Not only this, China enabled Pakistan to produce weapons indigenously. Some of the productions are joint ventures between China and Pakistan.

Al-Khalid main battle tank

After realizing that internal balancing is more reliable than external balancing, Pakistan also established conventional military hardware indigenously. Al-Khalid, also known as main battle tank-2000 or MBT-2000, refers to the Pak-China version of a modern main battle tank, which was jointly developed by the two countries in 1990s. Al-Khalid was handed over to Pakistan Army in 2001 and is part of Pakistan's main battle tank fleet. China deals with customers of MBT-2000 internationally. Many regional and international clients show keen interest in purchase of these tanks. Al-Khalid was developed on the lines of Chinese MBT Norinco Type-90-II, but is produced in Pakistan. Ukraine

is another partner in the production of Al-Khalid tank.³⁷ Its engine, Ukrainian 6TDF, is almost the same engine used in T-80/84 tanks. It is more sophisticated than other modern tanks with a maximum weight of 46 tons. Pakistan's defence production has risen to a level where it can export indigenously produced weapons. The defence production is likely to double as Pakistan plans to earn foreign exchange for national development. Pakistan is primarily focusing on main battle tanks, Al-Khalid and Al-Zarrar, Armoured Personnel Carrier (APC) Al-Saad, Al-Muhafiz security vehicle, the Baktar Shikan anti-Tank guided missiles, Super Mushshak K-8 trainer aircraft, missile boats, small arms, and a wide range of artillery. Pakistan's defence exports can be dramatically increased by exporting Al-Khalid and JF-17 fighter aircraft, developed jointly by China and Pakistan. Pakistan's defence products may not be as advanced but are more cost-effective and affordable for client states. Al-Khalid is said to be amongst the best tanks in the world. It features night-time attack capability and system to automatically track enemy tanks. Pakistani military experts compare Al-Khalid's qualities with Russian T-90 and German Leopard tanks which are considered to be the best internationally.³⁸ The crew capacity of Al-Khalid is of three and is fitted with thermal night vision devices. Its combat range is about 400 km and maximum speed is 70 km/hr. Pakistan and China reached an agreement in 1990 to jointly design and manufacture the tank. China helped in upgrading Al-Khalid as a result of several years' research. Early prototypes were manufactured in China but after completion of Pakistan's manufacturing plant in Taxila in 1992, Pakistan started producing domestically. Al-Khalid was later upgraded taking into account Pakistan's high temperatures and terrain. Pakistan-China jointly spent millions of dollars on the indigenous production of Al-Khalid tanks. Pakistan only had 20 Al-Khalid tanks in 2002. According to one source, Pakistan has planned to make some 600 tanks by the time production ends.³⁹ According to another one, an estimated 600 vehicles are already in service.40 Knowing the efficiency of Al-Khalid tank, Malaysian and UAE delegations to the International Exhibition of Armaments 2002 expressed great interest in their purchase. Bangladesh and Saudi Arabia also showed great interest in Al-Khalid tanks.⁴¹ Syed Muhammad Ali, the first certified military tank designer of Pakistan told the press that Pakistan's Al-Khalid tank was considered among most competent main battle tanks in the world. Pakistan has also successfully manufactured Al-Khalid II with the collaboration of Ukraine and China. The upgraded tank has received a new transmission and revised electronic turret control. It is stated that Al-Khalid can be an equalizer to India's main battle tanks Arjun and T-90.

Joint production of JF-17 Thunder fighter jets

To upgrade Pakistan Air Force, Pakistan requested the US to provide it with F-16 fighter jets in the 1980s. At the time the United States suspected Pakistan of developing nuclear weapons and was hesitant to sell F-16s. Despite reservations about Pakistan's nuclear programme, however, the US government initially agreed to sell 111 F-16 aircraft to Pakistan. This decision was made due to Pakistan's proactive role in combating Soviet troops in Afghanistan. Pakistan was expecting the delivery of the fleet, but the US government's decision to deliver F-16s to Pakistan resulted in strong opposition from the US Congress. 'Pressler Amendment' was passed in 1985 to stop all kinds of military and economic assistance to Pakistan. The aid did not stop in 1985, however, as the US president kept certifying to the Congress on Pakistan's nuclear programme. The 'Pressler Amendment' became functional in October 1990 though; consequently all types of military deals with Pakistan were terminated and Pakistan could not acquire F-16 from the United States. This was a serious blow to Pakistan Air Force. After Pressler Amendment, Clinton Administration got the 'Brown Amendment' passed by the US Congress in 1996 to ease some pressures on Pakistan caused by brutal sanctions under the former. According to Brown Amendment, Pakistan was allowed delivery of limited military assistance for the purposes of counter-terrorism, peacekeeping, and anti-narcotics operations. Additionally, President Clinton agreed to repay Pakistan's US\$463.7 million which were paid for the F-16s.⁴²

Being a close ally and signatory of Southeast Asia Treaty Organization (SEATO) and Central Treaty Organization (CENTO) pacts, Pakistan attached high expectations to its relations with the United States which were shattered later on. The United States only gave military aid which was for countering Soviet threat during Cold War, fighting terrorism, peacekeeping, and narcotic control. The US never gave military aid to strengthen Pakistan's defence against Indian aggression. Once again, China stepped up to bolster Pakistan's defence and initiated production of fighter jets JF-17 Thunder. Pakistan and China started manufacturing JF-17 Thunder which was seen as a substitute for expensive and hard to get F-16 fighter jets.

The first JF-17 Thunder was successfully manufactured in May 2003. Its first flight was made just three months later in August 2003. JF-17 Thunder was handed over to Pakistan Air Force as a 'Big Present' for Pakistan Day on 23 March 2007. The aircraft was inducted in Pakistan Air Force by replacing the aircraft of No. 26 Squadron.⁴³ JF-17 Thunder is a multi-fighter aircraft which can be operationalized in all weathers and day or night time. It's the outcome of successful joint venture between 'Pakistan Aeronautical Complex' Kamra and 'Chengdu Aircraft Industry Corporation' of China. It is not less than F-16 in any capacity and has excellent precision in air-to-air and air-to-surface combat capabilities. It has been integrated with latest technology to match with F-16 fighter jets. JF-17 Thunder features state-of-the art avionics, optimally integrated sub-systems, computerized flight controls, and capability to employ modern weapons. This provides it superiority over other jets of the same category. The aircraft can be called an asset for any air force due to its effective firepower, agility, and survivability. Pakistan Aeronautical Complex enjoys the exclusive rights of 58 per cent of JF-17 airframe co-production work. Infrastructure development is underway at a rapid pace at the complex. Potential customers for such an excellent fighter jet are desirous of buying the aircraft which is much cheaper than F-16. Among notable potential customers are Bangladesh, Islamic Republic of Iran, the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, Myanmar, Oman, South Africa, Sri Lanka, Syria, and the UAE.⁴⁴ China has enabled

Pakistan to the level that now it can produce fighter jets and even export them to earn foreign exchange. China had been vying to make Pakistan independent in its defensive capability. Like Russia and America did with India, China gave Pakistan military aid, and also enabled it to produce weapons at home rather than purchasing them from other major powers. Its glaring example is China's laudable help in production of Al-Khalid tanks and JF-17 Thunder fighter jets. Pakistan military, despite advance payment of US\$463.7 million, could not get F-16 fighter jets from the US and faced long economic and military sanctions. This discriminating approach of the United States towards Pakistan strengthened Sino-Pakistan military partnership and advancement in production of arms indigenously.

Chinese help in missile technology

Pakistan achieved nuclear parity with India in May 1998 and then started an arms race to develop nuclear-capable missiles. If a country possesses nuclear weapons, it is a deterrent against other nuclear and non-nuclear adversaries, but if it does not have effective delivery systems to launch the nuclear weapon, the deterrence is not considered credible. India and Pakistan engaged in an arms race of nuclear-capable missiles after 1998. India had already acquired sufficient technology from Russia, Israel, and the US to develop weapons indigenously. India took considerable military and technical assistance from the United States, Russia, and other European countries which gave it superiority in developing and deploying nuclear-capable missiles. Despite being a faithful ally in the Cold War and then the war against terrorism, Pakistan did not receive any military technology from the United States which could make Pakistan self-sufficient in defence production. The United States always supported Israel out of the way and then India. The only trustworthy ally of Pakistan turned out to be China, which made Pakistan self-sufficient against Indian threat. India developed multiple missiles to bolster its defence against Pakistan and China. Considering Indian superiority in conventional weapons, and then in missile technology, Pakistan sought technical assistance from friendly countries to develop its missile technology. China transferred M-11 missiles and other missile-related components to Pakistan. Pakistan's medium range ballistic missiles (MRBMs) were developed with extensive Chinese support.⁴⁵ Following is the table of Pakistan's ballistic missile arsenal.

Table 2

Pakistan's Ballistic Missiles Arsenal⁴⁶

System	Status	Range	Propellant
Hatf-1	Operational	80-100 km	Solid
Hatf-2 (Abdali)	Tested/Development	190 km	Solid
Hatf-3 (Ghaznavi)	Operational	300 km	Solid
Shaheen-1 (Hatf-4)	Operational	750 km	Solid
Ghauri-1 (Hatf-5)	Operational	1,300 km	Liquid
Ghauri-2 (Hatf-5a)	Tested/Development	2,300 km	Liquid
Shaheen-2 (Hatf-6)	Tested/Development	2,500 km	Solid
Ghauri-3	Development	3,000 km	Liquid

Source: http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/missiles (edited for this paper).

Sino-Pakistan joint effort is aimed at maintaining peace and stability in the region, which can only be ensured when there is a balance of power between India and Pakistan.

The Gwadar Port project

21st century has brought more serious challenges of security, which are not limited to traditional dimensions alone. These challenges include environmental concerns, terrorism, mass migration, epidemics and lethal diseases (HIV, Ebola etc.), and proliferation of weapons of mass destruction. These threats in security studies literature are called non-traditional security threats.⁴⁷ Conventional security is more about practicing sovereignty and maintaining territorial integrity. The threat under notion of conventional security comes mostly from external military aggression. In contrast, non-conventional security is more concerned with achieving the country's development and economic prosperity. The threat under notion of non-traditional security is mostly non-military. There is another comprehensive concept of security which is an amalgamation of both traditional and non-traditional.⁴⁸ China-Pakistan strategic partnership covers both dimensions of security. Pakistan's nontraditional security relationship follows the same pattern like traditional security. China is supporting Pakistan to achieve sustainable level of both types of security. China's huge investment in Pakistan's strategic areas gives an up-thrust to Pakistan's development and economy. Gwadar is a hub of Chinese investment in the underdeveloped Balochistan province of Pakistan. Gwadar Port is located at the mouth of the Persian Gulf and right outside the 'Strait of Hormuz', which gives it a strategic and economic advantage. It is of great significance as the key shipping routes used by the mainline vessels in the region with connections to Africa, Asia, and Europe are in close proximity. This makes the port commercially and strategically significant.49

This economically and strategically significant port was constructed with massive support of China. Pakistan's former ambassador to China Masood Khan highlighted the significance of Gwadar Port for China's economic and strategic interests. He stated, "When this network is fully operational from Gwadar to Khunjerab, Urumqi, Beijing and Shanghai, it will give alternative choices to China for its trade with the Middle East and Europe. This alternative route will be much shorter than the one passing through the Malacca Straits." He said that Pakistan and China had a common objective of bringing prosperity in South Asian region. He mentioned that Pakistan and China were cooperating in various sectors including energy, telecommunications, agriculture, and infrastructure.⁵⁰

India raises objections over Chinese involvement in Gwadar Port construction and Chinese economic and strategic interests in Gwadar deep sea port. Indian analysts are worried that China is involved in Gwadar project not for economic but military purposes. Sino-Pakistan defence cooperation is perceived by India as China's maritime encirclement of India. According to a US Department of Defence report, China's involvement in Gwadar Port is part of its 'Strings of Pearl strategy'⁵¹. China does not see encirclement of India as a strategic goal. China considers Gwadar Port a strategic asset for Pakistan.⁵² China's extensive efforts to make use of this economic and strategic route is for exporting Chinese goods and resources to West Asia. Secondly, the port can provide an easy access to the routes of Red Sea, Arabian Sea, and the Persian Gulf. China and Pakistan are jointly developing Gwadar project and "China's activities at Gwadar Port are linked with China's construction of Qinghai-Tibet railway and expansion of Karakoram Highway."⁵³ Pakistan's favourable geography provides an easy route for Chinese products to Middle East. To strengthen strategic and economic linkage between China and the Middle East, Pakistan provides China with safe passage through Pakistan. Gwadar has acquired greater significance after China became the largest oil importer in the world.

China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) which has been finalized between Pakistan and China after Chinese President Xi Jinping's visit to Pakistan in April 2015 and is likely to bring US\$46 billion investment in Pakistan. It is going to be a game-changer for Pakistan's political and economic stature in the region. Indian government has disapproved of this investment in Pakistan and has termed it against Indian interests. Indian External Affairs Minister Sushma Swaraj stated that Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi 'very strongly' raised concerns regarding China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) during his recent visit to Beijing, and termed the project 'unacceptable'.⁵⁴

India and Pakistan have become members of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) in July 2015. This platform provides a diplomatic forum for both the nuclear rivals to resolve their disputes through dialogue.⁵⁵ China and Russia are permanent members of the United Nations Security Council and have great stakes in the region. They may also facilitate peace process between India and Pakistan to resolve their disputes through dialogue. But there is a need for a realization on India's part that it should stop exercising hegemony in the region, which invokes Pakistan to balance Indian might. The nuclear balance of power and the notion of credible minimum deterrence is keeping both regional powers at par. Balance of power is a stabilizing factor in the subcontinent and must be preserved.

Conclusion

India and Pakistan have a history of limited and full scale wars. They went to full-fledged wars in 1965 and 1971; had small or half wars in 1948 and 1999; and are having continuous exchanges of fire in conflict zones like Siachen, Line of Control (LoC), and the Working Boundary. Many critics attribute these wars to, inter alia, the persistent and chronic imbalance between them.

Balance of power on the nuclear front, after the 1998 nuclear tests by both the countries, arguably brought them to the negotiating table. The Lahore visit of former Indian prime minister Atal Bihari Vajpayee in 1999, the Agra *yatra* of Pakistan's former president Pervez Musharraf in 2001, and their subsequent developments can be cited as examples in this connection. Concurrently, for many experts, despite the see-saw relations between the two countries, war no more remains an option. This has become particularly important after Pakistan carried out its nuclear tests. Resultantly, it has been argued that after the Kargil crisis of 1999 both Pakistan and India learnt that they did not want to escalate the smaller fronts into a full-fledged war because of the existing balance of power.

Hard balancing between both the countries is still the dominating trend. The use of soft power is still not the priority for both as it remains lurking as an undercurrent under the spiking tides of increased expenditures on military hardware, unabated test-firing of various types of conventional and nuclear missiles, and persistent muscular posturing along the LoC, working boundary and international border between the two countries.

Regionally speaking, China is an important stakeholder in South Asian affairs because of its recent rise in international economic, strategic, and political spheres. Any prolonged armed clash between India and Pakistan has a potential of turning nuclear and China may not be excluded because of Indo-Chinese strategic rivalry. On the other hand, China has planned huge long-term investments through China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), development projects in Afghanistan, and improved trade relations with India. The development of western and south-western Chinese regions appears to be a priority for China. New industrial zones in these regions are underway, which require their products to be exported to the outside world through South Asia, preferably the CPEC.

In the same vein, China has a lot of stakes in Afghanistan. Therefore, the former is all set to be the largest development partner in the latter, bypassing India and Pakistan. It is also contributing to peace in terms of facilitating a peace process—in collaboration with Pakistan, and the US—between Afghan Taliban and Afghan government. If peace prevails in South Asia, it would provide a conducive environment for China's rise. Maintenance of peace would actually favour India and Pakistan more than China. Traditionally, hard balancing has proved more costly for both India and Pakistan in economic as well as political terms. However, the next best option is soft balancing which would maintain the balance and would not undermine economic growth, democratic institutions, and prosperity of the region enabling both the countries to vouch for more result-oriented negotiations in the long run.

Notes and References

- ¹ Jamal Afridi and Jayshree Bajoria, "Backgrounder: China-Pakistan Relations," *Council on Foreign Relations*, July 2010, available at <<u>http://www.cfr.org/china/china-pakistan-relations/p10070?cid=rss-china-china_pakistan_relations-091010></u>.
- ² Ibid.
- ³ Angela Meng and Minnie Chang, "Beijing eyes bigger arms exports after Pakistan deal, experts say," *South China Morning Post*, 26 April 2015, available at http://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacydefence/article/1776522/beijing-eyes-bigger-arms-exports-experts-says.
- ⁴ Ibid.
- ⁵ <http://www.pof.gov.pk/>.
- ⁶ <http://www.dawn.com/news/1151174>.
- ⁷ Seth G. Jones, "Pakistan's dangerous game," *Survival*, Vol.49, No.1, p.17.
- ⁸ Muhammad A. Zaki, "The Evolution in Global Power Balance and Pak-China Relations," *Policy Perspectives*, Vol.11, No.2.
- ⁹ TV Paul, "Chinese-Pakistani nuclear/missile ties and balance of power politics," *The Nonproliferation Review*, Vol.10, No.2, pp.21-29.
- ¹⁰ Jonathan Marcus, "India-Pakistan Military Balance," http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/1735912.stm>.
- ¹¹ M. Knight, N. Loayza, and D. Villanueva, "The peace dividend: military spending cuts and economic growth," *World Bank Policy Research Working Paper* No.1577.
- ¹² Rodney, R. Jones, "Conventional military imbalance and strategic stability in South Asia," SASSU, *Research Paper No.1*,4-9
- ¹³ David Shambaugh, "Sino-American strategic relations: from partners to competitors," *Survival*, *42*(1), p.97.
- ¹⁴ Virender Singh Salaria, *India-US Security Cooperation, Past Present and Future*, Biblio Bazaar, 2012.
- ¹⁵ Sumit Ganguly, Andrew Scobell & Brian Shoup (Eds.), *US-Indian Strategic Cooperation into the 21st century: More than words*, Routledge, 2006, p.90.
- ¹⁶ Alan Kronstadt, India-US Relations, *Library Of Congress Washington DC Congressional Research Service*, 2009, p.61.
- ¹⁷ Ibid., pp.61-65.

- ¹⁸ Barak Obama, National Security Strategy of the United States (2010), DIANE Publishing, 2010.
- ¹⁹ "India-US Security Cooperation, Report to the Congress, US Department of Defence, 2011, available at: http://www.defense.gov/ pubs/pdfs/20111101_NDAA_Report_on_US_India_Security_Cooperation n.pdf>.
- ²⁰ Please see: <<u>http://www.dsca.mil/programs/foreign-military-sales-fms></u>.
- ²¹ Op.cit., p.5.
- ²² Syed Amer Latif, Nicolas Lombardo, "US-India Defence Trade, Opportunities for Deepening the Partnership," *CSIS Report*, 2012. See: http://csis.org/files/publication/120703_Latif_USIndiaDefense_Web.pdf >.
- ²³ Please see: http://www.dawn.com/news/665502/us-making-strategic-bet-on-india.
- ²⁴ Mark E. Manyin et.al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's Rebalancing Toward Asia," Library Of Congress Washington Dc Congressional Research Service, 2012.
- ²⁵ Syed Amir Latif, op.cit., p.9.
- ²⁶ Bruce Riedel, "A Breakthrough in U.S.-Indian Relations?", The National Interest, 29 August 2012, accessed February 2013. http://nationalinterest.org/commentary/breakthrough-us-indianrelations-7392>.
- ²⁷ Seth G. Jones, op.cit., pp.5-9.
- ²⁸ Joshy M. Paul, "Emerging Powers and Cooperative Security in Asia," S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies Report No.221, 2010.
- ²⁹ Margherita A Stancati, "India Fires a Message to China," *The Wall Street Journal*, 20 April 2012, see: http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702303513404577352763499718738.html>.
- ³⁰ Susan Epstein and Alan Krondstadt, "Pakistan: U.S. Foreign Assistance," Congressional Research Service, Washington, D.C., 2013, Summary.
- ³¹ Alan Krondstadt, "Pakistan-US Relations," Congressional Research Service, 2012. Washington, D.C.
- ³² Susan Epstein and Alan Krondstadt (2013), opt.cit.
- ³³ <http://www.pewglobal.org/2013/05/07/on-eve-of-elections-a-dismalpublic-mood-in-pakistan>, as seen on 11 January 2016.
- ³⁴ See <http://today.yougov.com/news/2011/05/23/2-call-pakistan-ally-us>. As seen on 11 January 2016.

- ³⁵ See a collection of USAID fact sheets at <http://islamabad.usembassy.gov/fact-sheets.html>, as seen on 12 January 2016.
- ³⁶ Andrew Pierre, (Ed.), (1997), *Cascade of arms: managing conventional weapons proliferation*, (Brookings Institution Press, 1997), p.2.
- ³⁷ Rodney Jones, "Force Modernization Trends-India and Pakistan," pp.23-25.
- ³⁸ Christopher Lovelock, *Services Marketing*, 7/*e*, (Pearson Education India, 2011), pp.205.
- ³⁹ Please see: http://www.militaryfactory.com/armor/detail.asp?armor_id=181.
- ⁴⁰ "Pakistan's tool of war: Al-Khalid Main Battle Tank–the armoured fist," the daily *Dawn*, 10 November 2015.
- ⁴¹ Al-Khalid MBT-2000/Type 2000 Main Battle Tank, see: http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/pakistan/mbt-2000.htm>.
- ⁴² F-16 (Military), Global Security, see: http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/pakistan/f-16.htm>.
- ⁴³ Information was retrieved from official site of Pakistan Aeronautical Complex Kamra, information regarding JF-16, can be accessed at http://www.pac.org.pk/jf17.html>.
- ⁴⁴ Ibid.
- ⁴⁵ Lalvorson Gohmert, United States of America Congressional Record: Proceedings and debates of the 111th Congress, first session, *House of Representatives*, 155, H7939:17890.
- ⁴⁶ Pakistan's Ballistic Missile Arsenal, Fact Sheets and briefs, Arms Control Association, see: http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/agni.
- ⁴⁷ Ralf Emmers, *Non-traditional security in the Asia-Pacific: The dynamics of securitization*, Marshall Cavendish International, 2004, p.1.
- ⁴⁸ Zhang, Yunling, *China and Asian Regionalism*, (Singapore: World Scientific, 2010), p.2.
- ⁴⁹ Please see: <<u>http://www.gwadarport.gov.pk</u>/Home.aspx>.
- ⁵⁰ The Express Tribune, 14 August 2011.
- ⁵¹ "China builds Up Strategic Sea Lanes," *The Washington Times*, 17 January 2005, http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2005/jan/ 17/20050117-115550-1929r/>.

- ⁵² Carrie Currier & Manocheher Dorraj ,*China's Energy Relations With The Developing World*, (New York: The Continuum International, 2011), p.159.
- ⁵³ Ibid.
- ⁵⁴ <http://tribune.com.pk/story/895611/china-pakistan-economic-corridor unacceptable-modi-tells-china/>.
- ⁵⁵ <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-33439553>.